Stony Brook University



OFFICIAL COPY

The official electronic file of this thesis or dissertation is maintained by the University Libraries on behalf of The Graduate School at Stony Brook University.

© All Rights Reserved by Author.

The evolution of color vision in red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*)

A Dissertation Presented

by

Rachel Lyn Jacobs

to

The Graduate School

in Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements

for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Anthropology

(Physical Anthropology)

Stony Brook University

August 2015

Copyright by

Rachel Lyn Jacobs

2015

Stony Brook University

The Graduate School

Rachel Lyn Jacobs

We, the dissertation committee for the above candidate for the

Doctor of Philosophy degree, hereby recommend

acceptance of this dissertation.

Patricia C. Wright, Ph.D. – Dissertation Advisor Distinguished Service Professor, Department of Anthropology

John G. Fleagle, Ph.D. – Chairperson of Defense Distinguished Professor, Department of Anatomical Sciences

Andreas Koenig, Ph.D. – Member Professor, Department of Anthropology

Brenda J. Bradley, Ph.D. – External Member Associate Professor, Department of Anthropology, The George Washington University

This dissertation is accepted by the Graduate School

•

Charles Taber Dean of the Graduate School

Abstract of the Dissertation

The evolution of color vision in red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*)

by

Rachel Lyn Jacobs

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Anthropology

(Physical Anthropology)

Stony Brook University

2015

Color vision in primates is a subject that has long been of interest to evolutionary biologists and anthropologists, largely owing to the unique capacity for trichromatic color vision in humans and many other primates (e.g., Jacobs 1981, 1993). Trichromatic color vision affords individuals the ability to make additional, more salient chromatic distinctions between red and green hues that most other placental mammals, which are primarily dichromatic (i.e., red-green colorblind), are unable to make (e.g., Jacobs 1981, 1993). This ability has been tied to two genetic mechanisms, making primate color vision an illustrative case study in molecular evolution.

Humans and other catarrhines, as well as New World howling monkeys (*Alouatta*), have one autosomal, short-wavelength (S) opsin gene, and two opsin genes on the X chromosome, one resulting in sensitivity to medium wavelengths of light (M) and the other to long wavelengths of light (L), allowing for routine trichromacy (Kainz et al. 1998; Dulai et al. 1999; Jacobs and Deegan 1999; Nathans 1999). Many platyrrhines and lemurs have one autosomal, S opsin gene and one opsin gene on the X chromosome, for which there are two alleles (M and L), allowing for dichromatic color vision (e.g., Surridge et al. 2003). In some taxa, the X-linked opsin gene is polymorphic, providing heterozygous females the potential for trichromacy, while males and homozygous females are red-green color blind (Jacobs 1998; Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs and Deegan 2003).

Trichromatic color vision appears to characterize all diurnal catarrhines and platyrrhines through one mechanism or another (reviewed in Surridge et al. 2003; Jacobs 2007, 2008, 2009; Kawamura et al. 2012), but the same cannot be said of lemuriforms, in which polymorphic trichromacy has been identified in some diurnal and cathemeral species, while many others are strictly dichromatic (e.g., Tan and Li 1999; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. 2009).

Among diurnal haplorhines, trichromatic color vison has long been thought to result from positive selection favoring trichromacy over dichromacy (e.g., see Surridge et al. 2003 for review). Multiple hypotheses have been proposed suggesting various fitness-related tasks for which trichromatic color vision might be advantageous (e.g., Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Lucas et al. 1998, 2003; Coss and Ramakrishnan 2000; Pessoa et al. 2014); the most long-standing hypothesis suggests advantages are conferred during foraging, primarily when foraging on red food items (e.g., fruit or young leaves; e.g., Allen 1879; Mollon 1989; Lucas et al. 1998, 2003). This hypothesis has received some support from studies that have modeled color perception of dietary items for different color vision phenotypes (e.g., Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Lucas et al. 1998, 2003; Sumner and Mollon 2000a, b; Dominy and Lucas 2001; Regan et al. 2001; Osorio et al. 2004). In addition, trichromatic foraging advantages have been observed in captive settings

(e.g., Caine and Mundy 2000; Smith et al. 2003), but there is limited evidence for such advantages in wild populations (e.g., Vogel et al. 2007; Hiramatsu et al. 2008; Melin et al. 2008, 2009). Although the selective pressure(s) favoring trichromatic color vision is unknown, the apparent near ubiquity of trichromacy in haplorhines suggests there is positive selection (e.g., Surridge et al. 2003), and molecular studies have identified signatures of balancing selection to maintain color vision variation in platyrrhines (Hiwatashi et al. 2010; Kawamura et al. 2012).

Color vision in lemurs has been comparatively understudied, but similar adaptive explanations related to foraging behavior have been proposed to account for color vision polymorphisms in some species (Leonhardt et al. 2009). That said, there is a large amount of variation in color vision capacities across this lineage, and it is unclear why some lemur species have polymorphic trichromatic color vision, while other, closely related species are dichromatic (e.g., Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009). Thus, the overall goal of this dissertation was to identify potential evolutionary mechanisms that might account for observed color vision variation in lemurs. In so doing, this dissertation had three objectives: 1) to characterize the color vision capacity of a population of red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) in Ranomafana National Park (RNP) in southeastern Madagascar, 2) to examine color vision state, and 3) to explore potential nonadaptive and adaptive explanations for the type of color vision observed in this population of *E. rubriventer*.

To address the first objective, I sequenced exon 5 of the X-linked M/L opsin gene for 87 individual red-bellied lemurs ($N_{\rm X~chromosomes}$ = 134). I found that this population is strictly dichromatic and has a single M/L opsin variant with peak spectral sensitivity at 558 nm (i.e., L opsin is fixed; chapter 2). When placed in a comparative context, this result identifies *E*.

rubriventer as unique among other species of *Eulemur*, for which data are available; some species/populations of *Eulemur* are dichromatic, but the peak spectral sensitivity of the M/L opsin is 543 nm (i.e., M opsin is fixed), while other species/populations are polymorphic, with both M and L opsins present within a population (Tan and Li 1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep).

To better understand the evolutionary history of color vision in this lineage, I compiled data on color vision phenotypes for strepsirrhines and mapped these data onto two time-calibrated phylogenetic trees (chapter 2). I then used a maximum likelihood approach to infer the ancestral state of *Eulemur*. Overall, results suggest that an M/L opsin polymorphism was likely the ancestral *Eulemur* condition. Therefore, this result suggests that the population of *E. rubriventer* in RNP likely lost polymorphic trichromatic color vision. Given that trichromatic color vision in other primates is thought to be adaptive, this begs the question of why a potentially advantageous trait would be lost from this population.

To address this question (objective 3), I explored the potential for a recent genetic bottleneck in the population of red-bellied lemurs in RNP (chapter 3). Madagascar has suffered from recent and large-scale forest loss (e.g., Harper et al. 2007), which, combined with other threats such as hunting (e.g., Schwitzer et al. 2014), has resulted in population declines, and genetic bottlenecks in a number of lemur species (e.g., Fredsted et al. 2007; Olivieri et al. 2008; Craul et al. 2009; Brenneman et al. 2012; Parga et al. 2012; Holmes et al. 2013). Genetic bottlenecks provide a potential nonadaptive mechanism through which genetic variation can be lost, because the impact of genetic drift increases in small populations, such that the strength of drift can be greater than selection and even result in loss of advantageous alleles (Futuyma 1998).

Using genotypes for 7 variable microsatellite loci from 55 adult red-bellied lemurs, I found that the *E. rubriventer* population in RNP exhibited significant heterozygosity excess compared to mutation-drift equilibrium, which suggests this population may have experienced a recent population bottleneck. However, I also found that this population did not exhibit significantly low M ratios (i.e., ratio of number of alleles to range in allele size) compared to mutation-drift equilibrium, which is not indicative of a genetic bottleneck. Taken together, these results provide mixed evidence that there was a recent genetic bottleneck in this population, and, therefore, this hypothesis cannot be rejected. Thus, polymorphic trichromatic color vision may have been lost through nonadaptive mechanisms in the population of *E. rubriventer* in RNP, and the L opsin may be fixed in this population as a result of genetic drift.

Although nonadaptive mechanisms might play a role in the evolution of color vision in this population, alternatively/additionally, there may be adaptive explanations (objective 3). In chapter 4, I addressed foraging hypotheses that might result in relaxed or disruptive selection (i.e., selection against trichromacy) on polymorphic color vision. I also addressed the potential for directional selection favoring the L opsin in red-bellied lemurs.

Using color modeling methods, I compiled reflectance data from 40 species including 72 plant parts consumed by red-bellied lemurs in RNP and modeled how these food items would be perceived by a trichromatic and dichromatic *Eulemur*. I used this approach to first address the hypothesis that food items consumed by *E. rubriventer* are primarily "dull" in coloration (e.g., green and brown; Dew and Wright 1998; Birkinshaw 2001), and therefore largely inconspicuous to a trichromat, which could result in relaxed selection to maintain polymorphic trichromatic color vision. I found that red-green chromaticities (only available to a trichromat) of many food items, particularly ripe fruit, were greater than chromaticities of background foliage, suggesting

that trichromatic color vision, theoretically, offers a potential advantage in detecting many food items.

I then modeled the chromatic and luminance contrasts of each food item from its leaf background as perceived by the two *Eulemur* dichromatic phenotypes (L opsin vs. M opsin) to determine if chromatic contrasts were significantly greater for the L opsin, which could result in directional selection favoring the L opsin over the M opsin. I found that chromatic contrasts were significantly greater for dichromats with the M opsin, but luminance contrasts were significantly greater for dichromats with the L opsin. This result suggests that *E. rubriventer* may rely on luminance cues during foraging, which could lead to relaxed selection to maintain polymorphic trichromacy or even selection against trichromatic color vision, as chromatic information may interfere with luminance vision (Osorio et al. 1998). Either of the two mechanisms could result in loss of polymorphic color vision. At the same time, fixation of the L opsin may be adaptive for maximizing luminance contrast and may have been driven to fixation through directional or purifying selection, suggesting a potential adaptive explanation for color vision in the *E. rubriventer* population in RNP.

In sum, the results of this dissertation suggest that color vision evolution in lemur populations is likely complex and may be influenced by both adaptive and nonadaptive mechanisms. Therefore, caution is warranted in assuming that observed color vision variation results from adaptation alone. Ultimately, evolutionary processes likely vary across lineages, species, and populations, and identifying how they vary will be important for understanding how evolution shaped the diversity in lemur color vision that we see today.

Dedication

For the red-bellied lemurs in Ranomafana and throughout Madagascar -

Thank you for allowing me a brief glimpse into your beautiful world.

I hope it can persist indefinitely.

Let this be my reminder to do more, be better, and appreciate what is really important in life.

Table of Contents

List of Figures	xiii
List of Tables	XV
Acknowledgments	xvii
Chapter 1: Evolutionary mechanisms underlying color variation in primates	1
Primate Color Vision	2
Color vision genotypes underlying phenotypes	3
Trichromatic color vision in primates	4
Adaptive hypotheses for trichromatic color vision	6
Color vision in lemurs	9
Dissertation Objective	12
References	13

Chapter 2: X-linked opsin gene allele frequencies in red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur*

rubriventer)	19
Abstract	19
Introduction	
Methods	
Study site and animals	
Fecal sample collection	
DNA extraction	
DNA quantitation	
Sex-typing	
M/L opsin genotyping	
Ancestral state estimation	
Results	
Sex and M/L opsin genotyping	
Ancestral state estimation	
Results ordered ER	
Results ordered ARD	
Discussion	
References	
Figures	
Tables	

Chapter 3: The potential role of nonadaptive evolutionary mechin red-bellied lemurs (<i>Eulemur rubriventer</i>)	hanisms shaping color vision 72
Abstract	
Introduction	
Materials and methods	
Study subjects	
Study site	
Fecal sample collection	
DNA extraction	
DNA quantitation	
Sex-typing	
Microsatellite genotyping	
DNA analysis	
Data screening	
Sex-biased dispersal	
Population structure	
Genetic bottleneck analyses: heterozygosity excess	
Genetic bottleneck analyses: <i>M</i> - ratio	
Results	
Data screening	
Sex-biased dispersal	
Population structure	94
Genetic bottleneck analyses	
Discussion	
References	
Figures	
Tables	
Chapter 4: Dichromacy may be adaptive for food foraging in re <i>rubriventer</i>)	ed-bellied lemurs (<i>Eulemur</i> 122
Abstract	
Introduction	
Materials and methods	
Study subjects and study site	
<i>E. rubriventer</i> food items	
Reflectance data	
Chromaticities of <i>E. rubriventer</i> food items	
Chromatic and luminance contrast	
Results	138

<i>E. rubriventer</i> food items	
Chromaticities of <i>E. rubriventer</i> food items	
Chromatic and luminance contrast	
Discussion	
References	
Figures	
Tables	

Chapter 5: Color vision in <i>E. rubriventer</i> and its implications for understanding color		
vision evolution in lemurs	172	
Understanding color vision evolution in lemurs	176	
Comparative analyses	176	
Experimental studies	178	
Molecular studies	181	
References	183	
References	183	
Appendices	205	

List of Figures

Chapter 2
Figure 2.1. Study sites within and around Ranomafana National Park
Figure 2.2. Frontal facial photographs of 12 adult female (top) and 12 adult male (bottom) red- bellied lemurs in Ranomafana National Park
Figure 2.3. Ancestral state estimations using maximum likelihood for color vision phenotype across strepsirrhines based on the SEA phylogenetic tree
Figure 2.4. Ancestral state estimations using maximum likelihood for color vision phenotype across strepsirrhines based on the SMK phylogenetic tree
Figure 2.5. Ancestral state estimations using maximum likelihood for color vision phenotype that include population-level variation for <i>P. verreauxi</i> and <i>L. catta</i> for two phylogenetic trees64
Chapter 3
Figure 3.1. Distribution of strepsirrhine color vision mapped onto the phylogeny of Springer et al. (2012)
Figure 3.2. A. Range map for <i>Eulemur rubriventer</i> modified from the IUCN Red List (www.iucnredlist.org; Andriaholinirina et al. 2014). Data downloaded July 5, 2015. B. Map of Ranomafana National Park depicting fecal sample collection sites
Chapter 4
Figure 4.1. Study sites for behavioral data collection within RNP
Figure 4.2. Illustration of hypothetical chromaticity and luminance plots for A) a theoretical trichromatic foraging advantage, and B) the expectation if trichromatic color vision does not provide a theoretical foraging advantage
Figure 4.3. Illumination spectra measured in RNP156
Figure 4.4. Illustration of hypothetical chromatic and luminance contrasts for the prediction that chromatic contrasts of food items (i.e., "Fruit" illustrated here) will be greater for dichromats with the L opsin compared to dichromats with the M opsin
Figure 4.5. Example reflectance spectra, representing mean reflectance for each plant part, for three plant species and six plant parts consumed by <i>E. rubriventer</i> in RNP
Figure 4.6. Chromaticity and luminance plots under "day" and "dusk" illumination for 72 plant

parts from 40 plant species consumed by *E. rubriventer* in RNP. Left: Red-green (L/(L+M))

chromaticity vs. blue-yellow (S/(L+M)) chromaticity plots; Right: Luminance (L+M) vs. blue- yellow (S/(L+M)) chromaticity plots
Figure 4.7. Chromaticity vs. luminance plots under "day" and "dusk" illumination for 72 plant parts from 40 plant species consumed by <i>E. rubriventer</i> in RNP. Top: Dichromatic with the L opsin; Bottom: Dichromatic with the M opsin
Figure 4.8. Chromatic (blue-yellow) and luminance contrasts under "day" and "dusk" illumination for 72 plant parts from 40 plant species consumed by <i>E. rubriventer</i> in RNP. Left: Dichromatic with the L opsin; Right: Dichromatic with the M opsin. Top: Contrasts under "day" illumination; Bottom: Contrasts under "dusk" illumination
Figure 4.9. Chromatic (blue-yellow) and luminance contrasts under "day" and "dusk" illumination for 72 plant parts from 40 plant species consumed by <i>E. rubriventer</i> in RNP. Left: Dichromatic with the L opsin; Right: Dichromatic with the M opsin. Top: Contrasts under "day" illumination; Bottom: Contrasts under "dusk" illumination
Appendix 1. Node labels for SEA phylogeny used in maximum likelihood analyses of ancestral color vision phenotype in strepsirrhines
Appendix 2. Node labels for SMK phylogeny used in maximum likelihood analyses of ancestral color vision phenotype in strepsirrhines
Appendix 3. Node labels for SEA phylogeny used in maximum likelihood analyses of ancestral color vision phenotype in strepsirrhines. Two populations of <i>P. verreauxi</i> and <i>L. catta</i> are include in the phylogeny to examine the influence of population-level variation in color vision status on ancestral state estimations
Appendix 4. Node labels for SMK phylogeny used in maximum likelihood analyses of ancestral color vision phenotype in strepsirrhines. Two populations of <i>P. verreauxi</i> and <i>L. catta</i> are include in the phylogeny to examine the influence of population-level variation in color vision status on ancestral state estimations

List of Tables

Chapter 2
Table 2.1. Comparative sample of strepsirrhine M/L opsin peak sensitivities based on exon 5, site 285 only.
Table 2.2. E. rubriventer samples from Ranomafana National Park that were genotyped at exon 5of the M/L opsin gene
Table 2.3. Number of rate parameters (k), log-likelihood (LL) values, Akaike's Information Criterion (AIC), and Akaike weights (AICw) for the 1) ordered equal transition rates (ER) model, 2) unordered ER model, and 3) ordered all-rates-different (ARD) model
Chapter 3
Table 3.1. Number of individual red-bellied lemurs for which fecal samples were collected inRanomafana National Park. Samples were collected between January 2012 and May 2013115
Table 3.2. Characteristics of 7 variable microsatellite loci for <i>E. rubriventer</i> that were used in this study.
Table 3.3. Sample used in data analysis includes all individuals that yielded confident genotypes at a minimum of 4 microsatellite loci.
Table 3.4. Summary statistics for 7 microsatellite loci ($N = 55$ individuals) for the red-belliedlemur population in Ranomafana National Park
Table 3.5. Results of sex-biased dispersal tests. Results presented are mean values for each sexand significance based on 10,000 randomizations
Table 3.6. Pairwise F _{st} values for each sample locality within RNP. 120
Table 3.7. Results of <i>M</i> -ratio tests for the population of red-bellied lemurs in Ranomafana National Park.

Chapter 4

Table 4.1. Red-bellied lemur study groups, compositions, and number of days followed during behavioral data collection.	; 163
Table 4.2. List of plant species and plant parts foraged and fed on by <i>E. rubriventer</i> between September 2012 and May 2013 at three sites in RNP.	164
Table 4.3. Descriptive statistics of chromaticities and luminance of food items and mature leav (upper and lower leaves) for a trichromatic <i>Eulemur</i> .	/es 169

Table 4.4. Descriptive statistics of chromatic contrasts of food items against their leaf backgrounds (upper and lower leaves) for the two dichromatic phenotypes for <i>Eulemur</i> 170
Table 4.5. Descriptive statistics of luminance contrasts of food items against their leaf backgrounds (upper and lower leaves) for the two dichromatic phenotypes for <i>Eulemur</i> 171
Appendix 1. Table of relative proportions for each color vision state at each node for the ordered equal rates (ER) and better-fit ordered all-rates different (ARD) model
Appendix 2. Table of relative proportions for each color vision state at each node for the ordered equal rates (ER) and better-fit ordered all-rates different (ARD) model
Appendix 3. Table of relative proportions for each color vision state at each node for the ordered equal rates (ER) and better-fit ordered all-rates different (ARD) model
Appendix 4. Table of relative proportions for each color vision state at each node for the ordered equal rates (ER) and better-fit ordered all-rates different (ARD) model

Acknowledgments

This dissertation is the result of a near decade-long roller coaster ride filled with unexpected turns, seemingly endless, anxiety-ridden uphill climbs, and overwhelming feelings of nausea, but it was certainly never dull, and in the end, it's something I'm glad I did but also something I'm thrilled is over. In getting through it all...the ups and downs, the twists and the turns, I have so many people to thank. I'm certain I will forget some, but let me try to thank you all.

I must begin where the heart of this dissertation lies and that is in Madagascar. There are so many people that helped make this dissertation research possible. First and foremost, this research could not have been conducted without formal permission from the Malagasy government, Madagascar National Parks (MNP), the University of Antananarivo, and the Ministry of the Environment, Forests and Tourism. The Madagascar Institute pour la Conservation des Ecosystèmes Tropicaux (MICET) and Centre ValBio (CVB) provided muchneeded logistical support for the entire duration of the project. I would like to give special thanks to Andriamihaja Benjamin, Razafindratsita Tiana, and Randrianambina Benjy from MICET who were always there to help with every aspect of the project from obtaining research permits to arranging trips to Jumbo SCORE. I must also give special thanks to Rakotoarijaoana Mamy who was the MNP Director of Ranomafana National Park (RNP) during my dissertation and supported all phases of this project. Although not based in Madagascar, the Institute for the Conservation of Tropical Environments (ICTE) provided important logisitical support for my research in Madagascar, and I must give special thanks to Patricia Paladines and Lauren Donovan for helping things to run smoothly on the New York side.

I have to say that RNP and CVB have become second homes to me, and I owe that to all of the CVB staff members, especially Randrianarisata Désiré (Dede!!), Rabeson Pascal, Andriambinintsoa Prisca Oliva. Ramanantsoa Jean Dieu, de Rakotonirina Paul. Andrianantenaina Jean Claude, and John Cadle. All of you were so kind and helpful throughout the many months of my research. From organizing food for expeditions to helping replace my equipment that seemed to constantly break to fun and stimulating conversations, you were always there to help. But more importantly, your friendships were invaluable sources of support, and I am looking forward to seeing you all again soon (some sooner than others...thank you for coming to my defense John!). I must thank Ramorasata Solo Arinaivo Robert, Ravaonirina Marie Angèle, and Ravaonirina Mariette dite Mena for providing the most amazing dining experiences and helping me to not completely waste away as I lost more weight than I ever thought possible.

Of course none of this would have been possible without the support of Eileen Larney. Not only did you make sure that my research ran smoothly, you have been a better friend than anyone could ever ask for. I miss our nights of wine, olives, cheese, and popcorn, our scarf shopping sprees, and cat toy Christmas trees. You helped keep me sane during the rough times, and I truly feel that your support is one of the main reasons I was able to stick through everything. I was lucky to have done my dissertation research when you were at CVB. I also have the most wonderful pets (Fotsy and Rusty) because of you and your generosity, your kind heart, and your dedication to animals all of which is unmatched by anyone else that I know.

It should go without saying, but certainly should not be left unsaid, that this dissertation would not have been possible without my field team. Tombotiana Aimé Victor and Lahitsara Jean Pierre – you have been with this project the longest, and it is because of your hard work and

true knowledge of the animals that we were able to accomplish what so many people thought would be impossible. Telo Albert, Razafindraibe Dominique, Razafimandimby Erneste, Velontsara Jean Baptiste, Falinomenjanahary Joseph, Velomaharavo, Minoasy Andre, and Razafindramasy Julien – each of you worked on the project at different times, and each of you contributed your individual personalities and expertise that ultimately made this project succeed. I must thank you all for your hard work and dedication. I learned so much from you. Randriarimanga Tahiriniaina - we met each other at the start of my second field season, and your incredible work ethic and positivity were infectious. Thank you for joining the project and letting me work with you on your own. Andrianilana Berthin Clogéne and Randrianasolo Jean Baptiste - I learned early on how important food can be in boosting team morale, and you two not only boosted morale with your incredible culinary skills, but also your positive attitudes. I still crave salty dried fish to this day. Finally, Samantha Ambler, Caroline Angyl, Bashira Chowdhury, and Natalee Phelps - you were the best research assistants anyone could ask for. Not only were you hard working and diligent in your data collection, you approached every challenge with a smile and a laugh. I will always cherish our time in the field.

At this point, I must of course thank my committee. From my third year of graduate school until this moment, my dissertation changed multiple times, and even when I was feeling defeated, my committee members were always encouraging. Thank you all for your support. To my advisor, Patricia Wright – thank you for introducing me to the beauty of Madagascar and always being in my corner. To Andreas Koenig – you have been a constant source of support and a true friend throughout my time in graduate school. You have helped me become a better scientist and teacher not only through your thoughtful comments and constructive criticisms, but also by allowing me opportunities to gain important experience. John Fleagle – Always the big

thinker, your comments and suggestions have helped me to think more broadly. Finally, Brenda Bradley – you welcomed me into your lab, and with every seeming roadblock that I encountered, you were supportive and helped me to think about the project in new ways. Thank you for all of your encouragement over the years.

Of course, this dissertation would not have been possible without many other faculty members at Stony Brook. Through coursework and course projects, teaching and research assistantships, discussions in BEG, and so much more, Stony Brook faculty members have given me a background in anthropology and academia that I truly feel would be unmatched anywhere else. I am especially grateful to Carola Borries, Diane Doran-Sheehy, Fred Grine, Bill Jungers, and Erik Seiffert. I have learned so much from you all. I must give special thanks to Alan Turner for taking time out to help me learn about the wonderful world of ancestral estimations. And a very, very special thanks to someone who has been there for me from day one and always supported me through the rough times. He is one of the best academics I know. He produces top quality research and still finds time for humanitarian work and family. He is a true mentor and friend. Thank you, Dave Krause.

I want to make a special point to thank Amanda Melin from Washington University and Chihiro Hiramatsu from Kyushu University for providing me with MATLAB code for analyzing spectral data. Amanda Melin's comments and suggestions greatly helped to improve chapter 4 of this dissertation. I also want to thank Daniel Osorio for his support of this project and helping it to get off the ground.

I must give special thanks to Roberto Delgado who I've known since I was a young, wide-eyed undergraduate wanting to save the world. You encouraged me when I was a student in the La Suerte Field School. You gave me the opportunity to increase my experience in

XX

primatology by taking me as a research assistant on your project in Indonesia. And I must say that I don't think I would be in graduate school if it weren't for your support and the opportunities you gave me. You are a true friend, and I thank you for always believing in me.

Of course I can say that I would not have made it through graduate school without the support and encouragement of other students (both past and present) in IDPAS and Anatomy, especially Erin Achilles, Matthew Banks, Doug Boyer, Mark Coleman, Dorien DeVries, Wendy Erb, David Fernandez, Peter Fernandez, Chris Gilbert, Ashley Gosselin-Ildari, Aryeh Grossman, Simone Hoffman, Nicholas Holowka, Emran Huq, Amanda Kingston, Jessica Lodwick, Amy Lu (Do you go here or under faculty?), Stephanie Maiolino, Allison Nesbitt, Evelyn Pain, Biren Patel, Rachel Perlman, Danielle Royer, Stephanie Rost, Roberta Salmi, Clara Scarry, Joe Sertich, Mat Sisk, Liz St. Clair, Anne Su, Nathan Thompson, Ian Wallace, Brandon Wheeler, and Deming Yang. From helping with course and qualifier projects to sitting through endless hours of practice talks, or just spending time at one of the few bars in the area, each of you has helped me to not just get through the program but also enjoy the time I've spent here.

I must extend special thanks to my most recent labmates Fanny Cornejo, James Herrera, Elise Lauterbur, and Andrew Zamora who have been there for me, especially during the last couple years. Your encouragement was so important in giving me that final push. James – I want to give you special thanks for your help with ancestral estimations and putting up with my constant emails. Fanny and Elise – I will especially miss our Friday night drinks and conversation.

I also want to thank the members of the Yale Molecular Anthropology Lab. Gary Aronsen was always there to help with logistics but was also a constant source of support and encouragement. Elaine Guevara, Amanda Spriggs, Susan Walsh, and Tim Webster – I am so

xxi

happy to have met you. Thank you for your support and including me in Brown Beers and other activities. It certainly made those long commutes on the ferry a lot easier.

At this point, I must acknowledge a very special group of women that has given me more support than I could ever imagine. We have been through a lot together and, really, words can't express how much your friendships have meant to me over the years. Through everything, you have been my confidants, my cheerleaders, and my support system. Andrea Baden, Eileen Larney, Cornelia Seiffert, and Stacey Tecot – Love you ladies.

And while I'm thanking amazing women, I must also thank two very dear friends who have supported my decision to do what I do before I even considered graduate school. Even though we don't speak or see each other as often as we should, you two have been and will always be two of my dearest friends. Thank you for your support over the many, many years, Martha Oleksak and Jill Krakowski.

Finally, I cannot extend enough gratitude to my incredible family. You have been nothing but supportive throughout my seemingly endless years in school. During the many times when I wanted to quit, you all stood by me, gave me encouragement that I could continue, and were supportive of any decision I made. Although I would have been finished with law school years ago, I'm hoping that I ultimately made the right decision. I suppose time will tell. To my dad – thank you so much for everything you do. I truly would not have been able to complete this degree without you...and not just because it would have been financially impossible without your support, but because you always believed in me even when I didn't believe in myself. To my mom – you have always been my biggest fan, and I couldn't have done this without your support. To my brother, Josh – we don't speak often enough, but I can always count on you to join me in adventures. You came to Madagascar and handled the hiking and leeches like a champ

(mostly) and then you and dad joined me in Vietnam. I think it's time for another trip. To Ty – you've supported me like I was one of your own, and I couldn't ask for a better step-dad. I also must thank my furry family, Jersey, who passed three years into graduate school (I miss you always), and Rusty and Fotsy who are here with me now (thanks again, Eileen!). There is nothing like the unconditional love of these nonhuman children that helps brighten any day and remind you that there's more to life than work. Finally, I must thank my amazing fiancé, Glen. You have put up with more than anyone should, as work always seems to take over my life. You've supported me always and even took time to visit me in Madagascar during my field work. You're the best and I love you.

This dissertation research was generously funded in part by the National Science Foundation (DDIG, BCS 1232535), The Leakey Foundation, The Wenner-Gren Foundation, the RW Primate Fund, Yale University, and the Interdepartmental Doctoral Program in Anthropological Sciences at Stony Brook University.

Chapter 1

Evolutionary mechanisms underlying color vision variation in primates

The diversity of organisms we see today is the product of past and ongoing evolutionary processes. One fundamental requirement of evolution is variation, and understanding the presence of variation within and across populations has long been of interest to evolutionary biologists (e.g., Darwin 1859; reviewed in Futuyma 1998). There is a large amount of theory surrounding the maintenance of variation in populations, which has identified multiple selective processes that may be at play (e.g., reviewed in Futuyma 1998). At the same time, variation is frequently lost in populations and this can result from nonadaptive evolutionary mechanisms and/or through selection (e.g., reviewed in Futuyma 1998). Accordingly, the distribution of variation observed both within and across natural populations results from both adaptive and nonadaptive mechanisms, which can be difficult to tease apart. Among non-model, long-lived species, such as primates, the challenge becomes even more pronounced.

Part of this challenge stems from the necessity that observed variation in populations is at least in part heritable (e.g., Darwin 1859). In assessing the role of selection, it is one thing to evaluate that a particular phenotype exhibits a fitness advantage compared to another, which in primates is challenging on its own, but to also demonstrate heritability of the phenotype often requires greater temporal commitments with potentially difficult-to-attain sample sizes. Such challenges can be reduced when genetic variation underlying phenotypic variation is wellunderstood.

One example of a fairly well-established link between genotype and phenotype is color vision capacity in primates (see "Color vision genotypes underlying phenotypes" below). Primate color vision is highly variable both across and within species/populations, and this variation is tied to small changes at the molecular level (see review in Surridge et al. 2003). As a result, changes in an individual's genotype have the potential to greatly impact that individual's phenotype. Accordingly, understanding the potential fitness consequences (or lack there-of) of differential color vision capacities can provide interesting insight into evolutionary mechanisms underlying color vision variation within and across primate populations.

Primate Color Vision

Color vision is the ability to discriminate between stimuli that differ only in their chromatic properties, and as such, it is a behavioral phenomenon (e.g., Jacobs 1981, 1993). However, color vision is also a multi-stage process that requires both the presence of at least two cone photoreceptors in the retina that absorb different wavelengths of light and respond differentially to stimuli, as well as the neural mechanisms to compare and process the different responses (e.g., Walls 1942; Jacobs 1993; Dacey 2000; Kelber et al. 2003; Kelber and Roth 2006).

There are now decades of behavioral, physiological, and genetic research on color vision in primates (see reviews in Jacobs 1981, 1993, 2007, 2008, 2009; Surridge et al. 2003; Kawamura et al. 2012), and while many questions remain, the underlying genetic mechanisms of color vision are fairly well-understood (e.g., Nathans et al. 1986; Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Neitz et al. 1991). Furthermore, for many primates, a direct link between color vision behavior (phenotype) and color vision genotype has been identified (e.g., *Macaca*: Devalois et al. 1974; Bowmaker et al. 1980; *Saimiri*: Jacobs 1984; Jacobs and Blakeslee 1984; *Saguinus*: Jacobs et al. 1987; but see Blakeslee and Jacobs 1985 on *Lemur catta*), which has been used by many primate studies, including those in wild populations, to infer color vision capacity based on genetic information (e.g., Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Melin et al. 2007, 2008, 2009; Hiramatsu et al. 2008, 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009).

Color vision genotypes underlying phenotypes. As stated above, color vision is related to the presence of two or more cone photoreceptors in the retina that also have differential peak spectral sensitivities (Walls 1942; Jacobs 1981, 1993). The sensitivities of cone photoreceptors are determined by their photopigment opsin proteins, which are coded by opsin genes (e.g., Nathans et al. 1986; Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Neitz et al. 1991). All primates have at least one cone photoreceptor that is sensitive to medium-long wavelengths of light (e.g., green, yellow, and red): M (medium-wavelength) cones and/or L (long-wavelength) cones (see reviews of primate color vision in Jacobs 1981, 1993, 2007, 2008, 2009; Surridge et al. 2003; Kawamura et al. 2012). The amino acid sequences of M/L cone photopigments are coded by one or more M/L opsin genes on the X chromosome, and variation in the peak spectral sensitivities of M/L cone photoreceptors is primarily linked to changes in just one to three amino acid sites (site 180 coded in exon 3; sites 277 and 285 coded in exon 5; e.g., Nathans et al. 1986; Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Neitz et al. 1991; Jacobs et al. 1993a; Tan and Li 1999). On its own, a single functional M/L opsin renders individuals completely color blind, a condition that has been documented in some

nocturnal mammals, including some nocturnal primates (Jacobs et al. 1993b; Jacobs et al. 1996a; Jacobs 2013; Veilleux et al. 2013).

Most primate retinas, however, also exhibit short-wavelength sensitive (S) cones, and the amino acid sequence of S cone photopigment is coded by an autosomal S opsin gene (Nathans 1986; Jacobs 2013; Veilleux et al. 2013). S cones coupled with a single M/L cone photoreceptor, results in dichromatic color, which characterizes the majority of eutherian mammals, as well as some primates (e.g., Jacobs 1981, 1993, 2009; Tan et al. 2005; Veilleux et al. 2013). Individuals with this type of color vision can readily distinguish colors reflecting in the short-wavelength range of light (e.g., blue) and colors reflecting in longer wavelengths (e.g., yellow), but have difficulty distinguishing colors reflecting in the middle-wavelength range of light (e.g., green) and colors reflecting in longer wavelengths (e.g., red; Jacobs 1981, 1993). The ability to also readily distinguish these latter colors (i.e., greens and reds) is conferred to individuals with three functional cone photoreceptors: S cones, M cones, and L cones (i.e., trichromatic color vision; Walls 1942; Jacobs 1981, 1993; Nathans et al. 1986; Neitz et al. 1991). Among extant eutherians, this condition is uniquely found in primates (e.g., Jacobs 1981, 1993) but the genetic mechanisms underlying trichromatic color vision vary across lineages (e.g., Jacobs, 1998; Dulai et al. 1999).

Trichromatic color vision in primates. Catarrhines (Old World monkeys and apes) and New World howling monkeys (*Alouatta*) have been characterized as routinely trichromatic (Kainz et al. 1998; Dulai et al. 1999; Jacobs and Deegan 1999; Nathans 1999). That is, species have separate M and L opsin genes on the X chromosome resulting in separate M and L cone photoreceptors in the retina (Nathans et al. 1986; Dulai et al. 1999). The presence of M and L cones along with S cones provides all individuals in a population the potential for trichromatic color vision (Nathans et al. 1986; Jacobs et al. 1996b; Jacobs and Deegan 1999). This condition differs from many other primates that have polymorphic trichromatic color vision (see reviews in Surridge et al. 2003; Jacobs 2007, 2008; Kawamura et al. 2012).

More specifically, all diurnal New World monkeys (with the exception of *Alouatta* discussed above), as well as some lemurs, have the potential for trichromatic color vision through allelic variation of a single M/L opsin gene (reviews in Surridge et al. 2003; Jacobs 2007, 2008; Kawamura et al. 2012). Such species exhibit two or more M/L opsin alleles that code for two or more opsins, which vary in their medium-long wavelength sensitivities (e.g., Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Jacobs et al. 1993a; Jacobs 1998; Tan and Li 1999). Given that this variation occurs on the X chromosome, only females that are heterozygous for the M/L opsin gene have the potential for trichromatic color vision, while homozygous females and all males are dichromatic (Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Neitz et al. 1991; Williams et al. 1992; Jacobs et al. 1993a; Tan and Li 1999).

The presence of routine trichromatic color vision in catarrhines and *Alouatta* resulted from two independent gene duplication events (Nathans et al. 1986; Jacobs et al. 1996b; Kainz et al. 1998; Dulai et al. 1999; Jacobs and Deegan 1999; Nathans 1999). Polymorphic trichromacy in New World monkeys appears to have a single early origin and is maintained in populations (Boissinot et al. 1998; Surridge and Mundy 2002; Hiwatashi et al. 2010; Kawamura et al. 2012). These scenarios are unlikely to occur in the absence of selection favoring trichromatic color vision (e.g., Surridge et al. 2003), and, therefore, much research on color vision in primates has focused on the adaptive value of trichromacy.

Adaptive hypotheses for trichromatic color vision. There have been multiple hypotheses proposed for the evolution of trichromatic color vision in primates, and most support for these hypotheses is based on quantitative models using data on photoreceptor responses to natural reflectance of items encountered in primate environments (e.g., Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Lucas et al. 1998, 2003; Coss and Ramakrishnan 2000; Sumner and Mollon 2000a, b; Dominy and Lucas 2001; Regan et al. 2001; Osorio et al. 2004; Riba-Hernández et al. 2004; Changizi et al. 2006; Melin et al. 2014; Pessoa et al. 2014). Results of such studies suggest that trichromacy would be theoretically adaptive for several fitness-related tasks, such as detecting 1) conspecifics (Changizi et al. 2006; but see Fernandez and Morris 2007; Kamilar et al. 2013), 2) predators (Coss and Ramakrishnan 2000; Pessoa et al. 2014), 3) and food items, including ripe fruit and/or young leaves (e.g., Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Lucas et al. 1998, 2003; Sumner and Mollon 2000a, b; Dominy and Lucas 2001; Regan et al. 2001; Osorio et al. 2004; Riba-Hernández et al. 2004; Melin et al. 2014). While the original selective pressure(s) favoring the evolution of trichromatic color vision is unknown, hypotheses related to food detection have remained the most prominent hypotheses used to explain color vision evolution in primates.

Among routine trichromats, there is limited variability in photopigment sensitivity and other color vision phenotypes are rare in populations, which makes adaptive hypotheses difficult to test (Bowmaker et al. 1991; Jacobs and Williams 2001). Not surprisingly, then, much color vision research in primates has focused on polymorphic populations (see below). Such populations are ideal for examining questions concerning selection and adaptation of primate color vision because multiple phenotypes are present in a population, making it possible to directly compare variation in behavior and fitness across individuals with different color vision capacities (Surridge et al. 2003). Furthermore, studies on polymorphic New World monkeys

have identified signatures of balancing selection, indicating that polymorphic trichromatic color vision is being maintained in at least some populations through natural selection (Surridge and Mundy 2002; Hiwatashi et al. 2010; Kawamura et al. 2012).

As stated above, there is much population genetic theory surrounding the maintenance of genetic variation in populations (Futuyma 1998), and multiple mechanisms have been hypothesized to maintain color vision variation in polymorphic populations (e.g., Mollon et al. 1984). Of these, heterozygote advantage and inverse frequency-dependent selection have received the most attention.

Heterozygote advantage (i.e., overdominance selection) suggests there is an overall advantage to the heterozygous (in this case trichromatic) condition (Mollon et al. 1984; Surridge et al. 2003). Again, quantitative models of New World monkey color vision indicate that in many species, trichromatic individuals should be better able to detect many fruits against a foliage background than dichromats (e.g., Regan et al. 2001; Osorio et al. 2004; Riba-Hernández et al. 2004; Melin et al. 2014). Empirical support for this hypothesis comes primarily from captive studies, which have found some evidence that trichromats forage more efficiently than dichromats on red-dyed food items against a green background (e.g., Caine and Mundy 2000; Smith et al. 2003). However, most studies on wild populations have failed to find evidence in support of trichromatic foraging advantages (e.g., Cebus: Vogel et al. 2007; Melin et al. 2008; Ateles: Hiramatsu et al. 2008; Callicebus: Bunce et al. 2011), although Cebus trichromats appear to forage more accurately on some Ficus fruits than do dichromats (Melin et al. 2009), and trichromatic tamarins catch more insect prey than do dichromats (Smith et al. 2012). Despite this potential support for trichromatic foraging advantages, there is so far no support that such advantages translate into overall greater fitness (i.e., increased survival and reproductive success) for trichromats (Fedigan et al. 2014). Accordingly, many studies have turned to alternative mechanisms to explain color vision variation in populations, such as inverse frequency-dependent selection.

Inverse frequency-dependent selection refers to conditions when minority phenotypes have greater fitness compared to more common phenotypes (Futuyma 1998). In the case of color vision variation, minority phenotypes may experience less competition for food resources if they are better able to exploit them than are other phenotypes (Mollon et al. 1984). This mechanism would predict that different color vision phenotypes (e.g., dichromats and trichromats) have different advantages (Mollon et al. 1984). That is, trichromats would have an advantage, such as foraging on red food items, but dichromats would have a different advantage, potentially being better able to forage on other food items or detect predators (e.g., Mollon et al. 1984), and, in fact, primate studies have found greater support for dichromatic foraging advantages. More specifically, dichromatic individuals appear to be better able to detect camouflaged patterns. This has been shown in humans (Morgan et al. 1992) and captive non-human primates (Saito et al. 2005). There is also evidence that this ability translates into greater foraging success on camouflaged food items (e.g., insects) for dichromats compared to trichromats, which has been demonstrated in captivity (Caine et al. 2003, 2010), as well as in wild primate populations (Melin et al. 2007; Smith et al. 2012). These results suggest that inverse frequency-dependent selection may be acting to maintain color vision polymorphisms in at least some populations of platyrrhines, but, somewhat surprisingly, support for advantages of trichromatic color vision in wild primates remains mixed. As a result, despite extensive research in New World monkeys, the evolutionary mechanisms underlying color vision variation in this lineage remain unknown.

Color vision in lemurs. Compared to platyrrhines, color vision in lemurs has been understudied, owing largely to the fact that color vision diversity in lemurs has only more recently been documented (e.g., Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Veilleux et al. 2013; Bradley et al. in prep). It is now known that there is extensive variation in lemur color vision both across and within species (e.g., Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Veilleux et al. 2013; Bradley et al. 2013; Bradley et al. in prep). Given current data, dichromatic color vision appears to characterize most lemur species, but color vision polymorphisms have been identified in several day-active lemurs (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Bradley et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Veilleux et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux et al. 2009; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Veilleux et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. 2003; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep), and some nocturnal lemurs have lost color vision altogether (e.g., Veilleux et al. 2013).

Polymorphic trichromacy observed in lemurs is similar to that found in most New World monkeys. However, while many platyrrhine species are highly polymorphic, having more than two M/L opsin alleles (e.g., see reviews in Surridge et al. 2003; Kawamura et al. 2012), most polymorphic lemur species have only two alleles: a M opsin with peak spectral sensitivity (λ_{max}) at 543 nm and a L opsin with λ_{max} at 558 nm (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). Differences in λ_{max} between the two opsins are the result of a single amino acid change at site 285 in exon 5 of the M/L opsin gene (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). Differences in λ_{max} between the two opsins are the result of a single amino acid change at site 285 in exon 5 of the M/L opsin gene (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). Interestingly, among dichromatic lemurs, species vary in whether a M opsin or L opsin is fixed (Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux et al. 2014; Bradley et al. in prep).

As in haplorhines, it is currently unknown how evolution has shaped color vision variation in lemurs. However, similar adaptive hypotheses related to food detection have been proposed (Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux et al. 2009). For example, in the only captive study to examine the relationship between foraging behavior and color vision in lemurs, at least some trichromatic individuals appear to forage faster on red food items compared to green food items (Leonhardt et al. 2009). However, feeding rates were not faster than dichromatic conspecifics, thus providing limited support for trichromatic foraging advantages (Leonhardt et al. 2009).

To account for the diversity in color vision across dichromatic species, Veilleux et al. (2014) suggest that the L opsin may have become fixed in the highly folivorous and nocturnal *Avahi* as an adaptation to foraging on young leaves. This hypothesis was proposed given that the dichromatic phenotype with the L opsin was superior to the dichromatic phenotype with the M opsin at detecting young leaves consumed by *Avahi* based on chromatic information (Veilleux et al. 2014). Consequently, fixation of either the M or L opsin could represent adaptation (through directional selection) for foraging on particular foods (Veilleux et al. 2014). However, additional analyses on other taxa and across color vision phenotypes is necessary to further explore this hypothesis.

Another factor, not unrelated to foraging, that might help account for some of the color vision variation in lemurs is habitat type, which is highly diverse in Madagascar (Veilleux et al. 2013). Research on the relationship of habitat light environments and selection to maintain functional S opsin genes (and therefore color vision) in nocturnal lemurs, suggests light environments may play a role, with strong purifying selection characterizing many species

10

occupying more open habitats (Veilleux et al. 2013). It is possible that variation in habitat characteristics also plays a role in color vision evolution across other lemur species.

Interestingly, although adaptive explanations are common in discussions of primate color vision, it has also been suggested that nonadaptive evolutionary mechanisms (i.e., genetic drift) may play a role in lemur color vision (Tan et al. 2005). The role of genetic drift in evolution is important, as it is always acting, it influences all genes and their allelic variation, and it is random (Futuyma 1998). Consequently, much variation within and across extant organisms likely results from random processes, and many have cautioned against a perspective that revolves around natural selection as the primary mechanism of evolution (i.e., Gould and Lewontin 1979). Given the distribution of M and L opsins in lemurs and invoking the principle of parsimony, Tan et al. (2005) suggested that a color vision polymorphism likely arose early in primate evolution, and that fixation of either the M or L opsin in dichromatic and monochromatic species results from random allele loss due to drift. This would represent a markedly different pattern from that observed in New World monkeys, in which a single origin of polymorphic trichromacy appears to have been maintained in most species over a long evolutionary time frame (Boissinot et al. 1998; Surridge and Mundy 2002). Although the origin(s) of polymorphic trichromacy in lemurs remains equivocal, this hypothesis introduces more complexity to understanding the distribution of color vision capacities across this lineage, and suggests that either or both nonadaptive and adaptive mechanisms might have resulted in the diversity of color vision observed in lemurs today.

In sum, the evolutionary processes responsible for color vision in primates are likely complex and may vary across lineages, species, and populations. This dissertation aims to

11
contribute to this field of research by addressing questions related to color vision evolution in a population of red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*).

Dissertation Objective

The primary goal of this dissertation is to examine the evolutionary mechanisms potentially underlying color vision variation observed in lemurs using red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) as a case study in understanding molecular evolution. This dissertation first characterizes the color vision capacity of a population of *E. rubriventer* in southeastern Madagascar based on the frequency of M/L opsin alleles in this population and incorporates this result into a broader phylogenetic context to better understand the evolution of color vision across the genus *Eulemur* (chapter 2). This dissertation then explores potential nonadaptive explanations (i.e., genetic drift) for color vision in this population (chapters 3 and 4), as well as potential adaptive explanations based on foraging ecology (chapter 4). The results of this dissertation are synthesized in the final chapter (chapter 5), which includes a discussion of potential avenues for future research.

REFERENCES

Blakeslee B, Jacobs GH. 1985. Color vision in the ring-tailed lemur (*Lemur catta*). Brain Behav Evolut 26:154-166.

Boissinot S, Tan Y, Shyue SK, Schneider H, Sampaio I, Neiswanger K, Hewett-Emmett D, Li WH. 1998. Origins and antiquity of X-linked triallelic color vision systems in New World monkeys. P Natl Acad Sci USA 95:13749-13754.

Bowmaker JK, Dartnall HJA, Mollon JD. 1980. Microspectrophotometric demonstration of classes of photoreceptor in an Old World primate, *Macaca fascicularis*. J Physiol 298:131-143.

Bowmaker JK, Astell S, Hunt DM, Mollon JD. 1991. Photosensitive and photostable pigments in the retinae of Old World Monkeys. J Exp Biol 156:1-19.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Jacobs RL, Lawler R, Morelli, TL, Baden A, Lewis E, Wright P, Kappeler P, Pastorini J, Mundy NI. Variable color vision in wild lemurs indicates local adaptation. In preparation.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Lawler R, Morelli TL, Baden A, Kappeler PM, Louis EE, Pastorini J, Sauther M, Wright PC, Mundy NI. 2009. Eye of the beholder: Variable color vision in wild lemur populations. Am J Phys Anthropol 138:96-97.

Bunce JA, Isbell LA, Grote MN, Jacobs GH. 2011. Color vision variation and foraging behavior in wild Neotropical titi monkeys (*Callicebus brunneus*): Possible mediating roles for spatial memory and reproductive status. Int J Primatol 32:1058-1075.

Caine NG, Mundy NI. 2000. Demonstration of a foraging advantage for trichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix geoffroyi*) dependent on food colour. P Roy Soc B 267:439-444.

Caine NG, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2010. A foraging advantage for dichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix geoffroyi*) at low light intensity. Biol Letters 6:36-38.

Caine NG, Surridge AK, Mundy NI. 2003. Dichromatic and trichromatic *Callithrix geoffroyi* differ in relative foraging ability for red-green color-camouflaged and non-camouflaged food. Int J Primatol 24:1163-1175.

Changizi MA, Zhang Q, Shimojo S. 2006. Bare skin, blood and the evolution of primate colour vision. Biol Letters 2:217-221.

Coss RG, Ramakrishnan U. 2000. Perceptual aspects of leopard recognition by wild bonnet macaques (*Macaca radiata*). Behaviour 137:315-335.

Dacey DM. 2000. Parallel pathways for spectral coding in primate retina. Annu Rev Neurosci 23:743-775.

Darwin CR. 1859. On the origin of species by means of natural selection, or the preservation of favoured races in the struggle for life. New York: Modern Library.

Devalois RL, Morgan HC, Polson MC, Mead WR, Hull EM. 1974. Psychophysical studies of monkey vision.1. Macaque luminosity and color vision tests. Vision Res 14:53-67.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW. 2001. Ecological importance of trichromatic vision to primates. Nature 410:363-366.

Dulai KS, von Dornum M, Mollon JD, Hunt DM. 1999. The evolution of trichromatic color vision by opsin gene duplication in New World and Old World primates. Genome Res 9:629-638.

Fedigan LM, Melin AD, Addicott JF, Kawamura S. 2014. The heterozygote superiority hypothesis for polymorphic color vision is not supported by long-term fitness data from wild Neotropical monkeys. Plos One 9:e84872.

Fernandez AA, Morris MR. 2007. Sexual selection and trichromatic color vision in primates: Statistical support for the preexisting-bias hypothesis. Am Nat 170:10-20.

Futuyma DJ. 1998. Evolutionary biology, third edition. Sunderland, MA: Sinauer Associates, Inc.

Gould SJ, Lewontin RC. 1979. The spandrels of San Marco and the panglossian paradigm: A critique of the adaptationist programme. P Roy Soc B 205:581-198.

Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Vorobyev M, Kawamura S. 2009. Interplay of olfaction and vision in fruit foraging of spider monkeys. Anim Behav 77:1421-1426.

Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Vorobyev M, Matsumoto Y, Kawamura S. 2008. Importance of achromatic contrast in short-range fruit foraging in primates. Plos One 3:e3356.

Hiwatashi T, Okabe Y, Tsutsui T, Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Oota H, Schaffner CM, Aureli F, Fedigan LM, Innan H, Kawamura S. 2010. An explicit signature of balancing selection for color vision variation in New World monkeys. Mol Biol Evol 27:453-464.

Jacobs GH. 1981. Comparative color vision. New York: Academic Press.

Jacobs GH. 1984. Within-species variations in visual capacity among squirrel monkeys (*Saimir sciureus*) color vision. Vision Res 24:1267-1277.

Jacobs GH. 1993. The distribution and nature of color vision among the mammals. Biol Rev 68:413-471.

Jacobs GH. 1998. A perspective on color vision in platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 38:3307-3313.

Jacobs GH. 2007. New World monkeys and color. Int J Primatol 28:729-759.

Jacobs GH. 2008. Primate color vision: A comparative perspective. Visual Neurosci 25:619-633.

Jacobs GH. 2009. Evolution of colour vision in mammals. Philos T R Soc B 364:2957-2967.

Jacobs GH. 2013. Losses of functional opsin genes, short-wavelength cone photopigments, and color vision: A significant trend in the evolution of mammalian vision. Visual Neurosci 30:39-53.

Jacobs GH, Blakeslee B. 1984. Individual variations in color vision among squirrel monkeys (*Saimiri sciureus*) of different geographical origins. J Comp Psychol 98:347-357.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 1999. Uniformity of colour vision in Old World monkeys. P Roy Soc B 266:2023-2028.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003. Photopigment polymorphism in prosimians and the origins of primate trichromacy. In: Mollon JD, Pokorny J, Knoblauch K, editors. Normal and defective colour vision. Oxford: Oxford University Press. p 14-20.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J. 1987. Inheritance of color vision in a New World monkey (*Saimiri sciureus*). P Natl Acad Sci USA 84:2545-2549.

Jacobs GH, Williams GA. 2001. The prevalence of defective color vision in Old World monkeys and apes. Color Res Appl 26:S123-S127.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J, Crognale M. 1987. Color-vision polymorphism and its photopigment basis in a callitrichid monkey (*Saguinus fuscicollis*). Vision Res 27:2089-2100.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1993a. Genetic basis of polymorphism in the color vision of platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 33:269-274.

Jacobs GH, Neitz M, Neitz J. 1996a. Mutations in S-cone pigment genes and the absence of colour vision in two species of nocturnal primate. P Roy Soc B 263:705-710.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Neitz M, Neitz J. 1996b. Presence of routine trichromatic color vision in New World monkeys. Invest Ophth Vis Sci 37:1589-1589.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Tan Y, Li WH. 2002. Opsin gene and photopigment polymorphism in a prosimian primate. Vision Res 42:11-18.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Neitz J, Crognale MA, Neitz M. 1993b. Photopigments and color vision in the nocturnal monkey, *Aotus*. Vision Res 33:1773-1783.

Kainz PM, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1998. Recent evolution of uniform trichromacy in a New World monkey. Vision Res 21:3315-3320.

Kamilar JM, Heesy CP, Bradley BJ. 2013. Did trichromatic color vision and red hair color coevolve in primates? Am J Primatol 75:740-75.

Kawamura S, Hiramatsu C, Schaffner CM, Melin AD, Aureli F, Fedigan LM. 2012. Polymorphic color vision in primates: Evolutionary considerations In: Hirai H, Imai H, Go Y, editors. Post-genome biology of primates. Tokyo: Springer. p 93-120.

Kelber A, Roth LSV. 2006. Nocturnal colour vision - not as rare as we might think. J Exp Biol 209:781-788.

Kelber A, Vorobyev M, Osorio D. 2003. Animal colour vision - behavioural tests and physiological concepts. Biol Rev 78:81-118.

Leonhardt SD, Tung J, Camden JB, Leal M, Drea CM. 2009. Seeing red: Behavioral evidence of trichromatic color vision in strepsirrhine primates. Behav Ecol 20:1-12.

Lucas PW, Darvell BW, Lee PKD, Yuen TDB, Choong MF. 1998. Colour cues for leaf food selection by long-tailed macaques (*Macaca fascicularis*) with a new suggestion for the evolution of trichromatic colour vision. Folia Primatol 69:139-152.

Lucas PW, Dominy NJ, Riba-Hernández P, Stoner KE, Yamashita N, Loria-Calderon E, Petersen-Pereira W, Rojas-Duran Y, Salas-Pena R, Solis-Madrigal S, Osorio D, Darvell BW. 2003. Evolution and function of routine trichromatic vision in primates. Evolution 57:2636-2643.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Kawamura S. 2008. Polymorphic color vision in white-faced capuchins (*Cebus capucinus*): Is there foraging niche divergence among phenotypes? Behav Ecol Sociobiol 62:659-670.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Sendall CL, Kawamura S. 2007. Effects of colour vision phenotype on insect capture by a free-ranging population of white-faced capuchins, *Cebus capucinus*. Anim Behav 73:205-214.

Melin AD, Matsushita Y, Moritz GL, Dominy NJ, Kawamura S. 2013. Inferred L/M cone opsin polymorphism of ancestral tarsiers sheds dim light on the origin of anthropoid primates. P Roy Soc B 280:1759.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Hiwatashi T, Parr N, Kawamura S. 2009. Fig foraging by dichromatic and trichromatic *Cebus capucinus* in a tropical dry forest. Int J Primatol 30:753-775.

Melin AD, Hiramatsu C, Parr NA, Matsushita Y, Kawamura S, Fedigan LM. 2014. The behavioral ecology of color vision: Considering fruit conspicuity, detection distance and dietary importance. Int J Primatol 35:258-287.

Mollon JD, Bowmaker JK, Jacobs GH. 1984. Variations of color vision in a New World primate can be explained by polymorphism of retinal photopigments. P Roy Soc B 222:373-399.

Morgan MJ, Adam A, Mollon JD. 1992. Dichromates detect color-camouflaged objects that are not detected by trichromates. P Roy Soc B 248:291-295.

Nathans J. 1999. The evolution and physiology of human color vision: Insights from molecular genetic studies of visual pigments. Neuron 24:299-312.

Nathans J, Thomas D, Hogness DS. 1986. Molecular genetics of human color vision: The genes encoding blue, green, and red pigments. Science 232:193-202.

Neitz M, Neitz J, Jacobs GH. 1991. Spectral tuning of pigments underlying red-green color vision. Science 252:971-974.

Osorio D, Vorobyev M. 1996. Colour vision as an adaptation to frugivory in primates. P Roy Soc B 263:593-599.

Osorio D, Smith AC, Vorobyev M, Buchanan-Smith HM. 2004. Detection of fruit and the selection of primate visual pigments for color vision. Am Nat 164:696-708.

Pessoa DMA, Maia R, Ajuz R, De Moraes P, Spyrides MHC, Pessoa VF. 2014. The adaptive value of primate color vision for predator detection. Am J Primatol 76:721-729.

Regan BC, Julliot C, Simmen B, Vienot F, Charles-Dominique P, Mollon JD. 2001. Fruits, foliage and the evolution of primate colour vision. Philos T R Soc B 356:229-283.

Riba-Hernández P, Stoner KE, Osorio D. 2004. Effect of polymorphic colour vision for fruit detection in the spider monkey *Ateles geoffroyi*, and its implications for the maintenance of polymorphic colour vision in platyrrhine monkeys. J Exp Biol 207:2465-2470.

Saito A, Mikami A, Kawamura S, Ueno Y, Hiramatsu C, Widayati KA, Suryobroto B, Teramoto M, Mori Y, Nagano K, Fujita K, Kuroshima H, Hasegawa T. 2005. Advantage of dichromats over trichromats in discrimination of color-camouflaged stimuli in nonhuman primates. Am J Primatol 67:425-436.

Smith AC, Buchanan-Smith HM, Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. The effect of colour vision status on the detection and selection of fruits by tamarins (*Saguinus* spp.). J Exp Biol 206:3159-3165.

Smith AC, Surridge AK, Prescott MJ, Osorio D, Mundy NI, Buchanan-Smith HM. 2012. Effect of colour vision status on insect prey capture efficiency of captive and wild tamarins (*Saguinus* spp.). Anim Behav 83:479-486.

Sumner P, Mollon JD. 2000a. Catarrhine photopigments are optimized for detecting targets against a foliage background. J Exp Biol 203:1963-1986.

Sumner P, Mollon JD. 2000b. Chromaticity as a signal of ripeness in fruits taken by primates. J Exp Biol 203:1987-2000.

Surridge AK, Mundy NI. 2002. Trans-specific evolution of opsin alleles and the maintenance of trichromatic colour vision in callitrichine primates. Mol Ecol 11:2157-2169.

Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. Evolution and selection of trichromatic vision in primates. Trends Ecol Evol 18:198-205.

Tan Y, Li WH. 1999. Vision - Trichromatic vision in prosimians. Nature 402:36-36.

Tan Y, Yoder AD, Yamashita N, Li WH. 2005. Evidence from opsin genes rejects nocturnality in ancestral primates. P Natl Acad Sci USA 102:14712-14716.

Veilleux CC, Bolnick DA. 2009. Opsin gene polymorphism predicts trichromacy in a cathemeral lemur. Am J Primatol 71:86-90.

Veilleux CC, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2013. Nocturnal light environments influence color vision and signatures of selection on the OPN1SW opsin gene in nocturnal lemurs. Mol Biol Evol 30:1420-1437.

Veilleux CC, Jacobs RL, Cummings ME, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2014. Opsin genes and visual ecology in a nocturnal folivorous lemur. Int J Primatol 35:88-107.

Vogel ER, Neitz M, Dominy NJ. 2007. Effect of color vision phenotype on the foraging of wild white-faced capuchins, *Cebus capucinus*. Behav Ecol 18:292-297.

Walls GL. 1942. The vertebrate eye and its adaptive radiation. Bloomfield Hills, MI: Cranbrook.

Williams AJ, Hunt DM, Bowmaker JK, Mollon JD. 1992. The polymorphic photopigments of the marmoset: Spectral tuning and genetic basis. Embo J 11:2039-2045.

Chapter 2

X-linked opsin gene allele frequencies in red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*)

ABSTRACT

Polymorphic trichromatic color vision has been documented in some diurnal lemurs (*Propithecus, Varecia*) and more recently in a cathemeral taxon, *Eulemur flavifrons*. Its presence in *Eulemur* suggests cathemerality, rather than strict diurnality, is compatible with the evolution of trichromatic color vision. However, some species of *Eulemur* appear to be strictly dichromatic, making it unclear if polymorphic trichromacy arose early in this genus or independently in different species.

To further examine the evolutionary history of color vision in *Eulemur*, this study characterized M/L opsin allele frequencies in a population of red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) in Ranomafana National Park (RNP), Madagascar. Color vision genotypes were assigned based on amino acid site 285 in exon 5 for 87 individual red-bellied lemurs (N_X _{chromosomes} = 134), and results indicate this population is strictly dichromatic with a long-wavelength (558 nm) opsin.

This result was included in a data set of strepsirrhine color vision phenotypes, and data were mapped onto two time-calibrated phylogenetic trees that hypothesize different relationships among *Eulemur* species. Four models were examined using a maximum likelihood approach to infer the ancestral state of *Eulemur*. Results of the two best-fit models based on Akaike weights suggest that in most analyses, an M/L opsin polymorphism was likely the ancestral *Eulemur*

condition. Therefore, polymorphic trichromacy was likely lost in the population of *E. rubriventer* in RNP and such losses may have occurred in other *Eulemur* as well. Potential nonadaptive and adaptive mechanisms are proposed to account for loss of color vision variation.

INTRODUCTION

One feature that distinguishes primates from all other mammals is an enhanced visual system (e.g., Martin 1990). Primates have extreme orbital convergence, resulting in considerable binocular visual field overlap (Heesy 2008). They also exhibit a number of derived features of the brain associated with vision, such as an expanded visual cortex (Kaas 2005). It is important to note, however, that visual systems vary across primate lineages. For example, all diurnal haplorhines have a cone-dominated and cone-dense fovea in the central retina, as well as low retinal summation (summation refers to a condition where single ganglion cells receive input from more than one photoreceptor; when retinal summation is relatively low, there are fewer photoreceptor cells interacting with single ganglion cells), resulting in high visual acuity (Kay and Kirk 2000; Kirk and Kay 2004). Visual acuity in strepsirrhines, though higher than in other mammals, is much lower compared to diurnal haplorhines (Kay and Kirk 2000; Kirk and Kay 2004; Veilleux and Kirk 2009). Strepsirrhines appear to have lower overall cone densities (Wikler and Rakic 1990; Peichl et al. 2001). They also lack a true fovea, with some species having instead an *area centralis* in the central retina with higher retinal summation (i.e., lower visual acuity; Rohen and Castenholz 1967; Wikler and Rakic 1990; Kay and Kirk 2000).

Trichromatic color vision, the ability to readily distinguish red and green hues, is another derived feature that sets primates apart from other eutherian mammals (with the possible exception of some megachirpoterans: Wang et al. 2004), which are primarily dichromatic and

red-green colorblind (Jacobs 1981, 1993). Until relatively recently, it was thought that this feature was only found in diurnal haplorhines (Jacobs 1981, 1993; Tan and Li 1999) and resulted from two genetic mechanisms (routine trichromacy in catarrhines and howling monkeys: Kainz et al. 1998; Dulai et al. 1999; Jacobs and Deegan 1999; Nathans 1999; polymorphic trichromacy in many platyrrhines: reviews in Surridge et al. 2003; Kawamura et al. 2012). It is now known that some lemur species have the potential for trichromatic color vision and exhibit a pattern similar to that of most New World monkeys (i.e., polymorphic trichromacy; Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003c; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009). This condition results in individuals within the same population having different color vision capacities. Specifically, some females have trichromatic color vision, while all males and other females are red-green colorblind (e.g., Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Jacobs et al. 1993b).

The genetic basis for polymorphic trichromacy is fairly well-understood. Most lemurs and New World monkeys have a single autosomal short-wavelength (S) opsin gene that produces short-wavelength sensitive cone photopigments, as well as one medium-long-wavelength (M/L) opsin gene on the X chromosome producing cone pigments sensitive to longer wavelengths (e.g., Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Williams et al. 1992; Jacobs et al. 1993b; Tan and Li 1999). Having two cone photopigments spectrally tuned to different wavelengths results in dichromatic color vision (e.g., Jacobs 1993). However, in species with polymorphic trichromacy, there are two or more alleles of the M/L opsin gene that code for spectrally distinct photopigments (e.g., Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Jacobs et al. 1993b; Jacobs 1998; Tan and Li 1999). As a result, females that are heterozygous for the M/L opsin gene are trichromatic, while homozygous females and all males are dichromats (e.g., Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Jacobs et al. 1993b; Jacobs 1998; Tan and Li 1999). Polymorphic trichromacy is present in all platyrrhine genera (for which data are available) (e.g., see Jacobs 2007 and Kawamura et al. 2012 for reviews; de Lima et al. 2015), with the exceptions of owl monkeys (*Aotus*), which are monochromatic, having lost a functional S opsin (Jacobs et al. 1993a), and howling monkeys (*Aloutta*), which appear to be routinely trichromatic, having separate functional M (medium-wavelength) and L (long-wavelength) opsin genes on the X chromosome (Jacobs et al. 1996; Dulai et al. 1999). Many New World monkey species are also highly polymorphic, possessing more than two M/L opsin alleles (e.g., Jacobs and Deegan 2003a, 2005). Within this lineage, it appears that color vision variation is maintained via balancing selection and has persisted for over 20 million years (Shyue et al. 1995; Boissinot et al. 1998; Hiwatashi et al. 2010; Kawamura et al. 2012). The selective pressure(s) maintaining color vision polymorphisms in platyrrhines remains unknown, but one of the most long-standing hypotheses suggests that trichromatic color vision (the heterozygous condition) confers an advantage when foraging on red food items that would ultimately translate into higher fitness (i.e., overdominance selectior; e.g., Mollon et al. 1984).

There has been comparatively less research on color vision in strepsirrhines. Most lemur species with polymorphic trichromacy appear to have only two alleles, resulting from a single amino acid difference at site 285 in exon 5 of the M/L opsin gene (Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Jacobs and Deegan 2003c; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009). Differences at only this site produce either a M opsin with peak spectral sensitivity (λ_{max}) at 543 nm or a L opsin with λ_{max} at 558 nm (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003c). Polymorphisms have been identified in some species of Lemuridae and Indriidae, while remaining species for which data are available appear to be dichromatic or monochromatic with either the M or L opsin (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003c; Tan et

al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep).

The evolutionary mechanisms underlying the distribution of color vision capacities across lemurs remain unknown, but adaptive explanations related to diet, activity pattern, predation, and habitat have been proposed (e.g., Yamashita et al. 2005; Veilleux and Cummings 2012; Veilleux et al. 2013, 2014). Relevant to this discussion as well is the origin(s) of color vision polymorphisms in lemurs, which is currently unknown. However, the presence of color vision polymorphisms in this lineage has raised the hypothesis that trichromatic color vision may have been important earlier in primate evolution than has been suggested previously (Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005).

Tan and Li (1999) were the first to identify polymorphic trichromacy in lemurs, finding both M and L opsins present in *Propithecus coquereli* and *Varecia rubra* (the identification of an M/L polymorphism in *Cheirogaleus major* was an error: see Heesy and Ross 2001; Jacobs and Deegan 2003c). This study also found that some species are monomorphic for either the M or L opsin (Tan and Li 1999). Based on the distribution of M/L opsins in the strepsirrhine lineage, the authors suggested that the ancestral strepsirrhine was likely polymorphic (Tan and Li 1999). They went further to suggest this may have been the ancestral primate condition, based on the principle of parsimony and the presence of both M and L opsins in tarsiers (Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005). This scenario is interesting, because it would suggest multiple independent losses of a color vision polymorphism in strepsirrhines, which is a very different pattern than that observed in New World monkeys (see Jacobs 2007 and Kawamura et al. 2012 for reviews). Relaxed selection might account for loss of trichromatic vision in nocturnal lineages, where light levels are often considered less conducive to color vision (e.g. Tan et al. 2005; but see Melin et al. 2013), but loss among species described as diurnal or cathemeral (i.e., activity bouts occur throughout a 24-hour day: Tattersall 1987), which are active when light levels are more conducive to color vision, might require different adaptive or nonadaptive explanations.

A solution was provided by Heesy and Ross (2001) who responded to the hypothesis for an early origin of a color vision polymorphism in strepsirrhines by evaluating opsin evolution in primates using parsimony analyses and character reconstruction. Results from their study suggest that polymorphic trichromacy likely arose independently in *P. coquereli* and *V. rubra*, with the ancestral primate and ancestral strepsirrhine likely exhibiting dichromatic color vision with the M opsin only (Heesy and Ross 2001). Because *P. coquereli* and *V. rubra* have been generally considered diurnal (but see Rea et al. 2014 on *Varecia* cathemerality), it was suggested that diurnality is likely a necessary (but perhaps not sufficient) condition for the evolution of polymorphic trichromatic color vision in lemurs (Jacobs and Deegan 2003b). Loss of trichromacy in this scenario need not be explained.

Since the study of Heesy and Ross (2001), additional analyses of M/L opsins in lemurs have been conducted, making species-specific independent origins of color vision polymorphisms less parsimonious (e.g., Jacobs and Deegan 2003c; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). Most notably, Veilleux and Bolnick (2009) identified both M and L opsins in *Eulemur flavifrons*, which was the first documentation of polymorphic trichromacy in this genus; other analyses of *Eulemur* species only recovered the M opsin (Tan and Li 1999; Leonhardt et al. 2009). The *Eulemur* clade is of particular interest primarily because many (if not all) species are considered cathemeral (Donati and Borgoginini-Tarli 2006), indicating that this activity pattern may also be compatible with the evolution of trichromatic color vision (Veilleux and Bolnick 2009). Unfortunately, the presence of both M and L opsins in *E. flavifrons* does not necessarily imply that there is strong positive selection to maintain polymorphic trichromacy in this lineage, and, in fact, it appears that some *Eulemur* species may be strictly dichromatic with the M opsin only (Leonhardt et al. 2009; Bradley et al. 2009). Consequently, polymorphic trichromacy may not characterize the genus as a whole, which has implications for understanding color vision evolution in this lineage.

More specifically, the question remains if the ancestral *Eulemur* condition is polymorphic trichromacy, as would be likely if color vision polymorphisms arose earlier in lemur lineages (e.g., independently within the lemurids and indriids or prior to a lemurid and indriid split; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009). Observations of a single M/L opsin in *Eulemur* species would therefore represent loss of a color vision polymorphism and question the adaptive significance of polymorphic trichromacy in this lineage. Alternatively, if a color vision polymorphism arose independently in some *Eulemur* species, this may provide insight into important selective pressures underlying the evolution of trichromatic color vision in primates, particularly in relation to cathemeral activity patterns.

To better understand the evolutionary mechanisms underlying color vision in lemurs, and *Eulemur* in particular, the goals of this study are two-fold: 1) to determine the color vision capacity of a wild population of red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*), and 2) to infer the evolutionary history of color vision and the ancestral state of *Eulemur* using an expanded data set of M/L opsin distributions in lemurs compared to previous studies, including additional *Eulemur* species (Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). *Eulemur rubriventer* is of particular interest because, in some recent phylogenetic analyses, it has been hypothesized with strong support to

be sister to all other *Eulemur* taxa (Horvath et al. 2008; Springer et al. 2012), and as such, may be particularly informative for estimating the ancestral color vision state in this genus.

METHODS

All procedures in this study were in compliance with institutional (Stony Brook University IACUC: 2010/1803, 2011/1895) and national (Madagascar National Parks) guidelines.

Study site and animals

This study was conducted in and around Ranomafana National Park (RNP) between January 2012 and May 2013. RNP is an area of 41,000 ha of montane rainforest in southeastern Madagascar (E47°18' - 47°37', S21°02' - 21°25'; Wright et al. 2012). Data for this study were collected at five site localities within the park (Talatakely, Vatoharanana, Valohoaka, Sakaroa, and Sahamalaotra), and one site located just outside the park (Ambatolahy dimy) (Figure 2.1). The population of red-bellied lemurs in RNP has been the subject of previous research projects (1988-1990: Overdorff 1991; 2001: Durham 2003; 2003-2005: Tecot 2008) and is exposed to ecotourism activities to varying degrees, making many individuals habituated to observer presence.

E. rubriventer live in small, cohesive groups, ranging in size from 2-6 individuals (Wright 1992; Overdorff 1993; this study). Adults are usually pair-living, with group compositions generally composed of one adult male, one adult female, and immature individuals (Overdorff and Tecot 2006). Red-bellied lemurs defend small home ranges (11-19 hectares; Overdorff 1991), are sexually dichromatic, and exhibit individual variation in pelage

coloration/patterns. The latter allows observers to identify individuals based on unique variation in facial pelage patterns (Figure 2.2).

Fecal sample collection

Fresh fecal samples for genetic analyses were collected from individual red-bellied lemurs opportunistically as part of both behavioral data collection and survey on the red-bellied lemur population in RNP occurring throughout the study period. The goal was to collect three independent fecal samples from each individual, but the final sample size ranged from 1 to >10 fecal samples for each individual. Samples were collected from the ground immediately following defecation. Each sample (~ 5 grams of wet weight) was placed directly into a 50 mL plastic centrifuge tube pre-filled with 30 mL silica gel beads (for desiccation) using latex gloves and the untouched end of a freshly broken twig (Nsubuga et al. 2004). Tubes were labeled and sealed with parafilm and stored at ambient temperature in the field and later at $+4^{\circ}C$ in the lab (Yale Molecular Anthropology Laboratory; YMAL).

DNA extraction

Genetic analyses were conducted at the YMAL. Genomic DNA was extracted from dry fecal samples using the QIAamp[®] DNA Stool Mini Kit (Qiagen). Extraction procedures followed a protocol optimized by the YMAL, which deviated from the manufacturer's protocol in the following steps: samples were initially lysed at room temperature for 48 hours in ASL buffer, and all procedures following inhibitor adsorption were automated using a QIAcube[®] (Qiagen). All DNA extractions included at least one negative control.

DNA quantitation

DNA concentrations were quantified in duplicate for all samples using a Qubit[®] 2.0 Fluorometer (InvitrogenTM) and the Qubit[®] dsDNA HS Assay Kit. This method quantifies total genomic DNA based on the signal from fluorescent dye that binds specifically to DNA. Therefore, this method does not distinguish lemur DNA from other DNA that may be present in the sample (e.g., microbial DNA). For a subset of samples (see chapter 3), DNA was also quantified using a real-time quantitative polymerase chain reaction assay (qPCR; Morin et al. 2001). This method amplifies an 81 base pair portion of the single copy *c-myc* gene (following Morin et al. 2001), and thus only primate DNA was targeted and quantified. The assay was performed in a Rotor-Gene Q real-time PCR cycler (Qiagen) with a total PCR volume of 25 µl: 12.5 µl of Rotor-Gene SYBR Green RT-PCR Master Mix (Qiagen), 1.25 µl each of forward and reverse primers (10 μ M/ μ l), and 2.5 μ l of DNA. Two-step thermal cycling conditions (denaturing and annealing only, with florescence measured at the end of each annealing step) were used with initial incubation at 95°C for 50 seconds followed by 50 cycles of 95°C for 5 seconds and 60°C for 10 seconds. Amplification was followed by a high resolution melt analysis to confirm specificity and lack of substantial secondary products.

A dilution series of human placental DNA of known quantities (25 ng, 20 ng, 6.25 ng, 3.125 ng, 1.5625 ng, 800 pg, 400 pg, 200 pg, 100 pg, and 25 pg) was included in triplicate in each qPCR run and used as standards to then quantify red-bellied lemur DNA in each fecal sample, which were included in duplicate. Each assay also included two negative controls (H₂O as template). Quantification was performed using the Rotor-Gene Q software package. The final quantity of DNA for fecal samples was determined by averaging the results from the two replicates, which were generally consistent across replicates.

Sex-typing

Each sample was genetically sex-typed by amplifying segments of the tetratricopeptide repeat protein gene on the Y chromosome (UTY), and the X-chromosomal homolog (UTX) using a multiplex (triple primer) PCR (Villesen and Fredsted 2006). This method was chosen, because it has been successfully tested in a number of lemur species, including one species of *Eulemur (E. fulvus*; Villesen and Fredsted 2006). It also yields short fragment sizes (Y = 86 bp, X = 127 bp), making it suitable for use with degraded DNA such as that extracted from non-invasive samples (e.g., feces; Villesen and Fredsted 2006).

PCR was performed in a total volume of 25 μ l using an ABI 480 thermal cycler (Perkin-Elmer). PCR volume consisted of 12.5 μ l of Qiagen HotStarTaq Master Mix, 2 μ l of bovine serum albumin (BSA, 20 μ M/ μ l), 4, 1, and 0.25 μ l of UTY, UTXY, and UTX primers (10 μ M/ μ l), respectively (see Villesen and Fredsted 2006 for primer sequences), and 4 μ l of total template DNA. All PCR reactions included one negative control (H₂O as template). Cycling conditions were 95°C for 15 minutes and 36 cycles of 94°C for 30 seconds, 57°C for 40 seconds, and 72°C for 1 minute, with a final extension step of 72°C for 7 minutes. PCR fragments were separated on 2% agarose gels (120 volts, 1 hour) and visualized using GelRed (Biotium). If a sample yielded both X and Y fragments, the individual was typed male, and if a sample yielded a single X fragment, the individual was typed female. All samples were sex-typed in at least two independent reactions.

M/L opsin genotyping

The opsin gene complement of individual red-bellied lemurs was determined by amplifying and sequencing a 240 bp fragment of exon 5 of the X-linked M/L opsin gene. In

platyrrhines, functional variation in M/L opsins also results from amino acid site changes in exon 3 (e.g., Neitz et al. 1991), which does not vary in most lemur species for which data are available (e.g., Tand and Li 1999). Therefore, this study focuses on functional variation at exon 5. Fragments were amplified using PCR with a forward primer designed by B. J. Bradley (5'-GTAGCAAAGCAGCAGAAAGA - 3') and a previously published reverse primer (5' -CTGCCGGTTCATAAAGACGTAGATAAT - 3'; Jacobs et al. 2002). PCR reactions were performed in 25 μ l total volume, comprising 12.5 μ l of Qiagen HotStarTaq Master Mix, 2 μ l of bovine serum albumin (BSA, 20 μ M/ μ l), 1 μ l each of forward and reverse primers (10 μ M/ μ l), and 3-5 μ l of total template DNA. All PCR reactions included one negative control (H₂O as template). Cycling conditions were 95°C for 15 minutes and 36 cycles of 94°C for 30 seconds, 57°C for 40 seconds, and 72°C for 1 minute, with a final extension step of 72°C for 7 minutes. PCR fragments were visualized on 2% agarose gels (120 volts, 1 hour) using GelRed. PCR products were sequenced (Sanger) in both directions using an Applied Biosystems 3730x/ DNA Genetic Analyzer at the Yale DNA Analysis Facility. Sequence traces were visualized using FinchTV (Geospiza, Inc.), and genotypes were determined based on amino acid site 285 (codon translations: GCC = alanine; ACC = threonine). All individuals were replicated 1-3 times using independent PCR reactions and 1-2 independent fecal extractions. Different fecal samples were used for those replicated using two fecal extractions.

Ancestral state estimation

Data on color vision phenotypes for strepsirrhines (including lorisiforms as the outgroup of lemuriforms) based on DNA sequence translations and known residues of spectral tuning were compiled from the literature and expanded using unpublished data on multiple wild lemur populations (Bradley et al. in prep; Table 2.1)¹. These data were mapped onto two timecalibrated phylogenetic trees: 1) the phylogeny of Springer et al. (2012), which includes all species for which data are available and has robust bootstrap support (>95%) for all nodes of interest within the genus *Eulemur* (referred to as SEA throughout the remaining text); and 2) a modified Springer et al. (2012) phylogeny in which the *Eulemur* clade was extracted and replaced with the more recent *Eulemur* phylogeny of Markolf and Kappeler (2013) (referred to as SMK throughout the remaining text). This latter phylogeny was included because it hypothesizes different relationships among many *Eulemur* species, in particular the relationship of *E. rubriventer* to other *Eulemur* species.

For all analyses, color vision was treated as a single, multi-state, discrete character. Given that functional variation in lemur M/L opsins appears to be linked primarily to exon 5 of the M/L opsin gene (as opposed to exons 3 and 5, as in platyrrhines; Neitz et al. 1991; Tan and Li 1999), M/L opsins were classified based on amino acid differences at the critical site 285 in exon 5 of the M/L opsin gene only (i.e., alanine = M opsin, threonine = L opsin). Therefore, all M opsins, as well as all L opsins were considered to be potentially homologous. This approach is used here, as opposed to using longer M/L opsin sequences including noncritical sites to infer evolutionary history, because 1) for many species, only short fragments of critical tuning sites are available, and 2) there is strong evidence for gene conversion across M/L opsin alleles in New World monkeys, which can lead to misinterpretations of evolutionary history (Boissinot et al. 1998). Boissinot et al. (1998) found that analyzing sequence variation at noncritical sites suggested an independent origin of M/L opsin allele variation in multiple New World monkey species,

¹NOTE: Opsin sequences and color vision status for many lemur species (Bradley et al. in prep) are unpublished data from a separate project, used here with permission. These data should not be cited without specific permission from Rachel Jacobs and/or Brenda Bradley.

whereas including only critical site differences resulted in the more parsimonious single origin for polymorphic trichromacy in platyrrhines.

Based on the above M/L opsin classification scheme, taxa that are presently documented as only exhibiting the M opsin were coded as 1 (routine dichromatic-M or monochromatic-M). Taxa that are presently documented as only exhibiting the L opsin were coded as 3 (routine dichromatic-L), and taxa in which both opsins have been documented were coded as 2 (polymorphic). In one species (*Propithecus verreauxi*), there is clear population-level variation in the presence of both M and L opsins. In one set of analyses, *P. verreauxi* was coded as 2, while an additional analysis incorporated population-level variation by adding a separate branch with a very short, non-zero (0.00001) branch length for the separate population of *P. verreauxi*. Finally, the presence of the L opsin in at least one population of *Lemur catta* remains equivocal. Therefore, separate analyses were run in which *L. catta* was classified as either 1) completely dichromatic with the M opsin, or 2) completely polymorphic. In an additional analysis, as for *P. verreauxi*, *L. catta* was split into two populations: one polymorphic and one dichromatic with the M opsin, with one population assigned a short, non-zero branch length. See Table 2.1 for details on the comparative sample.

Ancestral color vision states for each node were inferred using a maximum likelihood approach (Pagel 1994, 1999; Schluter et al. 1997). All analyses were implemented in R (version 3.1.2; R Core Team 2014) using the 'ace' function in the package 'ape', and maintaining the default 'marginal = FALSE' to compute marginal ancestral states (version 3.2; Paradis et al. 2004). This function infers the most likely set of ancestral states at internal nodes using all information (i.e., all states and nodes proportional to their probabilities) from the tree according to a joint estimation procedure (Pupko et al. 2000).

Four models were examined in this study. First, given the biology of this system, transitioning between states 1 and 3 would likely require even a brief polymorphic period. Therefore, in the first model, this character was treated as ordered and reversible, such that states could transition as follows: $1 \rightarrow 2, 2 \rightarrow 3, 3 \rightarrow 2$, and $2 \rightarrow 1$, but could not directly transition between states 1 and 3, and 3 and 1. The transition rates for this model were also constrained to be equal (i.e., equal rates or ER model), which is suggested for analyses with small sample sizes (Schluter et al. 1997). The other three models examined were as follows: 1) an unordered (all transitions could occur) ER model (as might occur if the polymorphic period is brief and fixation occurs rapidly); 2) a complex, ordered model in which all transition rates (for direct transitions only) were allowed to vary (i.e., all-rates-different or ARD model); and 3) a complex unordered ARD model. Akaike's Information Criterion (AIC) was calculated for each model and the relative fit of each model was assessed using the Akaike weight (AICw), which is the probability that one model is better than all other models (Burnham and Anderson 2002). It should be noted that this approach is not considered hypothesis testing *per se*, but rather assesses the relative fit of each model given the data (Burnham and Anderson 2002).

RESULTS

Sex and M/L opsin genotyping

Sequences for exon 5 of the M/L opsin gene were obtained for 87 adult and immature red-bellied lemurs ($N_{\text{female}} = 47$, $N_{\text{male}} = 40$, $N_{\text{adult}} = 58$, $N_{\text{immature}} = 29$; n, $N_{\text{X chromosomes}} = 134$; see Table 2.2). All individuals yielded codon ACC (amino acid = threonine) at site 285, and sex genotypes were consistent with color vision genotypes (i.e., males were not heterozygous).

Based on $N_{\rm X\ chromosomes}$ = 134, the frequency of the M allele is 0% and the L allele is 100%, indicating that all individuals are dichromats with the L opsin. This sample is more than sufficient to detect a color vision polymorphism present at a low (0.05 or less) frequency. That is, using binomial probability calculations, the probability of *not* detecting a rare (5% or less) allele given the sample size is < 0.001, which suggests the L opsin is likely fixed in the population of red-bellied lemurs in RNP.

Ancestral state estimation

Log-likelihood, AIC, and AICw values for 1) the ordered ER, 2) unordered ER, and 3) ordered ARD models are presented in Table 2.3. The fourth model (unordered ARD) could not be fit to the data. That is, the model could not return standard errors, likely as a result of the complexity of the model in relation to sample size, and so the results presented here are restricted to the former 3 models. In all cases, the ordered ARD model (AICw range = 0.653-0.840) was a better fit than the ordered ER model (AICw range = 0.133-0.225), and the unordered ER model AICw range = 0.041-0.234). The fit of the unordered ER model compared to the ordered ER model was only better under two analyses. Specifically, the fit of the former model was marginally better in analyses when L. catta was coded as 1 (SEA: AICw for unordered ER = 0.179 compared to AICw for ordered ER = 0.113; SMK: AICw for unordered ER = 0.234compared to AICw for ordered ER = 0.126), but, again the ordered ARD was a better fit under all conditions. Although the ordered ARD was the best-fit model overall, AICw values indicate there is a large amount of uncertainty regarding the best fit model. This caveat in mind, ancestral estimations are presented for both the ordered ER (given only marginal differences with the unordered ER) and the ordered ARD models.

Ancestral state estimations for each node are presented for the ordered ER and ordered ARD models in Figures 2.3-2.5, which denote the ancestral state for each node with the highest probability, as well as the strength of the estimation based on relative probabilities. The proportional probabilities for each state and all estimations can be found in Appendices 1-4.

Results ordered ER: In all analyses under the ordered ER model, an M/L opsin polymorphism was returned as the color vision state with the highest probability in the ancestral *Eulemur* (0.62-0.94), although values vary depending on the phylogeny, the condition of *L*. *catta*, and the inclusion of population-level variation.

More specifically, a polymorphic state for the ancestral *Eulemur* was estimated with higher probability using the hypothesized relationships in SMK (0.81-0.94) compared to those of SEA (0.62-0.70). The lowest probabilities for a polymorphic ancestral *Eulemur* were obtained for each phylogeny when population-level variation was included in analyses (0.62 for SEA and 0.81 for SMK). The highest probabilities for both phylogenies were obtained when population variation was ignored and *L. catta* was classified as polymorphic (0.70 for SEA and 0.94 for SMK).

In all analyses, a polymorphic ancestral condition was recovered for the ancestral *Propithecus* (0.91-0.98) and the ancestral *Varecia* (>0.99). Furthermore, all analyses excluding those with population-level variation also suggest that an M/L opsin polymorphism may have an early single origin at the base of the [Lemuridae]/[Indriidae/Cheirogaleidae/Lepilemuridae] clade (0.46-610), albeit with low probabilities. However monomorphism for the M opsin had the lowest probability at this node in all scenarios (0.20-0.26). Again, probabilities vary depending on the character coding of *L. catta*, and support for a color vision polymorphism at this node was

highly equivocal when population-level variation was included in analyses (0.36), but monomorphism for the M opsin remained the condition with the lowest probability (0.24-0.25).

Results ordered ARD: Allowing the rates of the ordered transitions to vary improved the fit of the model. The major difference between this model and the other models is that the rate parameter for transition 1 to 2 was estimated to be effectively zero, whereas it was constrained to be equal in the ER models. The state with the highest probabilities at the root was either monomorphism for the L opsin (0.50-0.66) or polymorphic (0.52-0.56). The latter resulted in those analyses that coded *L. catta* as polymorphic.

Under the ordered ARD model, a polymorphic *Eulemur* ancestor had the highest probabilities under the SMK phylogeny and regardless of how *L. catta* was coded or whether population-level variation was included (0.90-0.92). Using the SEA phylogeny in analyses returned more equivocal results at the base of the *Eulemur* clade. That is, monomorphism for the L opsin had equal probability as an M/L opsin polymorphism when *L. catta* was coded as 1 (0.50), and was returned as the state with the highest probability when population-level variation was included in analyses (0.65). A polymorphic *Eulemur* ancestor had the highest (albeit only marginally) probability (0.54) when *L. catta* was coded as 2.

Monomorphism for the L opsin was returned as the state with the highest probabilities at nearly all internal lemuriform nodes for all analyses (see Figures 2.3-2.5 C and D). An M/L opsin polymorphism was returned as the state with the highest probability at the base of *Propithecus* (0.90-0.93), and *Varecia* (>0.99) under all analyses, as well as the base of *L. catta* (1.00) when population-level variation was included in analyses.

DISCUSSION

Results of this study indicate that color vision in the population of *E. rubriventer* in Ranomafana National Park (RNP) is, at the current state of knowledge, unique compared to other members of the genus *Eulemur* in being dichromatic with the L opsin only. Specifically, all sequences for exon 5 of the M/L opsin gene in this population have the amino acid threonine at site 285 ($\lambda_{max} \sim 558$ nm). All other species of *Eulemur* for which data are available appear to be either dichromatic with the M opsin ($\lambda_{max} \sim 543$ nm) or polymorphic (Tan and Li 1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). This raises the question as to why *E. rubriventer* exhibits a different pattern of color vision than other *Eulemur* species. However, it is important to emphasize that variation in color vision capacities has been documented at the population level in lemurs (i.e., *P. verreauxi*; Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep), which is notable given that the data analyzed here are from a single site (i.e., RNP) for a taxon with a relatively wide distribution in Madagascar (Irwin et al. 2005). Consequently, dichromacy for the L opsin may be a characteristic of this population, but may not characterize the entire species. Future research on color vision in *E. rubriventer* (as well as other lemurs) should include samples from multiple populations to determine if color vision capacities vary across populations.

With the above result, this study evaluated ancestral states for color vision phenotype in lemurs using different models of M/L opsin evolution and found that under most scenarios, the ancestral state with the highest probability for the *Eulemur* node was polymorphic, which suggests that *E. rubriventer* likely lost polymorphic trichromacy. Under a scenario where color vision state was treated as ordered and transition rates between states were constrained to be equal, an M/L opsin polymorphism was the most likely condition in both the hypothesized

37

relationships of the SEA (i.e., Springer et al. 2012) and SMK (Springer et al. 2012 with the *Eulemur* relationships hypothesized in Markolf and Kappeler 2013) phylogenies. The probability of a polymorphic *Eulemur* ancestor was higher in the SMK phylogeny, which is unsurprising given that *E. flavifrons* (sister to all other *Eulemur* in SMK) exhibits polymorphic trichromacy, while *E. rubriventer* (sister to all other *Eulemur* in SEA) is dichromatic with the L opsin only.

When ordered transition rates were allowed to vary, the model was a better fit to the data and also returned an M/L opsin polymorphism as the ancestral Eulemur state under many conditions. Specifically, analyses using the SMK phylogeny always returned a polymorphic *Eulemur* ancestor with the highest probability. Results were more equivocal using the SEA phylogeny. That is, in all analyses, monomorphism for the L opsin was returned as the ancestral condition in near equal probabilities as an M/L opsin polymorphism. Importantly, while this model was a relatively better fit to the data compared to other models, the probabilities for this model being better than all others only ranged between 0.65 and 0.84, indicating there is some uncertainty in the best model. Furthermore, an all-rates-different model may not be appropriate with small samples sizes, because it can lead to estimations of high transition rates away from unique states found on shorter branches, such that if change is rare, unique states might appear at the root (Schluter et al. 1997). This factor may have contributed to the high probabilities of either a monomorphic L opsin or M/L opsin polymorphism at the root. This result is counter to other parsimony-based analyses that suggest the M opsin is the ancestral primate condition (Heesy and Ross 2001; but see Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005), and also counter to estimations under equal rates models that identify monomorphism for the M opsin at the root (albeit equivocally). To tease apart the ancestral conditions at these deeper nodes and improve model fit, future

research should aim to increase samples size and include additional taxa, such as haplorhines and primate outgroups.

With these caveats in mind, results of these analyses are also equivocal regarding the origin(s) of polymorphic color vision in lemurs. Equal rates models suggest that the color vision polymorphism in lemurs may have an ancient single origin, potentially at the base of the [Lemuridae]/[Indriidae/Cheirogaleidae/Lepilemuridae] clade. That is, an M/L opsin polymorphism was returned as the state with the highest probability (albeit ≤ 0.61) under all scenarios, with the exceptions of those including population-level variation, where all states were returned at near equal probabilities. All-rates-different models, however, suggest multiple independent origins for an M/L opsin polymorphism. That is, monomorphism for the L opsin had the highest probability at nearly all internal lemur nodes with a polymorphic state returned in Propithecus, Varecia, and Eulemur lineages, as well as L. catta in analyses including populationlevel variation. This model also suggests rapid transitions to monomorphism with the M opsin in some lineages (e.g., lorisiforms, *Cheirogaleus*), all of which may be related to potential problems with fitting complex models when samples sizes are small (see above).

One additional and important note regarding these analyses is that family-level relationships in lemurs remain highly contentious, particularly in regard to the placement of the Indriidae. Alternative hypotheses suggest a lemurid/indriid clade to the exclusion of the Lepilemuridae and Cherogaleidae, although support for this relationship remains limited (e.g., DelPero et al. 2001; Roos et al. 2004; Masters et al. 2013). Additional clarification of relationships across lemurs will be necessary to further evaluate the evolution of color vision polymorphisms throughout the lemur lineage.

39

Despite limitations to broader interpretations of color vision evolution in lemurs, results of this study suggest that the ancestral *Eulemur* condition is most likely an M/L opsin polymorphism and, based on current M/L opsin allele frequency data, identifies multiple independent losses of polymorphic trichromacy in this lineage. More specifically, polymorphic trichromacy has likely been lost in *E. rubriventer* as well as other *Eulemur* taxa (i.e., *E. mongoz* and potentially *E. collaris*, although data on the latter are limited to 5 samples from a captive population; Leonhardt et al. 2009). *E. flavifrons* and *E. rufifrons*, on the other hand, likely maintain the ancestral polymorphic condition. Multiple losses of polymorphic trichromacy in this lineage stands in contrast to other polymorphic lineages (i.e., *Propithecus* and *Varecia*) in which such losses appear to be more limited.

Multiple losses of color vision variation in *Eulemur* is a pattern unlike that observed in New World monkeys, where color vision polymorphisms are highly consistent and likely maintained in populations through positive selection (Shyue et al. 1995; Boissinot et al. 1998; Hiwatashi et al. 2010; Kawamura et al. 2012). This raises the question as to why the capacity for trichromatic color vision, which is a feature long considered to be adaptive in primates (e.g., Allen 1879; Mollon et al. 1984; Mollon 1989), would be lost in some *Eulemur* species/populations.

Indeed, trichromatic color vision is thought to be advantageous for foraging on red food items (particularly red fruit or leaves) under bright and/or mesopic (i.e., dim) light conditions (e.g., Mollon 1989; Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Lucas et al. 1998; Dominy and Lucas 2001; Osorio et al. 2004). While there is limited evidence for trichromatic foraging advantages in wild primate populations (e.g., Vogel et al. 2007; Melin et al. 2008, 2009; Smith et al. 2012; Fedigan et al. 2014), such advantages have been observed in captive settings (e.g., Caine and Mundy 2000; Smith et al. 2003), and this remains the most long-standing hypothesis for the evolution of trichromatic color vision in primates (e.g., Allen 1879).

Under this adaptive scenario, the ecology of *Eulemur* species, including *E. rubriventer*, is a classic example of species in which the evolution of trichromatic color vision would likely be maintained through positive selection. *Eulemur* species are cathemeral, so while they have some activity at night (light levels less conducive to color vision), they are also readily active during the day (light levels more conducive to color vision), and are also highly frugivorous (reviewed in Mittermeier et al. 2010). Accordingly, loss of polymorphic trichromacy in some *Eulemur* species demands explanation, and there are multiple, not necessarily mutually exclusive, evolutionary mechanisms that may account for such losses.

First, loss of polymorphic trichromacy may result from relaxed selection to maintain color vision variation (Jacobs and Deegan 2003b; Kawamura et al. 2012). Under this scenario, fixation of the L or M opsin would be the consequence of random allele loss due to genetic drift (Futuyma 1998). Again, trichromatic color vision is generally considered to be adaptive in some primates, but signatures of positive selection for polymorphic trichromacy have only been documented in haplorhines (Hiwatashi et al. 2010; Kawamura et al. 2012), and it remains unknown whether or not color vision polymorphisms are maintained through positive selection (i.e., balanced selection) in lemurs.

It has been suggested that color vision may be less acute in lemurs, which might lead to loss of color vision variation through relaxed selection (e.g., Jacobs and Deegan 2003b; Kawamura et al. 2012). This hypothesis notes that, as mentioned above, strepsirrhine visual systems differ in multiple features compared to the visual systems of haplorhines (e.g., lower cone densities, lack of a fovea; e.g., Rohen and Castenholz 1967; Wikler and Rakic 1990; Kay and Kirk 2000; Kirk and Kay 2004) that may result in relatively lower color vision acuity (e.g., Jacobs and Deegan 2003b; Kawamura et al. 2012).

The visual systems of *Eulemur* also differ from those of diurnal strepsirrhines and appear to represent a compromise between the competing demands of high light and low light level conditions (Kirk 2006). For example, cone densities in *Eulemur* are considerably lower than those in diurnal *Propithecus*, but higher than nocturnal primates (Peichl et al. 2001; Kirk 2006). Retinal summation is similarly intermediate in *Eulemur* (Kay and Kirk 2000; Kirk and Kay 2004), and the single study of visual acuity in this genus (*E. flavifrons*) indicates that *Eulemur* acuity actually resembles that of nocturnal strepsirrhines (Veilleux and Kirk 2009). Consequently, color vision acuity may be lower in species of *Eulemur* (and potentially other cathemeral taxa), and account for the seemingly higher frequency of allele loss in *Eulemur* compared to that of other polymorphic lineages, in particular *Propithecus*.

This hypothesis, however, does not accord well with the evolutionary history of polymorphic trichromacy and its relationship to cathemerality in *Eulemur*. It has been proposed that cathemeral activity in some lemurs (e.g., *Eulemur*) represents a recent transition from nocturnality to more diurnal behavior as the result of recent (~2,000 years) extinctions of large diurnal lemurs and raptors that, once extirpated, opened up new niches for previously nocturnal species to exploit (van Shaik and Kappeler 1996). This hypothesis suggests that the visual systems of cathemeral lemurs may not be well-adapted to diurnal conditions (van Schaik and Kappeler 1996), which could potentially account for multiple losses of polymorphic trichromacy in this lineage. Interestingly, this scenario would imply, given that polymorphic trichromacy likely occurs at the base of the *Eulemur* clade, that this trait may have evolved in species with a nocturnal activity pattern. If color vision polymorphisms arose early in the lemur lineage, this

would also suggest they evolved under a nocturnal scenario, given ancestral estimations of lemur activity patterns (e.g., Heesy and Ross 2001; Santini et al. 2015). Intriguingly, a recent color vision study on tarsiers suggests that nocturnality may be compatible with the evolution of polymorphic trichromatic color vision, as crown tarsiers were likely polymorphic, and identifies moonlight and twilight conditions, rather than strict diurnality, as potentially favoring the evolution of this trait (Melin et al. 2013).

All that said, more recent analyses of *Eulemur* eye morphology (Kirk 2006), as well as recent ancestral estimations of *Eulemur* activity patterns (Santini et al. 2015), indicate that cathemerality is likely the ancestral *Eulemur* condition. Given that polymorphic trichromacy occurs at the base of the *Eulemur* lineage, and it is presently documented in some *Eulemur* species, this would suggest that polymorphic trichromacy has a long evolutionary history despite likely lower visual acuity, making it less likely that relaxed selection as a result of *Eulemur* visual systems accounts for loss of color vision variation. However, given that visual systems of many lemurs have not been well-studied, it is possible that more subtle variation in visual systems across species plays a role in the maintenance of color vision polymorphisms.

Given that polymorphic trichromacy appears to be broadly compatible with *Eulemur* visual systems and cathemerality, other explanations for loss of this trait may be warranted, and it may be better to take a more species/population-specific approach. If polymorphic trichromacy is theoretically adaptive in *Eulemur* species, loss of variation can occur in populations with low effective population sizes, such that genetic drift plays a larger role than selection (Futuyma 1998). *E. rubriventer* is largely pair-living and potentially monogamous (Merenlender 1993; note that polygamous groups may occur; R. Jacobs unpublished data), which suggests that, theoretically, effective population size should be greater for this taxon compared to other

polygamous taxa (Frankham 2007), such as *Eulemur rufifrons* (Ostner and Kappeler 1999), which has polymorphic trichromacy. However, a number of factors can influence effective population size and the strength of genetic drift, another being random reductions in population size (i.e., genetic bottlenecks). When population sizes are reduced, genetic drift can increase and result in loss of genetic variation, even when it is under positive selection (Futuyma 1998). Such processes may be particularly relevant to species living in Madagascar, given the historical and present-day large-scale forest destruction occurring throughout the island (Dewar 2003; Harper et al. 2007). Forest loss and fragmentation combined with other anthropogenic disturbances, such as hunting, as well as natural climatic events have led to the extirpation of multiple lemur species and extreme reductions in the current distributions of some extant taxa (Godfrey et al. 1999; Perez et al. 2005; Crowley 2010; Quéméré et al. 2012). Therefore, current genetic variation observed in lemur species/populations may be the result of severe population declines and genetic bottlenecks (see chapter 3) rather than selective pressures.

The above scenarios highlight the potential role of nonadaptive evolutionary mechanisms shaping color vision in some species of *Eulemur*. However, variation in color vision across species may have adaptive explanations. For example, in *E. rubriventer* there may have been directional selection favoring the L opsin (Futuyma 1998). It has been hypothesized that dichromacy with the L opsin in *Avahi* may be an adaptation to foraging on young leaves, given that this color vision phenotype had superior performance compared to dichromacy with the M opsin for detecting foods readily consumed by this genus (Veilleux et al. 2014). It is possible, therefore, that different selective processes are acting on different species, and this may be related to variation in species' ecologies. Similar techniques modeling the detectability of lemur

food items to different color vision phenotypes may help elucidate potential adaptive explanations for the variable distribution of color vision observed in lemurs (see chapter 4).

Related to this hypothesis is the potential that fixation of one opsin or another represents disruptive selection (selection against trichromacy) in some species (Futuyma 1998). Although it may seem difficult to envision a scenario in which trichromatic color vision would be disadvantageous, there are proposed costs to trichromacy. In particular, chromatic information may actually corrupt luminance vision (Osorio et al. 1998), which is used for visual tasks such as motion and shape detection, and may be important for detecting camouflaged objects (e.g., some predators and food items) (Livingstone and Hubel 1988; Morgan et al. 1992). If dichromatic *Eulemur* species (e.g., *E. rubriventer*) rely heavily on luminance vision, this scenario could result in dichromacy being favored over trichromacy (Osorio et al. 1998; Osorio et al. 2004), in which case the opsin with the highest frequency would become fixed in a population (Futuyma 1998).

Importantly, any one of these potential hypotheses is unlikely to explain all or even most of the color vision variation observed in *Eulemur* and other lemur species/populations. Multiple adaptive and nonadaptive mechanisms are likely at play, and they may be related to variation in a number of factors, such as species' ecologies and past demographic histories. Distinguishing among alternative (not mutually exclusive) hypotheses will be a challenge, but it will be important for understanding how both adaptive and nonadaptive mechanisms might shape the large variation in color vision observed in primates today.

45

REFERENCES

Allen G. 1879. The colour sense: Its origin and development. London: Trubner & Co.

Baden AL. 2011. Communal infant care in black-and-white ruffed lemurs (*Varecia variegata*) Stony Brook University, Ph.D. dissertation.

Boissinot S, Tan Y, Shyue SK, Schneider H, Sampaio I, Neiswanger K, Hewett-Emmett D, Li WH. 1998. Origins and antiquity of X-linked triallelic color vision systems in New World monkeys. P Natl Acad Sci USA 95:13749-13754.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Jacobs RL, Lawler R, Morelli, TL, Baden A, Lewis E, Wright P, Kappeler P, Pastorini J, Mundy NI. Variable color vision in wild lemurs indicates local adaptation. In preparation.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Lawler R, Morelli TL, Baden A, Kappeler PM, Louis EE, Pastorini J, Sauther M, Wright PC, Mundy NI. 2009. Eye of the beholder: Variable color vision in wild lemur populations. Am J Phys Anthropol 138:96-97.

Burnham KP, Anderson DR. 2002. Model selection and multimodel inference: A practical information-theoretic approach, 2nd edition. New York: Springer.

Caine NG, Mundy NI. 2000. Demonstration of a foraging advantage for trichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix geoffroyi*) dependent on food colour. P Roy Soc B 267:439-444.

Crowley BE. 2010. A refined chronology of prehistoric Madagascar and the demise of the megafauna. Quaternary Sci Rev 29:2591-2603.

de Lima EM, Pessoa DMA, Sena L, de Melo AGC, de Castro PHG, Oliveira-Mendes AC, Schneider MPC, Pessoa VF. 2015. Polymorphic color vision in captive Uta Hick's cuxiús, or bearded sakis (*Chiropotes utahickae*). Am J Primatol 77:66-75.

Delpero M, Masters JC, Cervella P, Crovella S, Ardito G, Rumpler Y. 2001. Phylogenetic relationships among the Malagasy lemuriforms (Primates: Strepsirrhini) as indicated by mitochondrial sequence data from the 12S rRNA gene. Zool J Linn Soc - Lond 133:83-103.

Dewar RE. 2003. Relationship between human ecological pressure and the vertebrate extinctions. In: Goodman SM, Benstead JP, editors. The natural history of Madagascar. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. p 119-122.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW. 2001. Ecological importance of trichromatic vision to primates. Nature 410:363-366.

Donati G, Borgognini-Tarli SM. 2006. From darkness to daylight: Cathemeral activity in primates. J Anthropol Sci 84:7-32.

Dulai KS, von Dornum M, Mollon JD, Hunt DM. 1999. The evolution of trichromatic color vision by opsin gene duplication in New World and Old World primates. Genome Res 9:629-638.

Durham DL. 2003. Variation in responses to forest disturbance and the risk of local extinction: A comparative study of wild *Eulemurs* at Ranomafana National Park, Madagascar. University of California, Davis, Ph.D. dissertation.

Fedigan LM, Melin AD, Addicott JF, Kawamura S. 2014. The heterozygote superiority hypothesis for polymorphic color vision is not supported by long-term fitness data from wild Neotropical monkeys. Plos One 9:e84872.

Frankham R. 2007. Effective population size/adult population size ratios in wildlife: A review (Reprinted from Genet Res, Camb, 66:95-107, 1995). Genet Res 89:491-503.

Futuyma DJ. 1998. Evolutionary biology, third edition. Sunderland, MA: Sinauer Associates, Inc.

Godfrey LR, Jungers WL, Simons EL, Chatrath PS, Rakotosamimanana B. 1999. Past and present distributions of lemurs in Madagascar. In: Rakotosamimanana B, Rasamimanana H, Ganzhorn JU, Goodman SM, editors. New directions in lemur studies. New York: Kluwer, Academic, Plenum Press. p 19-53.

Harper GJ, Steininger MK, Tucker CJ, Juhn D, Hawkins F. 2007. Fifty years of deforestation and forest fragmentation in Madagascar. Environ Conserv 34:325-333.

Heesy CP. 2008. Ecomorphology of orbit orientation and the adaptive significance of binocular vision in primates and other mammals. Brain Behav Evolut 71:54-67.

Heesy CP, Ross CF. 2001. Evolution of activity patterns and chromatic vision in primates: Morphometrics, genetics and cladistics. J Hum Evol 40:111-149.

Hiwatashi T, Okabe Y, Tsutsui T, Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Oota H, Schaffner CM, Aureli F, Fedigan LM, Innan H, Kawamura S. 2010. An explicit signature of balancing selection for color vision variation in New World monkeys. Mol Biol Evol 27:453-464.

Horvath JE, Weisrock DW, Embry SL, Fiorentino I, Balhoff JP, Kappeler P, Wray GA, Willard HF, Yoder AD. 2008. Development and application of a phylogenomic toolkit: Resolving the evolutionary history of Madagascar's lemurs. Genome Res 18:489-499.

Irwin MT, Johnson SE, Wright PC. 2005. The state of lemur conservation in south-eastern Madagascar: Population and habitat assessments for diurnal and cathemeral lemurs using surveys, satellite imagery and GIS. Oryx 39:204-218.

Jacobs GH. 1981. Comparative color vision. New York: Academic Press.
Jacobs GH. 1993. The distribution and nature of color vision among the mammals. Biol Rev 68:413-471.

Jacobs GH. 1998. A perspective on color vision in platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 38:3307-3313.

Jacobs GH. 2007. New World monkeys and color. Int J Primatol 28:729-759.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 1999. Uniformity of colour vision in Old World monkeys. P Roy Soc B 266:2023-2028.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003a. Cone pigment variations in four genera of New World monkeys. Vision Res 43:227-236.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003b. Diurnality and cone photopigment polymorphism in strepsirrhines: Examination of linkage in *Lemur catta*. Am J Phys Anthropol 122:66-72.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003c. Photopigment polymorphism in prosimians and the origins of primate trichromacy. In: Mollon JD, Pokorny J, Knoblauch K, editors. Normal and defective colour vision. Oxford: Oxford University Press. p 14-20.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2005. Polymorphic New World monkeys with more than three M/L cone types. J Opt Soc Am A 22:2072-2080.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Neitz J, Crognale MA, Neitz M. 1993a. Photopigments and color vision in the nocturnal monkey, *Aotus*. Vision Res 33:1773-1783.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Tan Y, Li WH. 2002. Opsin gene and photopigment polymorphism in a prosimian primate. Vision Res 42:11-18.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J. 1987. Inheritance of color vision in a New World monkey (*Saimiri sciureus*). P Natl Acad Sci USA 84:2545-2549.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1993b. Genetic basis of polymorphism in the color vision of platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 33:269-274.

Jacobs GH, Neitz M, Deegan JF, Neitz J. 1996. Trichromatic colour vision in New World monkeys. Nature 382:156-158.

Kaas JH. 2005. The evolution of visual cortex in primates. In: Kremers J, editor. The primate visual system: A comparative approach. West Sussex, England: John Wiley & Sons Ltd. p 267-283.

Kainz PM, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1998. Recent evolution of uniform trichromacy in a New World monkey. Vision Res 21:3315-3320.

Kawamura S, Hiramatsu C, Schaffner CM, Melin AD, Aureli F, Fedigan LM. 2012. Polymorphic color vision in primates: Evolutionary considerations In: Hirai H, Imai H, Go Y, editors. Post-genome biology of primates. Tokyo: Springer. p 93-120.

Kay RF, Kirk EC. 2000. Osteological evidence for the evolution of activity pattern and visual acuity in primates. Am J Phys Anthropol 113:235-262.

Kirk EC. 2006. Eye morphology in cathemeral lemurids and other mammals. Folia Primatol 77: 27-49.

Kirk EC, Kay RF. 2004. The evolution of high visual acuity in the Anthropoidea. In: Ross CF, Kay RF, editors. Anthropoid origins: New visions. New York: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers. p 539-602.

Leonhardt SD, Tung J, Camden JB, Leal M, Drea CM. 2009. Seeing red: Behavioral evidence of trichromatic color vision in strepsirrhine primates. Behav Ecol 20:1-12.

Livingstone M, Hubel D. 1988. Segregation of form, color, movement, and depth: Anatomy, physiology, and perception. Science 240:740-749.

Lucas PW, Darvell BW, Lee PKD, Yuen TDB, Choong MF. 1998. Colour cues for leaf food selection by long-tailed macaques (*Macaca fascicularis*) with a new suggestion for the evolution of trichromatic colour vision. Folia Primatol 69:139-152.

Markolf M, Kappeler PM. 2013. Phylogeographic analysis of the true lemurs (genus *Eulemur*) underlines the role of river catchments for the evolution of micro-endemism in Madagascar. Front Zool 10:1-16.

Martin RD. 1990. Primate origins and evolution: A phylogenetic reconstruction. London: Chapman and Hall.

Masters JC, Silvestro D, Genin F, DelPero M. 2013. Seeing the wood through the trees: The current state of higher systematics in the Strepsirhini. Folia Primatol 84:201-219.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Kawamura S. 2008. Polymorphic color vision in white-faced capuchins (*Cebus capucinus*): Is there foraging niche divergence among phenotypes? Behav Ecol Sociobiol 62:659-670.

Melin AD, Matsushita Y, Moritz GL, Dominy NJ, Kawamura S. 2013. Inferred L/M cone opsin polymorphism of ancestral tarsiers sheds dim light on the origin of anthropoid primates. P Roy Soc B 280:1759.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Hiwatashi T, Parr N, Kawamura S. 2009. Fig foraging by dichromatic and trichromatic *Cebus capucinus* in a tropical dry forest. Int J Primatol 30:753-775.

Merenlender AM. 1993. The effects of sociality on the demography and genetic structure of *Lemur fulvus rufus* (polygamous) and *Lemur rubriventer* (monogamous) and the conservation implications. The University of Rochester, Ph.D. dissertation.

Mittermeier RA, Louis EE, Richardson M, Schwitzer C, Langrand O, Rylands AB, Hawkins F, Rajaobelina S, Ratsimbazafy J, Rasoloarison R, Roos C, Kappeler PM, Mackinnon J. 2010. Lemurs of Madagascar, third edition. Arlington, VA: Conservation International.

Mollon JD. 1989. "Tho' She Kneel'd in That Place Where They Grew ..." the uses and origins of primate color vision. J Exp Biol 146:21-38.

Mollon JD, Bowmaker JK, Jacobs GH. 1984. Variations of color vision in a New World primate can be explained by polymorphism of retinal photopigments. P Roy Soc B 222:373-399.

Morgan MJ, Adam A, Mollon JD. 1992. Dichromats detect color-camouflaged objects that are not detected by trichromats. P Roy Soc B 248:291-295.

Morin PA, Chambers KE, Boesch C, Vigilant L. 2001. Quantitative polymerase chain reaction analysis of DNA from noninvasive samples for accurate microsatellite genotyping of wild chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes verus*). Mol Ecol 10:1835-1844.

Nathans J. 1999. The evolution and physiology of human color vision: Insights from molecular genetic studies of visual pigments. Neuron 24:299-312.

Neitz M, Neitz J, Jacobs GH. 1991. Spectral tuning of pigments underlying red-green color vision. Science 252:971-974.

Nsubuga AM, Robbins MM, Roeder AD, Morin PA, Boesch C, Vigilant L. 2004. Factors affecting the amount of genomic DNA extracted from ape faeces and the identification of an improved sample storage method. Mol Ecol 13:2089-2094.

Osorio D, Ruderman DL, Cronin TW. 1998. Estimation of errors in luminance signals encoded by primate retina resulting from sampling of natural images with red and green cones. J Opt Soc Am A 15:16-22.

Osorio D, Smith AC, Vorobyev M, Buchanan-Smith HM. 2004. Detection of fruit and the selection of primate visual pigments for color vision. Am Nat 164:696-708.

Osorio D, Vorobyev M. 1996. Colour vision as an adaptation to frugivory in primates. P Roy Soc B 263:593-599.

Ostner J, Kappeler PM. 1999. Central males instead of multiple pairs in redfronted lemurs, *Eulemur fulvus rufus* (Primates, Lemuridae)? Anim Behav 58:1069-1078.

Overdoff DJ, Tecot SR. 2006. Social pair-bonding and resource defense in wild red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*). In: Gould L, Sauther ML, editors. Lemurs: Ecology and adaptation. New York: Springer. p 235-254.

Overdorff DJ. 1991. Ecological correlates to social structure in two prosimian primates: *Eulemur fulvus rufous* and *Eulemur rubriventer* in Madagascar. Duke University, Ph.D. dissertation.

Overdorff DJ. 1993. Ecological and reproductive correlates to range use in red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) and rufous lemurs (*Eulemur fulvus rufus*). Lemur social systems and their ecological basis. In: Kappeler PM, Ganzhorn JU, editors. New York: Plenum Press. p 167-178.

Pagel M. 1994. Detecting correlated evolution on phylogenies: A general method for the comparative analysis of discrete characters. P Roy Soc B 255:37-45.

Pagel M. 1999. The maximum likelihood approach to reconstructing ancestral character states of discrete characters on phylogenies. Syst Biol 48:612-622.

Paradis E, Claude J, Strimmer K. 2004. APE: Analyses of phylogenetics and evolution in R language. Bioinformatics 20:289-290.

Pastorini J, Forstner MRJ, Martin RD. 2001. Phylogenetic history of sifakas (*Propithecus*: Lemuriformes) derived from mtDNA sequences. Am J Primatol 53:1-17.

Peichl L, Rakotondraparany F, Kappeler P. 2001. Photoreceptor types and distributions in nocturnal and diurnal Malagasy primates. Invest Ophth Vis Sci 42:S48.

Perez VR, Godfrey LR, Nowak-Kemp M, Burney DA, Ratsimbazafy J, Vasey N. 2005. Evidence of early butchery of giant lemurs in Madagascar. J Hum Evol 49:722-742.

Pupko T, Pe'er I, Shamir R, Graur D. 2000. A fast algorithm for joint reconstruction of ancestral amino acid sequences. Mol Biol Evol 17:890-896.

Quéméré E, Amelot X, Pierson J, Crouau-Roy B, Chikhi L. 2012. Genetic data suggest a natural prehuman origin of open habitats in northern Madagascar and question the deforestation narrative in this region. P Natl Acad Sci USA 109:13028-13033.

R Core Team (2014). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL http://www.R-project.org/.

Rea MS, Figueiro MG, Jones GE, Glander KE. 2014. Daily activity and light exposure levels for five species of lemurs at the Duke Lemur Center. Am J Phys Anthropol 153:68-77.

Rohen JW, Castenholtz A. 1967. Über die Zentralisation der Retina bei Primaten. Folia Primatol 5:92-147.

Roos C, Schmitz J, Zischler H. 2004. Primate jumping genes elucidate strepsirrhine phylogeny. P Natl Acad Sci USA 101:10650-10654.

Santini L, Rojas D, Donati G. 2015. Evolving through day and night: Origin and diversification of activity pattern in modern primates. Behav Ecol 26:789-796.

Schluter D, Price T, Mooers AØ, Ludwig D. 1997. Likelihood of ancestor states in adaptive radiation. Evolution 51:1699-1711.

Shyue SK, Hewettemmett D, Sperling HG, Hunt DM, Bowmaker JK, Mollon JD, Li WH. 1995. Adaptive evolution of color vision genes in higher primates. Science 269:1265-1267.

Smith AC, Buchanan-Smith HM, Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. The effect of colour vision status on the detection and selection of fruits by tamarins (*Saguinus* spp.). J Exp Biol 206:3159-3165.

Smith AC, Surridge AK, Prescott MJ, Osorio D, Mundy NI, Buchanan-Smith HM. 2012. Effect of colour vision status on insect prey capture efficiency of captive and wild tamarins (*Saguinus* spp.). Anim Behav 83:479-486.

Springer MS, Meredith RW, Gatesy J, Emerling CA, Park J, Rabosky DL, Stadler T, Steiner C, Ryder OA, Janecka JE, Fisher CA, Murphy WJ. 2012. Macroevolutionary dynamics and historical biogeography of primate diversification inferred from a species supermatrix. Plos One 7:e49521.

Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. Evolution and selection of trichromatic vision in primates. Trends Ecol Evol 18:198-205.

Tan Y, Li WH. 1999. Vision - Trichromatic vision in prosimians. Nature 402:36-36.

Tan Y, Yoder AD, Yamashita N, Li WH. 2005. Evidence from opsin genes rejects nocturnality in ancestral primates. P Natl Acad Sci USA 102:14712-14716.

Tattersall I. 1987. Cathemeral activity in primates - a definition. Folia Primatol 49:200-202.

Tecot SR. 2008. Seasonality and predictability: The hormonal and behavioral responses of the red-bellied lemur, *Eulemur rubriventer*, in southeastern Madagascar. University of Texas at Austin, Ph.D. dissertation.

van Schaik CP, Kappeler PM. 1996. The social systems of gregarious lemurs: Lack of convergence with anthropoids due to evolutionary disequilibrium? Ethology 102:915-941.

Veilleux CC, Bolnick DA. 2009. Opsin gene polymorphism predicts trichromacy in a cathemeral lemur. Am J Primatol 71:86-90.

Veilleux CC, Cummings ME. 2012. Nocturnal light environments and species ecology: Implications for nocturnal color vision in forests. J Exp Biol 215:4085-4096.

Veilleux CC, Jacobs RL, Cummings ME, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2014. Opsin genes and visual ecology in a nocturnal folivorous lemur. Int J Primatol 35:88-107.

Veilleux CC, Kirk EC. 2009. Visual acuity in the cathemeral strepsirrhine *Eulemur macaco flavifrons*. Am J Primatol 71:343-352.

Veilleux CC, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2013. Nocturnal light environments influence color vision and signatures of selection on the OPN1SW opsin gene in nocturnal lemurs. Mol Biol Evol 30:1420-1437.

Villesen P, Fredsted T. 2006. Fast and non-invasive PCR sexing of primates: Apes, Old World monkeys, New World monkeys and strepsirrhines. BMC Ecol 6:8.

Vogel ER, Neitz M, Dominy NJ. 2007. Effect of color vision phenotype on the foraging of wild white-faced capuchins, *Cebus capucinus*. Behav Ecol 18:292-297.

Wang DY, Oakley T, Mower J, Shimmin LC, Yim S, Honeycutt RL, Tsao H, Li WH. 2004. Molecular evolution of bat color vision genes. Mol Biol Evol 21:295-302.

Wikler KC, Rakic P. 1990. Distribution of photoreceptor subtypes in the retina of diurnal and nocturnal primates. J Neurosci 10:3390-3401.

Williams AJ, Hunt DM, Bowmaker JK, Mollon JD. 1992. The polymorphic photopigments of the marmoset: Spectral tuning and genetic basis. Embo J 11:2039-2045.

Wright PC. 1992. Primate ecology, rainforest conservation, and economic development: Building a national park in Madagascar. Evol Anthropol 1:25-33.

Wright PC, Erhart EM, Tecot SR, Baden AL, Arrigo-Nelson S, Morelli TL, Deppe A, Blanco M, Atsalis S, Johnson SE, Ratelolahy F, Tan CLM, Zohdy S. 2012. Long-term lemur research at Centre ValBio, Ranomafana National Park, Madagascar. In: Kappeler PM, Watts DP, editors. Long-term field studies of primates. Berlin Heidelberg: Springer. p 67-100.

Yamashita N, Stoner KE, Riba-Hernandez P, Dominy NJ, Lucas PW. 2005. Light levels used during feeding by primate species with different color vision phenotypes. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 58:618-629.

Figure 2.1 Study sites within and around Ranomafana National Park. This figure was modified with permission from Baden (2011).



Figure 2.2 Frontal facial photographs of 12 adult female (top) and 12 adult male (bottom) redbellied lemurs in Ranomafana National Park. Photographs illustrate individual variation in facial pelage patterns used to identify individuals during data collection.



Figure 2.3 Ancestral state estimations using maximum likelihood for color vision phenotype across strepsirrhines based on the SEA phylogenetic tree. Figures depict ancestral estimations for the ordered ER model with *L. catta* coded as **A**) dichromat with the medium allele and **B**) polymorphic, and ancestral estimations for the better-fit ordered ARD with *L. catta* coded as **C**) dichromat with the medium allele and **D**) polymorphic. Pie charts at each node depict relative probabilities for each color vision phenotype. Numbers at each node represent the color vision phenotype with the highest relative probability (1 = monomorphic M opsin, 2 = polymorphic, 3 = monomorphic L opsin). Symbols represent the strength of the estimation for the state with the highest relative probability (+ = < 50% of relative probability, ++ = 50-74.99%, * = 75-94.99%, no symbol = $\geq 95\%$). For exact values at each node, see Appendix 1.









Figure 2.4 Ancestral state estimations using maximum likelihood for color vision phenotype across strepsirrhines based on the SMK phylogenetic tree. Figures depict ancestral estimations for the ordered ER model with *L. catta* coded as **A**) dichromat with the medium allele and **B**) polymorphic, and ancestral estimations for the better-fit ordered ARD with *L. catta* coded as **C**) dichromat with the medium allele and **D**) polymorphic. Pie charts at each node depict relative probabilities for each color vision phenotype. Numbers at each node represent the color vision phenotype with the highest relative probability (1 = monomorphic M opsin, 2 = polymorphic, 3 = monomorphic L opsin). Symbols represent the strength of the estimation for the state with the highest relative probability (+ = < 50% of relative probability, ++ = 50-74.99%, * = 75-94.99%, no symbol = $\ge 95\%$). For exact values at each node, see Appendix 2.









Figure 2.5 Ancestral state estimations using maximum likelihood for color vision phenotype that include population-level variation for *P. verreauxi* and *L. catta* for two phylogenetic trees. Figures depict ancestral estimations for the ordered ER model using the phylogenetic relationships of **A**) SEA and **B**) SMK, as well as ancestral estimations for the better-fit ordered ARD model using the phylogenetic relationships of **C**) SEA and **D**) SMK. Pie charts at each node depict relative probabilities for each color vision phenotype. Numbers at each node represent the color vision phenotype with the highest relative probability (1 = monomorphic M opsin, 2 = polymorphic, 3 = monomorphic L opsin). Symbols represent the strength of the estimation for the state with the highest relative probability (+ = < 50% of relative probability, ++ = 50-74.99%, * = 75-94.99%, no symbol = \geq 95%). For exact values at each node, see Appendices 3-4.









Table 2.1. Comparative sample of strepsirrhine M/L opsin peak sensitivities based on exon 5, site 285 only. "X" = presence of the allele.

Species	Exon 5	Site 285	References ^a	Code	
	Alanine (~543 nm)	Threonine (~558 nm)			
Galagonidae		· · · · · ·			
Galago moholi	Х		1, 2	1	
Galago senegalensis	Х		1.2	1	
Galago demidoff	Х		2	1	
Otolemur crassicaudatus	Х		1, 2	1	
Otolemur garnetti	Х		1, 2	1	
Loridae			,		
Loris tardigradus	Х		1, 2	1	
Nycticebus pygmaeus	Х		2	1	
Nycticebus coucang	Х		1, 2	1	
Perodicticus potto	Х		1, 2	1	
Cheirogaleidae			,		
Cheirogaleus maior	Х		1, 2	1	
Cheirogaleus medius	X		1,2	1	
Microcebus murinus		Х	1, 2	3	
Mirza coquereli		X	1 2	3	
Daubentoniidae			-,-	0	
Daubentonia	Х		1 2	1	
madagascariensis			-,-	-	
Lemuridae					
Eulemur collaris	Х		3	1	
Eulemur mongoz	X		124	1	
Eulemur flavifrons	X	х	5	2	
Eulemur rufifrons	X	X	4	2	
Eulemur ruhriventer		X	This study	3	
Hanalemur griseus		X	1 2 4	3	
Hanalemur aureus		X	1, 2, 1 4	3	
Lemur catta	x	X?	1234	1 2 ^b	
Prolemur simus	71	X. X	1, 2, 5, 1 A	3	
Varacia rubra	x	X	1231	2	
Varecia variegata	X	X	1, 2, 3, 4 1 6	$\frac{2}{2}$	
I anilamuridaa	Λ	Λ	ч, 0	2	
Lepitemur ruficaudatus	x		1	1	
Indriidaa	Λ		+	1	
<u>Inuinuae</u> Avahi eleesei		v	7	2	
Avani Cieesei Avahi lanigar			7	3	
Avani uniger Avahi maridionalis		л V	, 7	3	
Avani meriaionalis		Λ V	, 7	2	
Avani occiaentatis			' 7	3	
Avani peyrierusi		Λ V	, 7	2	
Avani ramananisoavani		Λ V	/ 7	2 2	
	V	Λ V	1	2 2	
Inari inari	Λ V	Λ V	4	2 2	
r ropunecus coqueren			1, 2, 3, 4	2	
rropiinecus tattersalli	X	X	4	2	
Propithecus edwardsi	Х	Х	4	2	

Propithecus verreauxi ^c	Х	Х	4	2, 1
Propithecus diadema	Х	Х	4	2

^a References for M/L opsin gene data. 1 = Tan and Li (1999), 2 = Tan et al. (2005), 3 = Leonhardt et al. (2009), 4 = Bradley et al. (2009); Bradley et al. (in prep), 5 = Veilleux and Bolnick (2009), 6 = Jacobs and Deegan (2003c), 7 = Veilleux et al. (2014)

^b Because the presence of the L opsin remains equivocal in at least one population of *L. catta*, this taxon was separately coded as "1" and then "2" representing the taxon as a whole, as well as "1" and "2" representing different populations in three different analyses.

^c This species exhibits population-level variation in the presence of the color vision polymorphism (Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). Data for *P. v. deckenii* and *P. v. coronatus* have been collapsed into *P. verreauxi*, as their species/subspecies status remains questionable (Pastorini et al. 2001).

Table 2.2 *E. rubriventer* samples from Ranomafana National Park that were genotyped at exon 5 of the M/L opsin gene. Immatures were considered any individuals in the group that appeared to observers not to have attained full adult body size.

Site	Groups	Adult males	Adult females	Immature males	Immature females	X chromosomes
Ambatolahy dimy	1	1	0	0	0	1
Sahamalaotra	4	2	4	0	1	12
Sakaroa	6	2	4	1	2	15
Talatakely	9	9	8	2	4	35
Valohoaka	9	7	7	5	7	40
Vatoharanana	7	7	7	4	3	31
Total	36	28	30	12	17	134

Table 2.3 Number of rate parameters (k), log-likelihood (LL) values, Akaike's Information Criterion (AIC), and Akaike weights (AICw) for the 1) ordered equal transition rates (ER) model, 2) unordered ER model, and 3) ordered all-rates-different (ARD) model. Results are presented for analyses using the SEA and SMK phylogenies.

	Ordered ER			Unordered ER			Ordered ARD					
	SEA											
Analysis	k	LL	AIC	AICw	k	LL	AIC	AICw	k	LL	AIC	AICw
<i>L. catta</i> code = 1	1	-29.42735	60.8547	0.126	1	-29.07694	60.1539	0.179	4	-24.7172	57.4343	0.696
<i>L. catta</i> code = 2	1	-27.39207	56.7841	0.225	1	-28.99912	59.9982	0.045	4	-23.2167	54.4334	0.730
Population variation	1	-51.30487	104.6097	0.189	1	-52.84134	107.6827	0.041	4	-46.9005	101.8010	0.770
SMK												
<i>L. catta</i> code = 1	1	-31.19441	64.3888	0.113	1	-30.47156	62.9431	0.234	4	-26.4930	60.8867	0.653
<i>L. catta</i> code = 2	1	-29.21222	60.4244	0.202	1	-30.38525	62.7705	0.062	4	-24.9182	57.8364	0.736
Population variation	1	-62.84543	127.6909	0.134	1	-64.49804	130.9961	0.026	4	-58.0132	124.0264	0.840

Chapter 3

The potential role of nonadaptive evolutionary mechanisms shaping color vision in red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*)

ABSTRACT

Color vision in primates has long been suggested to be adaptive for multiple fitnessrelated tasks (e.g., food foraging), but nonadaptive explanations have also been proposed to account for color vision variation across the lineage. Lemuriforms, in particular, are highly variable in their color vision capacities, but it is currently unclear why some species are polymorphic, while many lemurs are strictly dichromatic.

Red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) in Ranomafana National Park (RNP) are dichromatic, which likely represents loss of a color vision polymorphism. This result may be due to nonadaptive processes, such as relaxed selection and/or recent reductions in population size (i.e., genetic drift). To address the latter, 55 adult red-bellied lemurs from four localities within RNP were genotyped at seven microsatellite loci to test for a signature of a genetic bottleneck.

Under a two-phase mutation model, this study found significant heterozygosity excess (indicative of a population bottleneck) compared to heterozygosity at mutation-drift equilibrium in the *E. rubriventer* population. The result held under a combined female and male data set, as well as a female-only data set, but not a male-only data set. Results of *M*-ratio tests reveal that this population does not exhibit a significantly low *M*-ratio compared to equilibrium (not indicative of a population bottleneck). Despite the mixed results, it is suggested that a genetic

bottleneck may have occurred in this populations and genetic drift may play a role in the evolution of color vision in this population.

INTRODUCTION

Color vision is highly variable across the Order Primates, and this variation occurs both within and across species (e.g., see Surridge et al. 2003 and Jacobs 2009 for reviews). Many primates have trichromatic color vision, allowing individuals the ability to discriminate between a wider range of colors (e.g., greens and reds) than most other eutherian mammals, which are primarily red-green colorblind (i.e., dichromatic) (e.g., Jacobs 1981, 1993). Trichromatic color vision occurs across multiple primate lineages, but the underlying genetic mechanisms resulting in trichromacy differ (e.g., Nathans et al. 1986; Jacobs 1998; Kainz et al. 1998; Dulai et al. 1999; Jacobs and Deegan 1999; Tan and Li 1999).

All catarrhines (for which data are available) are routine trichromats, which is achieved through having three functional opsin genes: one autosomal short-wavelength (S) opsin gene and two separate medium- (M) and long-wavelength (L) opsin genes on the X chromosome (Nathans et al. 1986; Ibbotson et al. 1992). Each gene codes for a distinct opsin protein resulting in three spectrally distinct retinal cone photopigments, thus affording all individuals the potential for trichromatic color vision (Nathans et al. 1986; Bowmaker et al. 1991; Neitz et al. 1991; Ibbotson et al. 1992). The presence of two separate M/L opsin genes is the result of a gene duplication and subsequent fixation that occurred at the base of the catarrhine lineage (Hunt et al. 1998).

Trichromacy is also present in most New World monkeys but is achieved through two mechanisms. Howling monkeys (*Aloutta*) are routinely trichromatic and have two separate M and L opsin genes as in catarrhines (Jacobs et al. 1996; Dulai et al. 1999). Other species exhibit

trichromatic color vision through M/L opsin gene allelic polymorphisms, which results in intraspecies/population color vision variation (i.e., polymorphic trichromacy; Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Williams et al. 1992; Jacobs et al. 1993b; Jacobs 1998). Specifically, polymorphic trichromacy occurs when species with only two functional opsin genes (one autosomal S opsin and one M/L opsin on the X chromosome) also possess two or more M/L opsin alleles (Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Williams et al. 1992; Jacobs et al. 1993b; Jacobs 1998). Alleles must be functionally variable, which results from changes in just a few key amino acid sites (site 180 coded in exon 3; sites 277 and 285 coded in exon 5) that lead to differences in the spectral tuning of cone photopigments (Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Neitz et al. 1991; Williams et al. 1992; Jacobs et al. 1993b). Given that allelic variation is X-linked, this provides heterozygous females with the potential for trichromatic color vision, while homozygous females and all males are dichromatic (e.g., Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Jacobs et al. 1993b).

Among New World monkeys, color vision polymorphisms appear to characterize all genera (that have been studied) (e.g., see Jacobs 2007 and Kawamura et al. 2012 for reviews; de Lima et al. 2015), with the exceptions of nocturnal owl monkeys (*Aotus*), which are monochromatic (Jacobs et al. 1993a), and howling monkeys (*Aloutta*), which, as mentioned above, are routinely trichromatic (Jacobs et al. 1996), although it should be noted that the presence of hybrid opsin sequences in *Alouatta* species suggests there is individual variation in the spectral sensitivities of photopigments (Matsushita et al. 2014). Among polymorphic taxa, the distributions in number and peak sensitivities of M/L opsins (2-5 alleles) are highly variable (e.g., see Surridge et al. 2003 and Jacobs 2007 for reviews), but polymorphic trichromacy in this lineage likely has a single origin occurring early in platyrrhine evolution (>20 million years ago; Boissinot et al. 1998).

Lemuriforms may exhibit the most variation in color vision capacities across species (Figure 3.1; e.g., Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Veilleux et al. 2013; Bradley et al. in prep). Some nocturnal cheirogaleids, like all lorisiforms, have non-functional S opsin genes and are monochromatic (e.g., Kawamura and Kubotera 2004; Tan et al. 2005; Veilleux et al. 2013). Dichromatic color vision characterizes multiple species from all five lemur families, and polymorphic trichromacy has been documented in some species of Lemuridae and Indriidae (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003b; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Veilleux et al. 2013, 2014; Bradley et al. in prep). Polymorphic trichromacy in lemurs results from a similar genetic mechanism as that in New World monkeys (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003b). However, most polymorphic lemurs exhibit only two M/L opsin gene variants caused by a single nucleotide polymorphism at amino acid site 285 coded in exon 5 (e.g., Tan and Li 1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). This results in two photopigments with peak spectral sensitivities at 543 nm (M opsin) and 558 nm (L opsin; e.g., Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003b).

Polymorphic trichromacy in lemurs, unlike in New World monkeys, is more sparsely distributed across species (Tan and Li 1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep), and this trait may have been lost in multiple taxa (chapter 2). Among the *Eulemur* clade, for example, some species are polymorphic, while others may be monomorphic for either the M or the L opsin (Tan and Li 1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep; chapter 2). Dichromatic color vision in this lineage appears to represent independent loss of color vision variation from a polymorphic *Eulemur* ancestor (chapter 2). Polymorphic trichromacy may also have a single early origin in lemur evolution, which would indicate additional losses of variation

in some species (Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; chapter 2). Loss of a color vision polymorphism has also been documented at the population level in at least one species (*Propithecus verreauxi*; Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep).

The seemingly near ubiquity of polymorphic trichromacy in New World monkeys contrasts with its sporadic distribution in lemurs and suggests that the evolutionary mechanisms underlying color vision variation might differ across these two lineages. In platyrrhines, it has been shown that M/L opsin polymorphisms are likely maintained in some populations through positive selection (Hiwatashi et al. 2010; Karamura et al. 2012). Indeed, trichromatic color vision has been suggested to provide an adaptive advantage over dichromacy, with the most long-standing hypothesis proposing an advantage to trichromats when foraging on red food items (e.g., fruit, young leaves; e.g., Allen 1879; Mollon et al. 1984; Mollon 1989; Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Lucas et al. 1998; Dominy and Lucas 2001; Osorio et al. 2004).

An overall trichromatic advantage would explain fixation of the M/L opsin duplications in catarrhines and howling monkeys, as well as long-term maintenance of color vision polymorphisms in most platyrrhines through overdominance selection (i.e., heterozygote advantage; Mollon et al. 1984; Mollon 1989; Jacobs et al. 1996; Hunt et al. 1998). This hypothesis has received some theoretical support (e.g., Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Osorio et al. 2004), as well as some empirical support in captive settings (e.g., Caine and Mundy 2000; Smith et al. 2003), but there is limited support for trichromatic advantages (foraging or otherwise) in wild primate populations (e.g., Vogel et al. 2007; Hiramatsu et al. 2008; Melin et al. 2008, 2009; Smith et al. 2012; Fedigan et al. 2014). Given these mixed results, alternative processes whereby differential advantages are conferred to trichromats and dichromats (e.g., inverse frequencydependent selection, niche divergence, and mutual benefit of association) might underlie color vision variation in platyrrhines (Mollon et al. 1984; Melin et al. 2007, 2008; Kawamura et al. 2012), and in fact dichromatic foraging advantages (i.e., greater foraging efficiency on insects) have been documented in wild platyrrhine populations (Melin et al. 2007; Smith et al. 2012). Regardless of the exact mode(s) of selection in polymorphic platyrrhines, however, there is some evidence for the view that color vision variation is maintained in populations via natural selection in this lineage.

Color vision in lemurs remains largely understudied compared to that in New World monkeys, but similar adaptive scenarios related to trichromatic advantages have been proposed for the presence of polymorphic trichromacy in some species (Leonhardt et al. 2009). Loss of polymorphic trichromacy in some species/populations, on the other hand, suggests there may be more complex evolutionary scenarios underlying color vision in this lineage. Adaptive processes (e.g., directional selection or disruptive selection) might theoretically account for loss of polymorphisms and subsequent fixation of either the M or L opsin in some species/populations (Futuyma 1998; chapter 2). Indeed, adaptation has been proposed for the high frequency of the L opsin in *Avahi* (Veilleux et al. 2014), as well as observed variation in the frequency/presence of color vision polymorphisms in some lemur populations (Bradley et al. 2009). However, there are reasons to suspect that nonadaptive processes, specifically genetic drift, might also play a role.

First, there is some indication that color vision may be less acute in lemurs compared to haplorhine primates. Although lemurs have the physiological and neuronal capacity to detect, transmit, and process chromatic information (Yamada et al. 1998), they lack many of the visual specializations that characterize haplorhines and are associated with high visual acuity and color vision. For example, lemurs have lower overall cone densities compared to haplorhines (Wikler and Rakic 1990; Peichl et al. 2001). Many lemurs have a tapetum lucidum, which increseases

sensitivity of the retina but may reduce visual acuity (Martin 1990). Lemurs also lack a true fovea in the central retina, and have higher retinal summation, such that single ganglion cells receive and transmit information from multiple cone photoreceptors for neural processing (Rohen and Castenholz 1967; Wikler and Rakic 1990; Kay and Kirk 2000). Overall, these differences result in lower visual acuity in lemurs compared to haplorhines (Kay and Kirk 2000; Kirk and Kay 2004; Veilleux and Kirk 2009), suggesting that the capacity for color vision in lemurs may also be less acute (Jacobs and Deegan 2003a; Kawamura et al. 2012). Less acute color vision could ultimately lead to relaxed selection for maintaining polymorphic trichromacy (Kawamura et al. 2012), and, consequently, the observed distribution of M and L opsins in many dichromatic lemurs may be the result of random allele loss due to genetic drift rather than selective processes. However, generally lower color vision acuity in strepsirrhines would not explain why allelic trichromacy originally evolved in this lineage and why it appears to be maintained in some lemurs and not others, especially when such variation occurs within genera (although more subtle species- or population-level variation in lemur visual systems may play a role; e.g., Jacobs and Deegan 2003).

Second, lemur populations may be particularly vulnerable to random reductions in population size (i.e., population bottlenecks) that might result in rapid loss of polymorphisms through genetic drift even in the presence of positive selection (Futuyma 1998). Madagascar has experienced recent island-wide, large-scale forest destruction and fragmentation (Dewar 2003; Harper et al. 2007), largely owing to human subsistence strategies, such as slash-and-burn agriculture and charcoal production (e.g., Green and Sussman 1990; Dewar 2003). During a brief fifty-year time-span (1950-2000), \geq 40% of forest was cleared in the eastern and western regions of Madagascar, and as of the year 2000, 45% of all forest occurred in fragments <500 km²

(Harper et al. 2007). Evidence also suggests that human predation likely played a large role in extirpating at least 17 lemur species during the last 2000 years (Perez et al. 2005; Crowley 2010). Habitat destruction and hunting continue to threaten Madagascar's fauna (Schwitzer et al. 2014), and large-scale range contractions have been documented in extant lemurs (Godfrey et al. 1999).

The present patchy forest landscape in Madagascar has produced similarly patchy distributions of many lemur species, resulting in genetic signatures of severe population decline and collapse (i.e., bottleneck) across multiple taxa (e.g., Fredsted et al. 2007; Olivieri et al. 2008; Craul et al. 2009; Brenneman et al. 2012; Parga et al. 2012; Holmes et al. 2013). Genetic bottlenecks have been documented in lemur populations occurring in a variety of habitats and ranging from small unprotected fragments to larger protected tracts of forest (Craul et al. 2009; Parga et al. 2012; Holmes et al. 2013). In some taxa, population sizes have been reduced by orders of magnitude in the last 500 years (Olivieri et al. 2008; Craul et al. 2009). Given that population declines can reduce genetic diversity, and smaller populations are more susceptible to genetic drift and inbreeding (Nei et al. 1975), demographic histories of populations are important for interpreting present genetic diversity. In the case of color vision polymorphisms, allele loss may occur in bottlenecked populations at varying rates and under either relaxed or positive selection (Futuyma 1998).

Although adaptive explanations for observed color vision variation in lemurs are attractive, in order to avoid falsely inferring adaptive evolution, it is important to also explore nonadaptive explanations. Toward this end, the goal of this study is to examine the potential role of nonadaptive processes in the evolution of color vision in a population of red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) in Ranomafana National Park (RNP). Previous research has shown that the *E. rubriventer* population in RNP is dichromatic with the L opsin only (chapter 2). This

condition is unique among other species of *Eulemur* (that have been studied), which are either dichromatic for the M opsin or polymorphic (Tan and Li 1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep), and it likely represents loss of a color vision polymorphism (chapter 2). Loss of polymorphic trichromacy in this population is unexpected given that they are readily active during the day and highly frugivorous (Overdorff 1991; Tecot 2008; R. Jacobs, unpublished data). This represents a classic ecological description for a species that would benefit from maintaining trichromatic color vision (e.g., Mollon 1989; Melin et al. 2014). Given that lemur species vary in the presence and frequency of color vision polymorphism across populations (Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep), it is currently unknown when loss of polymorphic trichromacy occurred in this lineage and/or whether dichromatic color vision characterizes all E. rubriventer or represents population-level variation. If the latter, color vision in the red-bellied lemur population in RNP may represent local allele loss due to nonadaptive mechanisms or local adaptation. As a first step in addressing the former, this study aims to evaluate the past demographic history (i.e., determine if there is a genetic signature of a bottleneck) of the population of red-bellied lemurs in RNP.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

All methods were approved by and in compliance with institutional (Stony Brook University IACUC: 2010/1803, 2011/1895) and national guidelines (Madagascar National Parks).

Study subjects

Red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) are small to medium-sized, frugivorous primates that are distributed across the eastern rainforests of Madagascar (Mittermeier et al. 2010; Figure 3.2A). Despite their apparent wide range, red-bellied lemurs can be considered patchily distributed, as Madagascar's eastern rainforests are increasingly fragmented and are not continuous (Irwin et al. 2005; Harper et al. 2007). Where they do occur, red-bellied lemurs are usually found at low population densities (Irwin et al. 2005).

E. rubriventer live in small, cohesive groups (2-6 individuals) that usually consist of an adult male-adult female pair and immature individuals (Wright 1992; Overdorff 1993). Groups actively defend small home ranges (11-19 hectares; Overdorff 1991), and group compositions are relatively stable apart from births and juvenile emigrations (Overdorff and Tecot 2006), although turnovers in adult males and adult females have been documented (R. Jacobs, unpublished data).

Red-bellied lemurs are sexually dichromatic (described in Mittermeier et al. 2010). They have reddish-brown pelage coloration, which characterizes the dorsal and ventral coats of males. In females, the dorsal coat is reddish-brown, while the ventrum is white in coloration. This white ventral coat variably extends to the neck and face of females. Males have patches of white skin around the eyes that are reduced or absent in females. Individual pelage coloration and patterns are variable, and this variation allowed observers to readily identify individuals during this study.

Study site

Data were collected in Ranomafana National Park (RNP). RNP is an area of 41,000 ha of montane rainforest in southeastern Madagascar (E47°18' - 47°37', S21°02' - 21°25'; for a more

81

detailed description of the site, see Wright 1992). Although RNP is protected habitat, the areas to the east and west of the park have become almost entirely denuded, with extensive forest loss occurring over the last century (Harper et al. 2007). The forest has become disconnected just slightly north of RNP (around 21° S; Irwin et al. 2005), and while there may be narrow physical connectivity just south of the park (Irwin et al. 2005; Harper et al. 2007), its functional connectivity for lemur species is unknown. Therefore, lemur populations in RNP have become potentially isolated and given the scale of recent forest destruction throughout southeastern Madagascar, may have experienced recent and severe reductions in population size. Furthermore, prior to its park status in 1991, areas within RNP were subjected to intensive selective logging of large fruiting trees (Wright et al. 2012) with unknown demographic impact on some of the frugivorous lemur populations, including *E. rubriventer*.

During January 2012-May 2013, fecal samples were collected from individual red-bellied lemurs at four sites located within the park (Talatakely: N = 37 individuals, Vatoharanana: N =36 individuals, Valohoaka: N = 38 individuals, and Sahamalaotra: N = 11 individuals; Figure 3.2B; Table 3.1). All sites are within 8 kilometers of one another and are assumed to be in migratory contact, representing the same population. It should be noted, however, that Ranomafana is bisected by the Namorona River and a parallel paved roadway (Wright et al. 2012), which separates the more northern site, Sahamalaotra, from the other three sites located in the southern parcel. While red-bellied lemurs readily cross the road (R. Jacobs, personal observation), it is currently unknown whether the Namorona River represents a significant barrier to gene flow for this species.

Fecal sample collection

Fresh fecal samples were collected opportunistically from individual red-bellied lemurs for genetic analyses. Samples (~5 grams wet weight) were collected from the ground immediately following defecation and placed directly into a 50 mL plastic centrifuge tube prefilled with 30 mL silica gel beads for desiccation (Nsubuga et al. 2004). Samples were collected using latex gloves and the untouched end of a freshly broken twig. Tubes were labeled and sealed with parafilm and stored at ambient temperature in the field and later at +4°C in the lab (Yale Molecular Anthropology Laboratory; YMAL).

DNA extraction

All genetic analyses were conducted at the YMAL. Genomic DNA was extracted from dry fecal samples using the QIAamp[®] DNA Stool Mini Kit (Qiagen) following a protocol optimized by the YMAL. This protocol was modified from the manufacturer's protocol in the following manner: samples were initially lysed at room temperature for 48 hours in ASL buffer and all procedures following inhibitor adsorption were automated using a QIAcube[®] (Qiagen). A negative control was included in all extraction procedures to assess the potential for contamination.

DNA quantitation

DNA concentrations for each sample were determined using two methods. First, DNA was quantified using a Qubit[®] 2.0 Fluorometer (Invitrogen[™]) with the Qubit[®] dsDNA HS Assay Kit. This procedure measures total genomic DNA based on the signal from fluorescent dye that binds specifically to DNA and, therefore, does not distinguish lemur DNA from other DNA that
may be present in the sample (e.g., microbial DNA). Therefore, DNA concentrations were also determined using real-time quantitative PCR (qPCR) following methods described in Morin et al. (2001). This method targets an 81 base pair portion of the single copy *c-myc* gene (Morin et al. 2001), and, therefore, only primate DNA was quantified. A dilution series of human placental DNA of known quantities (25 ng, 20 ng, 6.25 ng, 3.125 ng, 1.5625 ng, 800 pg, 400 pg, 200 pg, 100 pg, and 25 pg) was included as a standard to then quantify red-bellied lemur DNA in each fecal sample.

C-myc assays were performed in a Rotor-Gene Q real-time PCR cycler (Qiagen). The total PCR volume was 25 μ l comprising 12.5 μ l of Rotor-Gene SYBR Green RT-PCR Master Mix (Qiagen), 1.25 μ l each of forward and reverse primers (10 μ M/ μ l), and 2.5 μ l of DNA. The reaction conditions used a two-step thermal cycling method (denaturing and annealing only, with florescence measured at the end of each annealing step) and were as follows: initial incubation at 95°C for 50 seconds followed by 50 cycles of 95°C for 5 seconds and 60°C for 10 seconds. A high resolution melt analysis followed amplification to confirm specificity and lack of substantial secondary products. Each assay included standards (in triplicate), samples (in duplicate), and two negative controls (H₂O as template). The final quantity of DNA for each fecal sample was determined using the Rotor-Gene Q software package, and results from the two replicates, which were generally consistent, were averaged. DNA quantitation was used to assess an appropriate number of PCR replications for obtaining confident microsatellite genotypes (Morin et al. 2001).

Sex-typing

Each sample was sex-typed using a multiplex (triple primer) PCR to amplify segments of the tetratricopeptide repeat protein gene on the Y chromosome (UTY), and the X-chromosomal homolog (UTX) (Villesen and Fredsted 2006). This method yields short fragment sizes (Y = 86 bp, X = 127 bp) and is suitable for use with degraded DNA such as that extracted from feces (Villesen and Fredsted 2006).

PCR was performed in a total volume of 25 μ l using G-Storm GS1 thermal cyclers. The PCR volume consisted of 12.5 μ l of Qiagen HotStarTaq Master Mix, 2 μ l of bovine serum albumin (BSA, 20 μ M/ μ l), 4, 1, and 0.25 μ l of UTY, UTXY, and UTX primers (10 μ M/ μ l), respectively (see Villesen and Fredsted 2006 for primer sequences), and 4 μ l of total template DNA. All PCR reactions included one negative control (H₂O as template). Cycling conditions were 95°C for 15 minutes and 36 cycles of 94°C for 30 seconds, 57°C for 40 seconds, and 72°C for 1 minute, with a final extension step of 72°C for 7 minutes. PCR fragments were separated on 2% agarose gels (120 volts, 1 hour) and visualized using GelRed (Biotium). If a sample yielded both X and Y fragments, the individual was typed male, and if a sample yielded a single X fragment, the individual was typed female. All samples were sex-typed in at least two independent reactions.

Microsatellite genotyping

A total of 59 adult samples ($N_{\text{males}} = 30$, $N_{\text{females}} = 29$; $N_{\text{groups}} = 29$; $N_{\text{Talatakely}} = 19$ individuals, $N_{\text{Sahamalaotra}} = 5$ individuals, $N_{\text{Valohoaka}} = 12$ individuals, $N_{\text{Vatoharanana}} = 19$ individuals) were included in microsatellite genotyping. Samples were amplified at 7 variable microsatellite loci using previously published primers (Andriantompohavana et al. 2007; Table 3.2).

Loci were amplified using PCR in G-Storm GS1 thermal cyclers. PCR conditions were carried out in 12.5 μ l total volume comprising 6.25 μ l of Qiagen HotStarTaq Master Mix, 2 μ l of bovine serum albumin (BSA, 20 μ M/ μ l), 1 μ l each of forward (fluorescently labeled) and reverse

primers (10 μ M/ μ l), and 2 μ l of total template DNA. For some, lower quality samples, larger reaction volumes were used with higher quantities (3-5 μ l) of DNA template to avoid errors associated with allelic dropout (Morin et al., 2001). All PCR reactions included one negative control (H₂O as template). Cycling conditions were 95°C for 15 minutes and 37 cycles of 95°C for 30 seconds, a locus-specific annealing temperature (see Table 3.1) for 30 seconds, and 72°C for 30 seconds, with a final extension step of 72°C for 10 minutes.

Fragment analyses (i.e., size estimates of microsatellite loci) were carried out in the DNA Analysis Facility at Yale University. PCR products were separated using capillary electrophoresis with an ABI 3730*xl* 96-Capillary Genetic Analyzer. Genescan Rox-500 was added as the facility size standard. GeneMapper[®] (Applied Biosystems) and GeneMarker[®] (SoftGenetics) software were used to identify allele fragment length. Binning was conducted manually based on visual assessment of allele peaks, and genotypes were determined based on multiple independent PCR reactions (Taberlet et al. 1996; Morin et al. 2001). Specifically, homozygous genotypes were confirmed with a minimum of 4 and up to 7 independent replications (Morin et al. 2001). Heterozygous individuals were confirmed when each allele was scored twice based on two or more independent PCR reactions (Taberlet et al. 1996; Morin et al. 1996; Morin et al. 2001).

Data analysis

Data screening. Microsatellite genotypes were screened for errors (i.e., scoring errors, allelic dropout, and null alleles) prior to data analysis using the software MICRO-CHECKER (van Oosterhout et al. 2004). In addition, genotype errors (e.g., allelic dropout) were estimated

by calculating the proportion of PCRs that successfully amplified DNA, as well as the proportion of successful PCRs for heterozygous consensus genotypes that yielded both consensus alleles. Genepop version 4.2 was used to test for linkage disequilibrium among all combinations of microsatellite loci using the log-likelihood ratio statistic and evaluated with 10,000 permutations (Raymond and Rousset 1995; Rousset 2008).

Summary statistics for each locus (e.g., the number of alleles - k, number of individuals typed, observed and expected heterozygosity, and polymorphic information criterion), as well as goodness-of-fit tests for Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium were calculated in CERVUS 3.0 (Marshall et al. 1998; Kalinowski et al. 2007). Allelic richness (the number of alleles per locus independent of sample size) for each locus was calculated using FSTAT version 2.9.3.2.

Sex-biased dispersal. New alleles may be introduced to populations through immigration, and this can potentially mask the genetic signature of a bottleneck (Busch et al. 2007; Lawler 2011). To overcome this potential issue, some studies incorporate additional bottleneck analyses using data from the philopatric sex (in species that exhibit sex-biased dispersal) only (Lawler 2008, 2011; Parga et al. 2012). At the same time, sex-biased dispersal can result in increased genetic substructure within the philopatric sex (e.g., Chesser 1991), which may have implications for interpreting results of bottleneck analyses (see "Population structure" below).

Behavioral data suggest that both sexes disperse in red-bellied lemurs (Merenlender 1993; Overdorff and Tecot 2006), a pattern that is documented in pair-living species (e.g., Dobson 1982; Fernandez-Duque 2009; see Koenig and Borries 2012 for review on hylobatids). However, among pair-living species, males and females may differ in their dispersal distances,

such that males and females may be considered "more" or "less" philopatric (e.g., hylobatids; reviewed in Koenig and Borries 2012). In order to determine if additional sex-specific bottleneck analyses were warranted for this red-bellied lemur population, the hypothesis that there is no sexbias in dispersal within this population was evaluated using genetic data.

FSTAT 2.9.3.2 was used to implement five tests for sex-biased dispersal in which individuals were grouped by sampling locality. The first two tests use F-statistics (F_{IS} and F_{ST}) as measures of population structure. F_{IS} (Weir and Cockerham 1984) measures the fit of genotype frequencies within a population with that expected under Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium (Hartl and Clark 1997). Under conditions of sex-biased dispersal, the dispersing sex should exhibit significantly higher F_{IS} (heterozygote deficit) compared to the philopatric sex, because the population should include a mixture of residents and immigrants from the dispersing sex. F_{ST} (Weir and Cockerham 1984), which is the proportion of total genetic variance that occurs among subpopulations (Hartl and Clark 1997), is expected to be significantly lower in the dispersing sex compared to the philopatric sex (Goudet et al. 2002). This is due to the expectation that allele frequencies will be more similar in the dispersing sex (resulting from increased gene flow) compared to the philopatric sex (Goudet et al. 2002). The third test examines differences between male and female relatedness (r), and, similar to F_{ST} , the expectation is that relatedness is significantly lower in the dispersing sex compared to the philopatric sex (Goudet et al. 2002).

The last two sex-biased dispersal tests are based on corrected individual assignment indices (*AI*: Paetkau et al. 1995; Favre et al. 1997; Goudet et al. 2002). An individual's *AI* is the probability that its genotype occurs by chance in the sampled population given the allele frequencies within that population (Paetkau et al. 1995; Favre et al. 1997; Goudet et al. 2002). The individual probabilities are then corrected (*AIc*) after log-transformation by subtracting the

mean AI in order to correct for potential differences arising from variation in gene diversity across populations (Favre et al. 1997; Goudet et al. 2002). Following correction, average Alc for populations is zero, so individuals with negative AIc values are likely immigrants, as their genotypes are less likely to occur in the sample, and positive Alc values are likely residents (Favre et al. 1997; Goudet et al. 2002). From the individual probabilities, mean Alc (mAlc) and variance of AIc (vAIc) are calculated for each sex, with the expectation that the dispersing sex exhibits significantly lower mAIc (Goudet et al. 2002). The dispersing sex is also expected to have significantly larger vAlc compared to the resident sex, as the dispersing sex includes both residents and immigrants (Goudet et al. 2002). Importantly, given that the distances over which individuals may disperse are unknown, F_{ST} -based tests may be sensitive to dispersal distances, being better able to detect sex-bias dispersal when it occurs over short distances, but AIc tests should be less influenced by dispersal distances (Goudet et al. 2002). That said, given that all sites occur within 8 km of each other, these tests may not capture sex biases in long range or long-term dispersal. All tests (F_{IS}, F_{ST}, r, mAIc, and vAIc) were two-tailed and significance was calculated over 10,000 permutations.

Population structure. An important assumption of bottleneck analyses is that there is no substructure within the samples (e.g., Cornuet and Luikart 1996; Garza and Williamson 2001). The presence of substructure has the potential to mimic a signature of a population bottleneck (Wakeley 1999; Chikhi et al. 2010). More specifically, Chikhi et al. (2010) found that spurious bottleneck signals increased as genetic differentiation ($F_{st} \ge 0.1$) increased. Therefore, while acknowledging small sample sizes within sites, pairwise F_{st} values (Weir and Cockerman 1984) were calculated across the four study sites using the program Genodive 2.0b27 (Meirmans and

van Tienderen 2004). Significance was evaluated using 10,000 permutations with significance set to p < 0.05 and adjusted using Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons.

Genetic bottleneck analyses: heterozygosity excess. The program BOTTLENECK was used to test for a genetic signature of a population bottleneck (Cornuet and Luikart 1996; Luikart and Cornuet 1998; Piry et al. 1999). The program computes expected heterozygosity (H_{eq}) at mutation-drift equilibrium (based on allele number and sample size) for each locus under three mutation models: infinite allele model (IAM), stepwise mutation model (SMM), and the two-phase model (TPM) (Piry et al. 1999). The program compares H_{eq} to Hardy-Weinberg heterozygosity (H_e) with the expectation that in recently bottlenecked populations, there will be significant excess H_e compared to H_{eq} , because allele number should be reduced faster than heterozygosity (Cornuet and Luikart 1996; Piry et al. 1999).

BOTTLENECK performs multiple tests, but the Wilcoxon test is considered to be robust when using a small number of polymorphic loci (< 20) and most appropriate for microsatellite data, and therefore is used in this study. H_{eq} is calculated under TPM, as this mutation model is also considered the most appropriate model for microsatellite loci, with IAM and SMM representing more extreme mutation models (Di Rienzo et al. 1994; Piry et al. 1999).

Importantly, tests for heterozygosity excess have the potential to produce both type I and type II errors based in part on incorrect assumptions of mutation model parameters (Peery et al. 2012). Specifically, TPM assumes that mutations during microsatellite evolution can result in small changes in a single repeat motif (i.e., single-step mutations, which characterize most mutations), as well as larger changes in multiple repeat motifs (i.e., multi-step mutations, which characterize fewer mutations; Di Rienzo et al. 1994; Peery et al. 2012). Consequently, TPM

requires knowledge (or assumptions) about the proportion and size of multi-step mutations in the microsatellite data of interest (Peery et al. 2012). The program BOTTLENECK requires the proportion of multi-step mutations and the variance in the mean size of multi-step mutations to be specified (Piry et al. 1999), and it has been shown that type I and type II errors can result from errors in assumed values for these parameters (Williamson-Natesan 2005; Peery et al. 2012). One way to help avoid such errors is to use reasonable and appropriate values for the mutation model parameters (Peery et al. 2012). Based on their review of 18 studies of microsatellite evolution in vertebrates, Peery et al. (2012) suggest 0.22 and 12 to be appropriate values for the proportion of multi-step mutations and variance in mean size of multi-step mutations, respectively. The former value deviates from the more commonly used proportion of 0.10 (Peery et al. 2012). Because overestimating this value increases the likelihood of a type I error in heterozygosity excess tests, 0.10 may be considered a more conservative value (Williamson-Natesan 2005; Peery et al. 2012). Therefore, the Wilcoxon test was run twice under the TPM and setting the proportion of multi-step mutations to 0.22 and 0.10, respectively, with a variance of 12 for each analysis. Significance (p < 0.05) was assessed using 10,000 iterations.

Genetic bottleneck analyses: *M*-ratio. A signature of a population bottleneck was also assessed using the *M*-ratio test implemented in the program M_P_val (Garza and Williamson 2001). This test computes *M*, which is the ratio of *k* (total number of alleles) to *r* (range in allele size) averaged across all microsatellite loci, and compares this ratio to a simulated distribution of *M* values at mutation-drift equilibrium (Garza and Williamson 2001). In populations that have experienced a bottleneck, the expectation is that observed *M* should be lower than *M* values at equilibrium, because rare alleles are likely to be lost in bottlenecked populations but should not

be biased toward the smallest or largest allele sizes (Garza and Williamson 2001). Therefore, k is expected to reduce faster than r (Garza and Williamson 2001).

Calculating *M* requires three input parameters, and, similar to heterozygosity excess tests, incorrect assumptions about these parameters can produce both type I and type II errors (Peery et al. 2012). *M*-ratio tests require assumptions about p_s (the proportion of one-step mutations) and Δ_g (the average size of one-step mutations; Garza and Williamson 2001). Following the recommendation of Peery et al. (2012), p_s was set to 0.78, as well as the more commonly used 0.90, and Δ_g was set to 3.1. The *M*-ratio test also requires the input parameter pre-bottleneck θ (=4 $N_e\mu$; N_e = effective population size; μ = mutation rate; Garza and Williamson 2001). Given that pre-bottleneck N_e is unknown as is μ , a range of values for θ (0.2-20) was tested (Busch et al. 2007; Parga et al. 2012). If one assumes μ = 5.0 x 10⁻⁴, which is a commonly used microsatellite mutation rate (Weber and Wong 1993; Garza and Williamson 2001), these values correspond to pre-bottleneck N_e values: 100-10000 individuals. Observed *M* is considered significant and indicative of a population bottleneck if < 5% of simulated values fall below the observed *M* (Garza and Williamson 2001).

RESULTS

Data screening

Sex genotypes for samples were in accordance with sex assignments based on field observations. Of the 59 adult individuals used in microsatellite genotyping analyses, 55 yielded confident genotypes at a minimum of 4 microsatellite loci and comprise the final data set (Table 3.3). Genotypes were 91% complete for 7 microsatellite loci (range 60-100% complete) across

the 55 adult red-bellied lemurs (Table 3.4). MICRO-CHECKER found no evidence for scoring errors, allelic dropout, or the presence of null alleles across each of the 7 loci. Overall, the proportion of PCRs that successfully amplified DNA was 81% (range 70-92% across loci), and the proportion of successful PCRs for heterozygous consensus genotypes that yielded both consensus alleles was 74% (range 65-83% across loci). Of the 21 locus combinations, no combinations showed evidence for linkage after Bonferroni's correction (p > 0.002). Summary statistics for all loci are presented in Table 3.4. Across the 7 microsatellite loci, the mean number of alleles (k) was 5.857 (range 3 to 9). Mean allelic richness was 5.663 (range 3.000 to 8.309). Mean observed heterozygosity for the population was 0.687 (range 0.519 to 0.800) and mean expected heterozygosity was 0.697 (range 0.586 to 0.810). Goodness-of-fit tests showed no significant deviations from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium for all loci.

Sex-biased dispersal

Results of the sex-biased dispersal tests suggest there is no evidence for sex-biased dispersal in this population of red-bellied lemurs (Table 3.5), corroborating behavioral observations. Specifically, all five sex-biased dispersal tests (F_{IS}, F_{ST}, *r*, *mAIc*, and *vAIc*) revealed no significant difference between males and females. However, all results were in the predicted direction of male-biased dispersal. That is, males exhibited higher F_{IS} , lower F_{ST} , and lower *r* values compared to females. Males also had lower *mAIc* and larger *vAIc* values compared to females. Therefore, all bottleneck analyses were run using a combined male and female data set, as well as female-only and male-only data sets.

Population structure

Results of pairwise F_{st} tests are presented in Table 3.6. Overall average F_{st} was low (0.051), and all pairwise values suggest limited, albeit some significant, genetic differentiation across sites. All pairwise F_{st} values fall below 0.1, with one near exception: between Sahamalaotra and Vatoharanana. The highest significant F_{st} values occur between Sahamalaotra from the northern parcel and two sites from the southern parcel. Although pairwise F_{st} values are low, because population substructure ($F_{st} \ge 0.1$; Chikhi et al. 2010) can result in spurious bottleneck effects, bottleneck analyses were run using both the full data set and a data set excluding the samples from Sahamalaotra.

Genetic bottleneck analyses

Results of the Wilcoxon test for heterozygosity excess revealed that under TPM, the population of red-bellied lemurs in RNP exhibits significant excess heterozygosity compared to mutation-drift equilibrium. This was true when the proportion of multi-step mutations was set to 0.22 (p < 0.01) and the more conservative 0.10 (p < 0.05). Results were similar using an adult-female-only data set: p < 0.01 and p < 0.05 for proportions of multi-step mutations set to 0.22 and 0.10, respectively. However, results were not significant using an adult-male-only data set: p = 0.055 when the proportion of multi-step mutations was set to 0.22 and 0.10.

Analyses using the full data set but excluding samples from Sahamalaotra (N = 50 individuals) yielded similar results. There was significant heterozygosity excess under both multi-step mutation assumptions: p < 0.01 (0.22 multi-step mutations) and p < 0.05 (0.10 multi-step mutations). However, when only females were analyzed in this sample (N = 26), heterozygosity excess was significant when the proportion of multi-step mutations was set to

0.22 only (p < 0.05; p = 0.148 with 0.10 multi-step mutations). Results were similar when only males were analyzed. Heterozygosity excess was significant when the proportion of multi-step mutations was set to 0.22 only (p < 0.05; p = 0.344 with 0.10 multi-step mutations).

Results of the *M*-ratio tests revealed that observed average *M* values in the population of red-bellied lemurs in RNP were high (0.935-0.974) and not significantly lower than expected under mutation-drift equilibrium (Table 3.7). This was the case for the combined male and female, female-only, and male-only data sets. Results also held under both scenarios for the proportion of one-step mutations (0.78 and 0.90), as well as the data sets excluding the Sahamalaotra samples.

DISCUSSION

The results of this study provide some, albeit mixed, evidence that the population of *E*. *rubriventer* in RNP may have experienced a population bottleneck. Specifically, this study found evidence for significant heterozygosity excess in the population of *E*. *rubriventer*, but did not find evidence for a significantly low *M*-ratio. Therefore, at this time, the present study cannot reject the hypothesis that a genetic bottleneck occurred in the red-bellied lemur population in RNP. As a result, present genetic diversity observed in this population may have been influenced by a recent reduction in population size. Thus, a population bottleneck could provide a potential nonadaptive mechanism through which polymorphic trichromacy may have been lost in this population.

Although a population bottleneck was only detected using heterozygosity excess tests, similar inconsistent patterns (significant heterozygosity excess coupled with high *M*-ratios) have been identified in other vertebrate species (e.g., ornate box turtles: Kuo and Janzen 2004;

northern spotted owls: Funk et al. 2010; Siberian tigers: Alasaad et al. 2011). The opposite pattern, in which *M*-ratio tests but not heterozygosity excess tests show signatures of bottlenecks, has also been observed in multiple populations (e.g., tiger salamanders: Spear et al. 2006; copperbelly water snakes: Marshall et al. 2009; elk: Hundertmark and Van Daele 2010; bottlenose dolphins: Galov et al. 2011). One proposed explanation for ambiguous results suggests that different tests are better able to detect bottlenecks that vary in timing/duration and/or severity (Williamson-Natesan 2005). Simulation studies have found that heterozygosity excess tests may be better at detecting recent or less severe bottlenecks, as well as bottlenecks occurring in populations with a small pre-bottleneck θ (Williamson-Natesan 2005). Conversely, the *M*-ratio test appears to be better able to detect bottlenecks in populations with large prebottleneck θ , in populations that have had some recovery time, or in populations that have experienced longer-term bottlenecks (i.e., multiple generations; Williamson-Natesan 2005). This has led many of the aforementioned studies to interpret inconsistent results as suggestive of "recent" (in the case of significant heterozygosity excess tests) or "historical" (in the case of significant *M*-ratio tests) population bottlenecks (Spear et al. 2006; Marshall et al. 2009; Hundertmark and Van Daele 2010; Alasaad et al. 2011). However, caution is warranted in this interpretation given that these analyses do not date or quantify population bottlenecks, and they may be capable of detecting bottlenecks over a wide temporal range (Cornuet and Luikart 1996).

For example, heterozygosity excess in populations is temporary and will be detected up to $0.2-4N_e$ generations, where N_e is the bottlenecked effective population size (Luikart and Cornuet 1998). Although N_e is unknown for this population, it may be possible to obtain rough estimates using census data (Frankham 2007). The most recent census data from RNP estimate the *E. rubriventer* population to be approximately 1,800 individuals, including adults and juveniles (Wright et al. 2012). If adults account for approximately 60% of the population (R. Jacobs, unpublished data), the adult population is estimated to be 1,080 individuals. However, effective population size (N_e) is generally much lower than adult census size (N), with a recent estimate suggesting that N_e/N is approximately 0.1 (Frankham 2007), resulting in a value of 108 individuals for N_e . Given a generation time of approximately 8 years (Pacifici et al. 2013), this method would theoretically detect bottlenecks occurring before ~173-3,456 years ago. This lower end of the spectrum would accord well with the recent large-scale forest destruction that has occurred in the Ranomafana region (and across the eastern rainforests; e.g., Harper et al. 2007). But given the long temporal period over which this test might detect a bottleneck, as well as the very rough estimation obtained here, such a scenario is currently speculative at best. Additional analyses designed to evaluate the timing of population decline, such as the Bayesian method of Storz and Beaumont (2002), may help refine this temporal range.

It is important to acknowledge, however, that multiple factors can contribute to generating a false signature of a population bottleneck. First, both methods are sensitive to violations of assumed mutation model parameters (Peery et al. 2012). While this study used reasonable and appropriate mutation model parameters to reduce the potential for both type I and type II errors (Peery et al. 2012), results differ if the microsatellite loci actually exhibit one of the more extreme mutation models (i.e., IAM or SMM). Loci evolving under a stepwise mutation model (SMM) are less likely to exhibit heterozygosity excess if it is small (Cornuet and Luikart 1996). On the other hand, heterozygosity excess tests are more powerful at detecting bottlenecks when loci evolve under an infinite allele model (IAM), but also have the potential to identify heterozygosity excess in the absence of a population bottleneck (Cornuet and Luikart 1996).

As mentioned above, bottleneck analyses are also sensitive to substructure within samples (Chikhi et al. 2010). All samples used in this study were collected from multiple groups at sites located within 8 km of each other and appear to be in migratory contact, as exhibited by low pairwise F_{st} values across all sites, although sample sizes for each site are small. However, genetic differentiation was significant in some cases, with the greatest differentiation occurring between Sahamalaotra and two sites located south of the Namorona River. Although all pairwise F_{st} values fell below 0.1 (when more significant spurious bottleneck effects are obtained; Chikhi et al. 2010), when Sahamalaotra was removed from the data set, evidence for significant heterozygosity excess remained. As a result, substructure within the sample may not account for the bottleneck signature obtained in this study. That said, results of sex-biased dispersal tests, though not significant, were in the direction of male-biased dispersal. Such results could indicate variation between the sexes in dispersal distances, as has been shown for other taxa in which both sexes disperse (e.g., Harrison et al. 2014), and may introduce different levels of substructure that are sex-specific (e.g., Perrin and Mazalov 2000). Such differences might account for the variation in heterozygosity excess observed between female-only and male-only data sets. If females are the more philopatric sex, this might introduce a level of social substructure (e.g., Chesser 1991) resulting in a more pronounced bottleneck signature in females as observed in this study. Importantly, the tests used in this study are sensitive to sex-bias dispersal rates, requiring them to be high, and the power of these tests increases with the number of individuals sampled (Goudet et al. 2002), suggesting that larger sample size might help identify whether or not there is significant sex-bias dispersal, and consequent sex-specific substructure, in E. rubriventer.

Additional factors that might create spurious bottleneck effects include sampling scheme and immigration. Related to the discussion above, Chikhi et al. (2010) found that in highly structured populations, false bottleneck signatures were more likely to be obtained when sampling from a single "deme". In order to counter this, they suggested sampling from multiple demes (Chikhi et al. 2010). Although this study used samples collected from multiple localities and groups, likely minimizing this potential effect, it is possible that the population of *E*. *rubriventer* in RNP exhibits larger-scale structure, with the samples used here representing a single deme.

Finally, one of the assumptions of the heterozygosity excess test is the absence of migration between populations (Cornuet and Luikart 1996). This assumption is often violated, and while low-level immigration likely masks a bottleneck effect (Busch et al. 2007), high levels of immigration can actually mimic a population bottleneck (Pope et al. 2000). Although RNP is disconnected from forest tracts to the north, a narrow corridor to larger tracts of forest to the south remained as of 2000 (Harper et al. 2007). Whether or not this physical connectivity actually facilitates migration is unknown, but if there is a high level of immigration from southern populations, this could potentially result in a bottleneck signal without population collapse. At the same time, a spurious bottleneck effect can be obtained when once-connected populations become completely disconnected, without actual population collapse (Broquet et al. 2010). Such a scenario may be applicable to RNP, which was historically connected to larger and continuous tracts of forest (Harper et al. 2007). Future studies incorporating simulations, as well as additional data from RNP and other populations of red-bellied lemurs, will help tease apart the potential effects of population collapse, population structure, and migration on the excess heterozygosity observed in this study.

E. rubriventer population in RNP cannot be rejected, and a severe population collapse could

provide a nonadaptive mechanism through which polymorphic trichromacy may be lost. The results of this study coupled with the large amount of color vision variation observed in lemurs introduce some important caveats when interpreting this variation. First, characterizing the color vision of a species should include data from multiple populations. Population-level variation has been documented in the presence and frequency of color vision polymorphisms in multiple taxa (Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep), and this study, among others (e.g., Fredsted et al. 2007; Olivieri et al. 2008; Craul et al. 2009; Brenneman et al. 2012; Parga et al. 2012; Holmes et al. 2013), has demonstrated that lemur populations may be differentially affected by nonadaptive evolutionary mechanisms that could potentially account for population-level variation in color vision capacity. Therefore, single populations may not accurately represent color vision variation at the species level. For red-bellied lemurs in particular, it will be necessary to sample from other populations to determine if dichromatic color vision with the L opsin characterizes the species or is specific to the RNP population.

Along similar lines, this study suggests that the unique color vision phenotype observed in red-bellied lemurs may not be the result of adaptation. To be clear, however, this study does not address adaptive hypotheses for fixation of the L opsin in *E. rubriventer*. Furthermore, fixation of the L opsin may have occurred much earlier in *E. rubriventer* evolution and may not be specific to the RNP population, although nonadaptive processes may still be responsible for fixation of the L opsin under such scenarios. In any case, given the absence of additional data on other red-bellied lemur populations, and in light of a potential bottleneck in the RNP population, adaptive explanations for the evolution of color vision in *E. rubriventer* should not be overstated. Research on color vision evolution in lemurs, especially those represented by a single population, should be similarly cautious in inferring adaptive evolution, as nonadaptive mechanisms may play a role in the observed distribution of color vision capacities across this lineage.

REFERENCES

Alasaad S, Soriguer RC, Chelomina G, Sushitsky YP, Fickel J. 2011. Siberian tiger's recent population bottleneck in the Russian Far East revealed by microsatellite markers. Mamm Biol 76:722-726.

Allen G. 1879. The colour sense: Its origin and development. London: Trubner & Co.

Andriaholinirina N, Baden A, Blanco M, Chikhi L, Cooke A, Davies N, Dolch R, Donati G, Ganzhorn J, Golden C, Groeneveld LF, Hapke A, Irwin M, Johnson S, Kappeler P, King T, Lewis R, Louis EE, Markolf M, Mass V, Mittermeier RA, Nichols R, Patel E, Rabarivola CJ, Raharivololona B, Rajaobelina S, Rakotoarisoa G, Rakotomanga B, Rakotonanahary J, Rakotondrainibe H, Rakotondratsimba G, Rakotondratsimba M, Rakotonirina L, Ralainasolo FB, Ralison J, Ramahaleo T, Ranaivoarisoa JF, Randrianahaleo SI, Randrianambinina B, Randrianarimanana L, Randrianasolo H, Randriatahina G, Rasamimananana H, Rasolofoharivelo T, Rasoloharijaona S, Ratelolahy F, Ratsimbazafy J, Ratsimbazafy N, Razafindraibe H, Razafindramanana J, Rowe N, Salmona J, Seiler M, Volampeno S, Wright P, Youssouf J, Zaonarivelo J, Zaramody A. 2014. *Eulemur rubriventer*. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2015.2. <<u>www.iucnredlist.org</u>>.

Andriantompohavana R, Morelli TL, Behncke SM, Engberg SE, Brenneman RA, Louis EE, Jr. 2007. Characterization of 20 microsatellite marker loci in the red-bellied brown lemur (*Eulemur rubriventer*). Mol Ecol Notes 7:1162-1165.

Baden AL. 2011. Communal infant care in black-and-white ruffed lemurs (*Varecia variegata*). Stony Brook University, Ph.D. dissertation.

Boissinot S, Tan Y, Shyue SK, Schneider H, Sampaio I, Neiswanger K, Hewett-Emmett D, Li WH. 1998. Origins and antiquity of X-linked triallelic color vision systems in New World monkeys. P Natl Acad Sci USA 95:13749-13754.

Bowmaker JK, Astell S, Hunt DM, Mollon JD. 1991. Photosensitive and photostable pigments in the retinae of Old World monkeys. J Exp Biol 156:1-19.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Jacobs RL, Lawler R, Morelli, TL, Baden A, Lewis E, Wright P, Kappeler P, Pastorini J, Mundy NI. Variable color vision in wild lemurs indicates local adaptation. In preparation.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Lawler R, Morelli TL, Baden A, Kappeler PM, Louis EE, Pastorini J, Sauther M, Wright PC, Mundy NI. 2009. Eye of the beholder: Variable color vision in wild lemur populations. Am J Phys Anthropol 138:96-97.

Brenneman RA, Johnson SE, Bailey CA, Ingraldi C, Delmore KE, Wyman TM, Andriamaharoa HE, Ralainasolo FB, Ratsimbazafy JH, Louis EE. 2012. Population genetics and abundance of the Endangered grey-headed lemur *Eulemur cinereiceps* in south-east Madagascar: Assessing risks for fragmented and continuous populations. Oryx 46:298-307.

Broquet T, Angelone S, Jaquiery J, Joly P, Lena J-P, Lengagne T, Plenet S, Luquet E, Perrin N. 2010. Genetic bottlenecks driven by population disconnection. Conserv Biol 24:1596-1605.

Busch JD, Waser PM, DeWoody JA. 2007. Recent demographic bottlenecks are not accompanied by a genetic signature in banner-tailed kangaroo rats (*Dipodomys spectabilis*). Mol Ecol 16:2450-2462.

Caine NG, Mundy NI. 2000. Demonstration of a foraging advantage for trichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix geoffroyi*) dependent on food colour. P Roy Soc B 267:439-444.

Carvalho LS, Davies WL, Robinson PR, Hunt DM. 2012. Spectral tuning and evolution of primate short-wavelength-sensitive visual pigments. P Roy Soc B 279:387-393.

Chesser RK. 1991. Gene diversity and female philopatry. Genetics 127:437-447.

Chikhi L, Sousa VC, Luisi P, Goossens B, Beaumont MA. 2010. The confounding effects of population structure, genetic diversity and the sampling scheme on the detection and quantification of population size changes. Genetics 186:983-995.

Cornuet JM, Luikart G. 1996. Description and power analysis of two tests for detecting recent population bottlenecks from allele frequency data. Genetics 144:2001-2014.

Craul M, Chikhi L, Sousa V, Olivieri GL, Rabesandratana A, Zimmermann E, Radespiel U. 2009. Influence of forest fragmentation on an endangered large-bodied lemur in northwestern Madagascar. Biol Conserv 142:2862-2871.

Crowley BE. 2010. A refined chronology of prehistoric Madagascar and the demise of the megafauna. Quaternary Sci Rev 29:2591-2603.

de Lima EM, Pessoa DMA, Sena L, de Melo AGC, de Castro PHG, Oliveira-Mendes AC, Schneider MPC, Pessoa VF. 2015. Polymorphic color vision in captive Uta Hick's cuxiús, or bearded sakis (*Chiropotes utahickae*). Am J Primatol 77:66-75.

Dewar RE. 2003. Relationship between human ecological pressure and the vertebrate extinctions. In: Goodman SM, Benstead JP, editors. The natural history of Madagascar. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. p 119-122.

Di Rienzo A, Peterson AC, Garza JC, Valdes AM, Slatkin M, Freimer NB. 1994. Mutational processes of simple-sequence repeat loci in human populations. P Natl Acad Sci USA 91:3166-3170.

Dobson FS. 1982. Competition for mates and predominant juvenile male dispersal in mammals Anim Behav 30:1183-1192.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW. 2001. Ecological importance of trichromatic vision to primates. Nature 410:363-366.

Dulai KS, von Dornum M, Mollon JD, Hunt DM. 1999. The evolution of trichromatic color vision by opsin gene duplication in New World and Old World primates. Genome Res 9:629-638.

Favre L, Balloux F, Goudet J, Perrin N. 1997. Female-biased dispersal in the monogamous mammal *Crocidura russula*: Evidence from field data and microsatellite patterns. P Roy Soc B 264:127-132.

Fedigan LM, Melin AD, Addicott JF, Kawamura S. 2014. The heterozygote superiority hypothesis for polymorphic color vision is not supported by long-term fitness data from wild Neotropical monkeys. Plos One 9:e84872.

Fernandez-Duque E. 2009. Natal dispersal in monogamous owl monkeys (*Aotus azarai*) of the Argentinean Chaco. Behaviour 146:583-606.

Frankham R. 2007. Effective population size/adult population size ratios in wildlife: A review (Reprinted from Genet Res, Camb, 66:95-107, 1995). Genet Res 89:491-503.

Fredsted T, Schierup MH, Groeneveld LF, Kappeler PM. 2007. Genetic structure, lack of sexbiased dispersal and behavioral flexibility in the pair-living fat-tailed dwarf lemur, *Cheirogaleus medius*. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 61:943-954.

Funk WC, Forsman ED, Johnson M, Mullins TD, Haig SM. 2010. Evidence for recent population bottlenecks in northern spotted owls (*Strix occidentalis caurina*). Conserv Genet 11:1013-1021.

Futuyma DJ. 1998. Evolutionary biology, third edition. Sunderland, MA: Sinauer Associates, Inc.

Galov A, Kocijan I, Lauc G, Gomercic MD, Gomercic T, Arbanasic H, Satovic Z, Seol B, Vukovic S, Gomercic H. 2011. High genetic diversity and possible evidence of a recent bottleneck in Adriatic bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*). Mamm Biol 76:339-344.

Garza JC, Williamson EG. 2001. Detection of reduction in population size using data from microsatellite loci. Mol Ecol 10:305-318.

Godfrey LR, Jungers WL, Simons EL, Chatrath PS, Rakotosamimanana B. 1999. Past and present distributions of lemurs in Madagascar. In: Rakotosamimanana B, Rasamimanana H, Ganzhorn JU, Goodman SM, editors. New directions in lemur studies. New York: Kluwer, Academic, Plenum Press. p 19-53.

Goudet J, Perrin N, Waser P. 2002. Tests for sex-biased dispersal using bi-parentally inherited genetic markers. Mol Ecol 11:1103-1114.

Green GM, Sussman RW. 1990. Deforestation history of the eastern rain forests of Madagascar from satellite images. Science 248:212-215.

Harper GJ, Steininger MK, Tucker CJ, Juhn D, Hawkins F. 2007. Fifty years of deforestation and forest fragmentation in Madagascar. Environ Conserv 34:325-333.

Harrison XA, York JE, Young AJ. 2014. Population genetic structure and direct observations reveal sex-reversed patterns of dispersal in a cooperative bird. Mol Ecol 23:5740-5755.

Hartl DL, Clark AG. 1997. Principles of population genetics, third edition. Sunderland, MA: Sinauer Associates, Inc.

Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Vorobyev M, Matsumoto Y, Kawamura S. 2008. Importance of achromatic contrast in short-range fruit foraging in primates. Plos One 3:e3356.

Hiwatashi T, Okabe Y, Tsutsui T, Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Oota H, Schaffner CM, Aureli F, Fedigan LM, Innan H, Kawamura S. 2010. An explicit signature of balancing selection for color vision variation in New World monkeys. Mol Biol Evol 27:453-464.

Holmes SM, Baden AL, Brenneman RA, Engberg SE, Louis EE, Jr., Johnson SE. 2013. Patch size and isolation influence genetic patterns in black-and-white ruffed lemur (*Varecia variegata*) populations. Conserv Genet 14:615-624.

Hundertmark KJ, Van Daele LJ. 2010. Founder effect and bottleneck signatures in an introduced, insular population of elk. Conserv Genet 11:139-147.

Hunt DM, Dulai KS, Cowing JA, Julliot C, Mollon JD, Bowmaker JK, Li WH, Hewett-Emmett D. 1998. Molecular evolution of trichromacy in primates. Vision Res 38:3299-3306.

Ibbotson RE, Hunt DM, Bowmaker JK, Mollon JD. 1992. Sequence divergence and copy number of the middle- and long-wave photopigment genes in Old World monkeys. P Roy Soc B 247:145-154.

Irwin MT, Johnson SE, Wright PC. 2005. The state of lemur conservation in south-eastern Madagascar: Population and habitat assessments for diurnal and cathemeral lemurs using surveys, satellite imagery and GIS. Oryx 39:204-218.

Jacobs GH. 1981. Comparative color vision. New York: Academic Press.

Jacobs GH. 1993. The distribution and nature of color vision among the mammals. Biol Rev 68:413-471.

Jacobs GH. 1998. A perspective on color vision in platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 38:3307-3313.

Jacobs GH. 2007. New World monkeys and color. Int J Primatol 28:729-759.

Jacobs GH. 2009. Evolution of colour vision in mammals. Philos T R Soc B 364:2957-2967.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 1999. Uniformity of colour vision in Old World monkeys. P Roy Soc B 266:2023-2028.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003a. Diurnality and cone photopigment polymorphism in strepsirrhines: Examination of linkage in *Lemur catta*. Am J Phys Anthropol 122:66-72.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003b. Photopigment polymorphism in prosimians and the origins of primate trichromacy. In: Mollon JD, Pokorny J, Knoblauch K, editors. Normal and defective colour vision. Oxford: Oxford University Press. p 14-20.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Neitz J, Crognale MA, Neitz M. 1993a. Photopigments and color vision in the nocturnal monkey, *Aotus*. Vision Res 33:1773-1783.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Tan Y, Li WH. 2002. Opsin gene and photopigment polymorphism in a prosimian primate. Vision Res 42:11-18.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J. 1987. Inheritance of color vision in a New World monkey (*Saimiri sciureus*). P Natl Acad Sci USA 84:2545-2549.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1993b. Genetic basis of polymorphism in the color vision of platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 33:269-274.

Jacobs GH, Neitz M, Deegan JF, Neitz J. 1996. Trichromatic colour vision in New World monkeys. Nature 382:156-158.

Kainz PM, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1998. Recent evolution of uniform trichromacy in a New World monkey. Vision Res 21:3315-3320.

Kalinowski ST, Taper ML, Marshall TC. 2007. Revising how the computer program CERVUS accommodates genotyping error increases success in paternity assignment. Mol Ecol 16:1099-1106.

Kawamura S, Hiramatsu C, Schaffner CM, Melin AD, Aureli F, Fedigan LM. 2012. Polymorphic color vision in primates: Evolutionary considerations In: Hirai H, Imai H, Go Y, editors. Post-genome biology of primates. Tokyo: Springer. p 93-120.

Kawamura S, Kubotera N. 2004. Ancestral loss of short wave-sensitive cone visual pigment in lorisiform prosimians, contrasting with its strict conservation in other prosimians. J Mol Evol 58:314-321.

Kay RF, Kirk EC. 2000. Osteological evidence for the evolution of activity pattern and visual acuity in primates. Am J Phys Anthropol 113:235-262.

Kirk EC, Kay RF. 2004. The evolution of high visual acuity in the Anthropoidea. In: Ross CF, Kay RF, editors. Anthropoid origins: New visions. New York: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers. p 539-602.

Koenig A, Borries C. 2012. Hominoid dispersal patterns and human evolution. Evol Anthropol 21:108-112.

Kuo CH, Janzen FJ. 2004. Genetic effects of a persistent bottleneck on a natural population of ornate box turtles (*Terrapene ornata*). Conserv Genet 5:425-437.

Lawler RR. 2008. Testing for a historical population bottleneck in wild Verreaux's sifaka (*Propithecus verreauxi verreauxi*) using microsatellite data. Am J Primatol 70:990-994.

Lawler RR. 2011. Historical demography of a wild lemur population (*Propithecus verreauxi*) in southwest Madagascar. Popul Ecol 53:229-240.

Leonhardt SD, Tung J, Camden JB, Leal M, Drea CM. 2009. Seeing red: Behavioral evidence of trichromatic color vision in strepsirrhine primates. Behav Ecol 20:1-12.

Lucas PW, Darvell BW, Lee PKD, Yuen TDB, Choong MF. 1998. Colour cues for leaf food selection by long-tailed macaques (*Macaca fascicularis*) with a new suggestion for the evolution of trichromatic colour vision. Folia Primatol 69:139-152.

Luikart G, Cornuet JM. 1998. Empirical evaluation of a test for identifying recently bottlenecked populations from allele frequency data. Conserv Biol 12:228-237.

Marshall JCJ, Kingsbury BA, Minchella DJ. 2009. Microsatellite variation, population structure, and bottlenecks in the threatened copperbelly water snake. Conserv Genet 10:465-476.

Marshall TC, Slate J, Kruuk LEB, Pemberton JM. 1998. Statistical confidence for likelihoodbased paternity inference in natural populations. Mol Ecol 7:639-655.

Martin RD. 1990. Primate origins and evolution: A phylogenetic reconstruction. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

Matsushita Y, Oota H, Welker BJ, Pavelka MS, Kawamura S. 2014. Color vision variation as evidenced by hybrid L/M opsin genes in wild populations of trichromatic *Alouatta* New World monkeys. Int J Primatol 35:71-87.

Meirmans PG, Van Tienderen PH. 2004. GENOTYPE and GENODIVE: Two programs for the analysis of genetic diversity of asexual organisms. Mol Ecol Notes 4:792-794.

Melin AD, Danosi CF, McCracken GF, Dominy NJ. 2014. Dichromatic vision in a fruit bat with diurnal proclivities: The Samoan flying fox (*Pteropus samoensis*). J Comp Physiol A 200:1015-1022.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Kawamura S. 2008. Polymorphic color vision in white-faced capuchins (*Cebus capucinus*): Is there foraging niche divergence among phenotypes? Behav Ecol Sociobiol 62:659-670.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Sendall CL, Kawamura S. 2007. Effects of colour vision phenotype on insect capture by a free-ranging population of white-faced capuchins, *Cebus capucinus*. Anim Behav 73:205-214.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Hiwatashi T, Parr N, Kawamura S. 2009. Fig foraging by dichromatic and trichromatic *Cebus capucinus* in a tropical dry forest. Int J Primatol 30:753-775.

Merenlender AM. 1993. The effects of sociality on the demography and genetic structure of *Lemur fulvus rufus* (polygamous) and *Lemur rubriventer* (monogamous) and the conservation implications. The University of Rochester, Ph.D. dissertation.

Mittermeier RA, Louis EE, Richardson M, Schwitzer C, Langrand O, Rylands AB, Hawkins F, Rajaobelina S, Ratsimbazafy J, Rasoloarison R, Roos C, Kappeler PM, Mackinnon J. 2010. Lemurs of Madagascar, third edition. Arlington, VA: Conservation International.

Mollon JD. 1989. "Tho' She Kneel'd in That Place Where They Grew ..." the uses and origins of primate color vision. J Exp Biol 146:21-38.

Mollon JD, Bowmaker JK, Jacobs GH. 1984. Variations of color vision in a New World primate can be explained by polymorphism of retinal photopigments. P Roy Soc B 222:373-399.

Morin PA, Chambers KE, Boesch C, Vigilant L. 2001. Quantitative polymerase chain reaction analysis of DNA from noninvasive samples for accurate microsatellite genotyping of wild chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes verus*). Mol Ecol 10:1835-1844.

Nathans J, Thomas D, Hogness DS. 1986. Molecular genetics of human color vision: The genes encoding blue, green, and red pigments. Science 232:193-202.

Nei M, Maruyama T, Chakraborty R. 1975. Bottleneck effect and genetic variability in populations. Evolution 29:1-10.

Neitz M, Neitz J, Jacobs GH. 1991. Spectral tuning of pigments underlying red-green color vision. Science 252:971-974.

Nsubuga AM, Robbins MM, Roeder AD, Morin PA, Boesch C, Vigilant L. 2004. Factors affecting the amount of genomic DNA extracted from ape faeces and the identification of an improved sample storage method. Mol Ecol 13:2089-2094.

Olivieri GL, Sousa V, Chikhi L, Radespiel U. 2008. From genetic diversity and structure to conservation: Genetic signature of recent population declines in three mouse lemur species (*Microcebus* spp.). Biol Conserv 141:1257-1271.

Osorio D, Smith AC, Vorobyev M, Buchanan-Smith HM. 2004. Detection of fruit and the selection of primate visual pigments for color vision. Am Nat 164:696-708.

Osorio D, Vorobyev M. 1996. Colour vision as an adaptation to frugivory in primates. P Roy Soc B 263:593-599.

Overdoff DJ, Tecot SR. 2006. Social pair-bonding and resource defense in wild red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*). In: Gould L, Sauther ML, editors. Lemurs: Ecology and adaptation. New York: Springer Science+Business Media, LLC. p 235-254.

Overdorff DJ. 1991. Ecological correlates to social structure in two prosimian primates: *Eulemur fulvus rufous* and *Eulemur rubriventer* in Madagascar. Duke University, Ph.D. dissertation.

Overdorff DJ. 1993. Ecological and reproductive correlates to range use in red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) and rufous lemurs (*Eulemur fulvus rufus*). Lemur social systems and their ecological basis. In: Kappeler PM, Ganzhorn JU, editors. New York: Plenum Press. p 167-178.

Pacifici M, Santini L, Di Marco M, Baisero D, Francucci L, Marasini GG, Visconti P, Rondinini C. 2013. Generation length for mammals. Nat Conserv 5:87-94.

Paetkau D, Calvert W, Stirling I, Strobeck C. 1995. Microsatellite analysis of population structure in Canadian polar bears. Mol Ecol 4:347-354.

Parga JA, Sauther ML, Cuozzo FP, Jacky IAY, Lawler RR. 2012. Evaluating ring-tailed lemurs *(Lemur catta)* from southwestern Madagascar for a genetic population bottleneck. Am J Phys Anthropol 147:21-29.

Peery MZ, Kirby R, Reid BN, Stoelting R, Doucet-Beer E, Robinson S, Vasquez-Carrillo C, Pauli JN, Palsboll PJ. 2012. Reliability of genetic bottleneck tests for detecting recent population declines. Mol Ecol 21:3403-3418.

Peichl L, Rakotondraparany F, Kappeler P. 2001. Photoreceptor types and distributions in nocturnal and diurnal Malagasy primates. Invest Ophth Vis Sci 42:S48.

Perez VR, Godfrey LR, Nowak-Kemp M, Burney DA, Ratsimbazafy J, Vasey N. 2005. Evidence of early butchery of giant lemurs in Madagascar. J Hum Evol 49:722-742.

Perrin N, Mazalov V. 2000. Local competition, inbreeding, and the evolution of sex-biased dispersal. Am Nat 155:116-127.

Piry S, Luikart G, Cornuet JM. 1999. BOTTLENECK: A computer program for detecting recent reductions in the effective population size using allele frequency data. J Hered 90:502-503.

Pope LC, Estoup A, Moritz C. 2000. Phylogeography and population structure of an ecotonal marsupial, *Bettongia tropica*, determined using mtDNA and microsatellites. Mol Ecol 9:2041-2053.

Raymond M, Rousset F. 1995. GENEPOP (version 1.2): Population genetics software for exact tests and ecumenicism. J Hered 86:248-249.

Rohen JW, Castenholtz A. 1967. Über die Zentralisation der Retina bei Primaten. Folia Primatol 5:92-147.

Rousset F. 2008. GENEPOP ' 007: A complete re-implementation of the GENEPOP software for Windows and Linux. Mol Ecol Resour 8:103-106.

Schwitzer C, Mittermeier RA, Johnson SE, Donati G, Irwin M, Peacock H, Ratsimbazafy J, Razafindramanana J, Louis EE, Jr., Chikhi L, Colquhoun IC, Tinsman J, Dolch R, LaFleur M, Nash S, Patel E, Randrianambinina B, Rasolofoharivelo T, Wright PC. 2014. Averting lemur extinctions amid Madagascar's political crisis. Science 343:842-843.

Smith AC, Buchanan-Smith HM, Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. The effect of colour vision status on the detection and selection of fruits by tamarins (*Saguinus* spp.). J Exp Biol 206:3159-3165.

Smith AC, Surridge AK, Prescott MJ, Osorio D, Mundy NI, Buchanan-Smith HM. 2012. Effect of colour vision status on insect prey capture efficiency of captive and wild tamarins (*Saguinus* spp.). Anim Behav 83:479-486.

Spear SF, Peterson CR, Matocq MD, Storfer A. 2006. Molecular evidence for historical and recent population size reductions of tiger salamanders (*Ambystoma tigrinum*) in Yellowstone National Park. Conserv Genet 7:605-611.

Springer MS, Meredith RW, Gatesy J, Emerling CA, Park J, Rabosky DL, Stadler T, Steiner C, Ryder OA, Janecka JE, Fisher CA, Murphy WJ. 2012. Macroevolutionary dynamics and historical biogeography of primate diversification inferred from a species supermatrix. Plos One 7:e49521.

Storz JF, Beaumont MA. 2002. Testing for genetic evidence of population expansion and contraction: An empirical analysis of microsatellite DNA variation using a hierarchical Bayesian model. Evolution 56:154-166.

Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. Evolution and selection of trichromatic vision in primates. Trends Ecol Evol 18:198-205.

Taberlet P, Griffin S, Goossens B, Questiau S, Manceau V, Escaravage N, Waits LP, Bouvet J. 1996. Reliable genotyping of samples with very low DNA quantities using PCR. Nucleic Acids Res 24:3189-3194.

Tan Y, Li WH. 1999. Vision - Trichromatic vision in prosimians. Nature 402:36-36.

Tan Y, Yoder AD, Yamashita N, Li WH. 2005. Evidence from opsin genes rejects nocturnality in ancestral primates. P Natl Acad Sci USA102:14712-14716.

Tecot SR. 2008. Seasonality and predictability: The hormonal and behavioral responses of the red-bellied lemur, *Eulemur rubriventer*, in southeastern Madagascar. University of Texas at Austin, Ph.D. dissertation.

van Oosterhout C, Hutchinson WF, Wills DPM, Shipley P. 2004. MICRO-CHECKER: Software for identifying and correcting genotyping errors in microsatellite data. Mol Ecol Notes 4:535-538.

Veilleux CC, Bolnick DA. 2009. Opsin gene polymorphism predicts trichromacy in a cathemeral lemur. Am J Primatol 71:86-90.

Veilleux CC, Jacobs RL, Cummings ME, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2014. Opsin genes and visual ecology in a nocturnal folivorous lemur. Int J Primatol 35:88-107.

Veilleux CC, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2013. Nocturnal light environments influence color vision and signatures of selection on the OPN1SW opsin gene in nocturnal lemurs. Mol Biol Evol 30:1420-1437.

Villesen P, Fredsted T. 2006. Fast and non-invasive PCR sexing of primates: Apes, Old World monkeys, New World monkeys and strepsirrhines. BMC Ecol 6:8.

Vogel ER, Neitz M, Dominy NJ. 2007. Effect of color vision phenotype on the foraging of wild white-faced capuchins, *Cebus capucinus*. Behav Ecol 18:292-297.

Wakeley J. 1999. Nonequilibrium migration in human history. Genetics 153:1863-1871.

Weber JL, Wong C. 1993. Mutation of human short tandem repeats. Hum Mol Genet 2:1123-1128.

Weir BS, Cockerham CC. 1984. Estimating *F*-statistics for the analysis of population structure. Evolution 38:1358-1370.

Wikler KC, Rakic P. 1990. Distribution of photoreceptor subtypes in the retina of diurnal and nocturnal primates. J Neurosci 10:3390-3401.

Williams AJ, Hunt DM, Bowmaker JK, Mollon JD. 1992. The polymorphic photopigments of the marmoset: Spectral tuning and genetic basis. Embo J 11:2039-2045.

Williamson-Natesan EG. 2005. Comparison of methods for detecting bottlenecks from microsatellite loci. Conserv Genet 6:551-562.

Wright PC. 1992. Primate ecology, rainforest conservation, and economic development: Building a national park in Madagascar. Evol Anthropol 1:25-33.

Wright PC, Erhart EM, Tecot SR, Baden AL, Arrigo-Nelson S, Morelli TL, Deppe A, Blanco M, Atsalis S, Johnson SE, Ratelolahy F, Tan CLM, Zohdy S. 2012. Long-term lemur research at

Centre ValBio, Ranomafana National Park, Madagascar. In: Kappeler PM, Watts DP, editors. Long-term field studies of primates. Berlin Heidelberg: Springer. p 67-100.

Yamada ES, Marshak DW, Silveira LCL, Casagrande VA. 1998. Morphology of P and M retinal ganglion cells of the bush baby. Vision Res 38:3345-3352.

Figure 3.1 Distribution of strepsirrhine color vision mapped onto the phylogeny of Springer et al. (2012). "?" depicts that the presence of an opsin is uncertain in the case of *Cheirogaleus major* and *Lemur catta*, and that the spectral tuning of M/L opsins in *Allocebus* and *Phaner* is unknown. The "*" indicates that the presence of an L opsin in *Propithecus verreauxi* is variable at the population level. References: Tan and Li (1999), Jacobs et al. (2002), Jacobs and Deegan (2003), Kawamura and Kubotera (2004), Tan et al. (2005), Bradley et al. (2009), Veilleux and Bolnick (2009), Carvalho et al. (2012), Veilleux et al. (2013, 2014), Bradley et al. (in prep).



Figure 3.2 A. Range map for *Eulemur rubriventer* modified from the IUCN Red List (www.iucnredlist.org; Andriaholinirina et al. 2014). Data downloaded July 5, 2015. B. Map of Ranomafana National Park depicting fecal sample collection sites. This figure was modified with permission from Baden (2011).



Site	$N_{ m groups}$	$N_{ m males}$	$N_{ m females}$	Nimmature females	Nimmature males	Nindividuals
Talatakely	11	11	13	9	4	37
Sahamalaotra	4	3	4	2	2	11
Valohoaka	10	10	10	9	9	38
Vatoharanana	12	12	12	5	7	36
Total	37	36	39	25	22	122

Table 3.1 Number of individual red-bellied lemurs for which fecal samples were collected in Ranomafana National Park. Samples were collected between January 2012 and May 2013.

Table 3.2 Characteristics of 7 variable microsatellite loci for *E. rubriventer* that were used in this study. Locus names, primer sequences, and repeat motifs are from Andriantompohavana et al. (2007). Size ranges represent size ranges obtained in this study. Annealing temperatures (T) were modified when necessary from Andriantompohavana et al. (2007).

Locus	Primer sequence	Repeat motif	Size range (bp)	<i>T</i> (°C)	
44HDZ005	F: GAGCCCAGAGTGCCTTTG	(GT) ₁₇	161-169	54	
	R: GAGATTAGAGAAGTATGTGTGTTTGG				
44HDZ011	F: TGTGGATTCAGCATTTGGC	$(CA)_{16}$	162-182	56	
	R: TCTGTCAGGGATTTGCGAG				
44HDZ035	F: ACCTCACCTCGCCTAGTCC	(AC)15	148-160	54	
	R: TGCCTCTCGTGTTTGGTTC				
44HDZ119	F: TGGTTTTGCCACAAGTTATGTC	$(CA)_{12}$	158-162	60	
	R: TGAAGCCATCTAAGGAGGTTG				
44HDZ124	F: TACACCCCCTCCCCAA	(CA) ₁₆	132-140	54	
	R: GGCAAGTCTTTTGTCTAATGGAA				
44HDZ193	F: TCTGTGTAAGAAAAATGGGGAC	(CA) ₁₄	171-185	54	
	R: AGCCAGGAACTGTGGACG				
44HDZ287	F: GTTTCCCCTACCAAGCTGC	(CA) ₂₃	173-179	57	
	R: ATGGAAAAGGAGGTAGCAATG				

Site	$N_{ m groups}$	$N_{ m males}$	$N_{ m females}$	Nindividuals
Talatakely	10	9	10	19
Sahamalaotra	4	2	3	5
Valohoaka	6	6	6	12
Vatoharanana	9	9	10	19
Total	29	26	29	55

Table 3.3 Sample used in data analysis includes all individuals that yielded confident genotypes at a minimum of 4 microsatellite loci.

Table 3.4 Summary statistics for 7 microsatellite loci (N = 55 individuals) for the red-bellied lemur population in Ranomafana National Park.

Locus	K	AR	Ν	H _{Obs}	H_{Exp}	PIC	NE _{1P}	NE _{2P}	NEpp	NE _{ID}	NE _{SibID}	р	F (Null)
44HDZ005	5	4.938	55	0.764	0.689	0.626	0.737	0.573	0.397	0.157	0.448	0.178	-0.0626
44HDZ011	9	8.309	47	0.766	0.800	0.761	0.583	0.405	0.222	0.074	0.373	0.737	0.0186
44HDZ035	7	6.537	55	0.745	0.763	0.719	0.640	0.461	0.274	0.096	0.396	0.434	0.0080
44HDZ119	3	3.000	33	0.576	0.597	0.522	0.827	0.682	0.531	0.236	0.515	0.897	0.0026
44HDZ124	5	4.930	53	0.642	0.634	0.564	0.786	0.634	0.465	0.202	0.487	0.877	-0.0087
44HDZ193	8	7.938	55	0.800	0.810	0.782	0.545	0.367	0.177	0.059	0.363	0.878	0.0004
44HDZ287	4	3.989	52	0.519	0.586	0.496	0.826	0.702	0.556	0.261	0.525	0.487	0.0604
Statistics for combined loci													
Mean number of alleles 5.857													
Mean H _{Exp} 0.697													
Mean PIC 0.639													
Combined NE _{1P} 0.080													
Combined NE _{2P} 0.119													
Combined NE _{PP} 5.88×10^{-4}								10-4					
Combin	ned N	NE ID										8.30 x	10-7

Combined NE_{SibID} 3.16×10^{-3} k = number of alleles, AR = allelic richness, N = number of individuals genotyped, H_{Obs} = observed heterozygosity, H_{Exp} = expected heterozygosity under Hardy-Weinberg
equilibrium, PIC = polymorphic information content, NE_{1P} = non-exclusion probability (first parent), NE_{2P} = non-exclusion probability (second parent), NE_{PP} = non-exclusion
probability (parent-pair), NE_{1D} = non-exclusion probability (identity), NE_{SibID} = non-exclusion probability (sibling identity)

Test	Prediction for dispersing sex	Male	Female	Р
FIS	Significantly higher	0.0607	-0.0625	0.124
Fst	Significantly lower	0.0240	0.0338	0.722
R	Significantly lower	0.0443	0.0694	0.636
mAIc	Significantly lower	-0.3713	0.3329	0.228
vAIC	Significantly larger	5.1304	3.2346	0.166

Table 3.5 Results of sex-biased dispersal tests. Results presented are mean values for each sex and significance based on 10,000 randomizations.
Table 3.6 Pairwise F_{st} values for each sample locality within RNP. F_{st} values are above the diagonal and *p* values are below. *p* values that were below the Bonferroni-corrected significance value of 0.05 (p < 0.008) are in bold.

	Sahamalaotra	Talatakely	Valohoaka	Vatoharanana
Sahamalaotra		0.066	0.081	0.099
Talatakely	0.009		0.022	-0.008
Valohoaka	0.002	0.053		0.047
Vatoharanana	0.001	0.813	0.003	

Table 3.7 Results of *M*-ratio tests for the population of red-bellied lemurs in Ranomafana National Park. M = observed average *M* calculated across all loci for the combined male-female, female-only, and male-only data sets. The percentage of *M* values falling below observed *M* are given for both $p_s = 0.78$ and $p_s = 0.90$.

	Full data set/Sahamalaotra			Female-only data			Male-only data set/Sahamalaotra		
	excluded			set/Sahamalaotra excluded			excluded		
Theta	М	% falling below M		M	% falling below M		М	% falling below M	
		$p_s = 0.78$	$p_s = 0.90$		$p_s = 0.78$	$p_s = 0.90$		$p_s = 0.78$	$p_s = 0.90$
0.2	0.974	90.97/90.76	67.71/68.47	0.935	74.74/74.99	43.98/43.85	0.974	90.63/90.81	67.54/68.31
1	0.974	98.52/98.61	88.77/89.11	0.935	92.50/92.04	67.54/68.25	0.974	98.38/98.67	89.94/90.67
2	0.974	99.62/99.72	95.43/95.05	0.935	98.21/97.89	83.34/83.99	0.974	99.78/99.71	96.19/96.05
10	0.974	100	99.88	0.935	99.95/99.99	99.08/99.33	0.974	100/100	99.98/99.93
20	0.974	100	100/99.99	0.935	100	99.88/99.95	0.974	100/100	100/100

Values to the right of "/" were calculated using data sets with Sahamalaotra samples excluded. If no value is provided, values for both data sets are the same.

Chapter 4

Dichromacy may be adaptive for food foraging in red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*)

ABSTRACT

Trichromatic color vision in primates has long been considered to be adaptive. Among multiple hypotheses proposed for the evolution of trichromacy, many highlight its importance for foraging on red food. Adaptive explanations accord well with the prevalence of routine or polymorphic trichromacy in diurnal haplorrhine species. In lemurs, polymorphic trichromacy occurs in some diurnal/cathemeral species, but this trait appears to have been lost in others. It is unknown what evolutionary mechanisms might lead to losses of polymorphic trichromacy, but variation in species' foraging ecologies might play a role.

Eulemur rubriventer in Ranomafana National Park (RNP) is dichromatic with a longwavelength (L) opsin and likely lost the ancestral *Eulemur* condition of polymorphic trichromacy. Using reflectance spectra from 40 species (72 plant parts) consumed by *E. rubriventer* in RNP, this study quantified their chromaticities as perceived by trichromatic and dichromatic *Eulemur* phenotypes. Results indicate that red-green chromaticities (unavailable to dichromats) of many food items, particularly many ripe fruit, would be conspicuous to a trichromatic *Eulemur*, suggesting trichromacy should provide a theoretical foraging advantage. However, when blue-yellow and luminance contrasts were calculated for the two dichromatic phenotypes (L opsin vs. medium-wavelength opsin), luminance contrasts were significantly greater for dichromats with the L opsin. Results suggest *E. rubriventer* in RNP may use

luminance cues during foraging, which could lead to relaxed selection on trichromacy or selection against trichromacy in favor of dichromacy, because chromatic information potentially corrupts luminance vision. Fixation of the L opsin may represent directional selection and adaptation for maximizing luminance cues.

INTRODUCTION

Color vision refers to the ability to discriminate between stimuli based solely on chromaticity, as opposed to intensity or brightness (e.g., Jacobs 1981, 1993). Among eutherian mammals, primates in particular are highly variable in their color vision capacities (e.g., Jacobs 1981, 1993), and this variation results from small changes at the molecular level (e.g., Nathans et al. 1986; Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Neitz et al. 1991; Jacobs et al. 1993a; Tan and Li 1999). More specifically, color vision requires an organism to possess more than one functional cone photoreceptor tuned to different spectral sensitivities (although rods may contribute to color vision under some circumstances, e.g., Jacobs and Deegan 1993; Freitag and Pessoa 2012), as well as the neural mechanisms to compare the differences (e.g., Jacobs 1993; Dacey 2000; Kelber et al. 2003; Kelber and Roth 2006). The spectral tuning of cones is dependent on the photopigment, and this in turn is determined by variation in photopigment opsin proteins coded by opsin genes (e.g., Nathans et al. 1986; Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Neitz et al. 1991).

Most primates have one functional short-wavelength (S) opsin gene located on chromosome 7 that codes for short-wavelength sensitive cone photoreceptors (S cones) in the retina (Jacobs 1993; Jacobs 2013). S cones coupled with medium-long wavelength (M/L) sensitive cone photoreceptors, which are coded by a single M/L opsin gene on the X chromosome, results in dichromatic color vision (Jacobs 1993; Neitz et al. 1991). Primate

species with this type of color vision, including tarsiers and some lemuriforms (Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Melin et al. 2013b), have the potential to discriminate between colors reflecting in short-wavelengths (e.g., blue) and longer wavelengths (e.g., yellow), but have difficulty distinguishing between colors reflecting in the middle-wavelength range of light (e.g., green) and those reflecting longer wavelengths (e.g., red; Jacobs 1981, 1993). The latter ability is conferred to those primates with trichromatic color vision and is achieved through two molecular mechanisms (Jacobs 1981, 1993, 1998; Dulai et al. 1999).

Catarrhines and New World howling monkeys have two separate M/L opsin genes on the X chromosome (known as routine trichromacy) as the result of two independent gene duplication events (Nathans et al. 1986; Jacobs et al. 1996b; Kainz et al. 1998; Dulai et al. 1999; Jacobs and Deegan 1999; Nathans 1999). Each gene results in a spectrally distinct photopigment: one medium-wavelength (M) opsin and one long-wavelength (L) opsin, which, together with the S opsin, provides the potential for trichromatic color vision (Nathans et al. 1986; Jacobs et al. 1996b; Jacobs and Deegan 1999). All other New World monkeys for which data are available (with the exception of nocturnal owl monkeys: Jacobs et al. 1993b; Jacobs et al. 1996a), as well as some lemurs, achieve trichromatic color vision through allelic variation of a single M/L opsin gene (reviews in Surridge et al. 2003; Jacobs 2007, 2008; Kawamura et al. 2012). Under this scenario, species exhibit two or more M/L opsin alleles that code for two or more opsins varying in their medium-long wavelength sensitivities (e.g., Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Jacobs et al. 1993a; Jacobs 1998; Tan and Li 1999). Functional variation is primarily linked to changes in one to three amino acid sites (site 180 coded in exon 3; sites 277 and 285 coded in exon 5), and this mechanism leads to color vision variation both within and among species and populations (Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Neitz et al. 1991; Williams et al. 1992; Jacobs et al. 1993a; Tan and Li

1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). Because variation is X-linked, females that are heterozygous for the M/L opsin gene have the potential for trichromatic color vision, while homozygous females and all males are dichromatic (Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Neitz et al. 1991; Williams et al. 1992; Jacobs et al. 1993a; Tan and Li 1999).

The apparent ubiquitous presence of trichromatic color vision in catarrhines, as well as its seemingly near ubiquitous presence, through one mechanism or another, in platyrrhines suggests that trichromacy in primates is adaptive. Indeed, the fixation of M/L opsin gene duplications in two separate primate lineages suggests strong positive selection (Surridge et al. 2003), as does the apparent long-term maintenance of color vision polymorphisms in New World monkeys (Boissinot et al. 1998; Surridge and Mundy 2002; Surridge et al. 2003). However, the selective pressure favoring trichromatic color vision remains unknown.

Multiple hypotheses for adaptive advantages of trichromatic color vision have been proposed. These include advantages related to 1) detecting signals of conspecifics based on variation in skin or pelage coloration (Changizi et al. 2006; but see Fernandez and Morris 2007; Kamilar et al. 2013), 2) predator detection (Coss and Ramakrishnan 2000; Pessoa et al. 2014), and the most long-standing hypothesis, 3) food detection (e.g., Allen 1879; Mollon et al. 1984; Mollon 1989; Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Lucas et al. 1998; Dominy and Lucas 2001; Osorio et al. 2004). The latter has received the most attention, and several nuanced versions have been proposed. These variations include (but are not limited to) 1) detecting red fruits against a green foliage background (e.g., Mollon 1989; Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Sumner and Mollon 2000a; Osorio et al. 2004), 2) discriminating ripe from unripe fruit (e.g., Sumner and Mollon 2000b; Smith et al. 2003), and 3) detecting red young leaves against green foliage (e.g., Lucas et al. 1998; Dominy and Lucas 2001). Furthermore, advantages may be limited to particular detection

distances (e.g., Pàrraga et al. 2002; Bompas et al. 2013; Melin et al. 2014), and may be influenced by variation in light levels during foraging (e.g., Osorio et al. 2004).

Foraging hypotheses for color vision evolution have been examined in a number of primate species, with particular focus on polymorphic New World monkeys, because trichromats and dichromats are present within a single population, providing unique situations to address hypotheses under natural conditions (e.g., Janson 1983; Vogel et al. 2007; Hiramatsu et al. 2008, 2009; Melin et al. 2007, 2008, 2009). Interestingly, while trichromatic foraging advantages can be readily observed under experimental conditions in captivity (Caine and Mundy 2000; Smith et al. 2003), behavioral evidence for such advantages is limited in wild primate populations (e.g., Vogel et al. 2007; Melin et al. 2008, 2009; Hiramatsu et al. 2008; Bunce et al. 2011).

The most evidence in support of trichromatic foraging hypotheses comes from theoretical studies modeling food color conspicuousness to trichromatic and dichromatic phenotypes. Such studies have found that trichromats should be better able to detect many food items (fruit or young leaves) compared to dichromats under various conditions (long- and short-distances, high and low light levels; e.g., Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Sumner and Mollon 2000a, b; Regan et al. 2001; Lucas et al. 2003; Osorio et al. 2004; Riba-Hernández et al. 2004; Melin et al. 2014). These results suggest that variation in color vision capacity should result in modified foraging behaviors, making it particularly surprising that evidence for advantages in wild populations remains limited.

In order to explain the dichotomy between theoretical support and empirical support in the wild, some have suggested that advantages may be 1) important for fitness-related tasks other than foraging (see alternative hypotheses above), 2) too subtle to detect with current sample sizes or methodologies, and/or 3) restricted to very particular foraging contexts that also may be

dependent on each species' socioecology (e.g., Bunce et al. 2011; Melin et al. 2013a; Bunce 2015). Although it is possible that trichromatic color vision evolved for tasks unrelated to foraging behavior, foraging hypotheses remain the most prominent, and comparatively well-supported, hypotheses explaining variation in color vision capacity across primates, suggesting the latter two scenarios may help resolve the lack of support in wild populations.

Another approach to understanding the role of foraging in color vision evolution is using a broader comparative context, which explores potential foraging advantages across primate species with variable color vision capacities. Among haplorhines, all species (for which data are available) appear to be trichromatic (routine or polymorphic; e.g., Jacobs and Williams 2001; reviews in Surridge et al. 2003; Jacobs 2007, 2008, 2009; Kawamura et al. 2012), with the exceptions of the two nocturnal taxa: Aotus, which is monochromatic (lacks color vision; Jacobs et al. 1993b; Jacobs et al. 1996a), and nocturnal tarsiers, which are dichromatic, having likely lost polymorphic color vision (Melin et al. 2013b). This pattern is consistent with enhanced color vision being an adaptation to foraging. Again, there is overwhelming theoretical support for trichromatic foraging advantages (either for fruit and/or young leaves) across multiple species of day-active New World monkeys and catarrhines (e.g., Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Sumner and Mollon 2000a, b; Regan et al. 2001; Lucas et al. 2003; Osorio et al. 2004; Riba-Hernández et al. 2004; Melin et al. 2014), and in accordance with these results, trichromatic color vision appears to be maintained in these primate species/populations (Jacobs and Williams 2001; Surridge and Mundy 2002; Hiwatashi et al. 2010; Kawamura et al. 2012). For *Aotus* and tarsiers, on the other hand, there may be relaxed selection for enhanced color vision related to shifts from foraging activity during high or dim light levels to activity during lower light levels, when color vision may be less important (Wright 1989; Jacobs et al. 1996a; Melin et al. 2013b). However, foraging

behavior need not be the only fitness task for which selection may have been relaxed under nocturnal conditions, and as such, this species-level pattern in haplorhines provides limited support for the relationship between foraging advantages and color vision capacity.

Lemurs represent a relatively under-studied but interesting group of primates to explore questions related to foraging and color vision, because, unlike most New World monkeys that have maintained trichromatic color vision, allelic trichromacy has been potentially lost among multiple species/populations of lemurs (chapter 2). Furthermore, losses have occurred among species/populations for which enhanced color vision would be seemingly advantageous for foraging (chapter 2). For example, color vision variation has likely been lost multiple times among the genus *Eulemur*, and these losses may represent fixation of one opsin at the species- or population-level (Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep; chapter 2). The genus *Eulemur* is of particular interest, because species are cathemeral, so they are active during the night (low light levels) but also readily active during the day and dusk (high and mesopic light levels) (reviewed in Mittermeier et al. 2010). They are also highly frugivorous (reviewed in Mittermeier et al. 2010), which, under several foraging hypotheses, would be considered a classic ecological scenario favoring a trichromatic foraging advantage (e.g., Allen 1879; Mollon 1989; Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Sumner and Mollon 2000a, b; but see Lucas et al. 1998; Dominy and Lucas 2001). Interestingly, among lemur species/populations that likely lost a color vision polymorphism, there is variation in the fixation of particular opsins. That is, some species/populations are monomorphic for the M opsin, while others are monomorphic for the L opsin (Tan et al. 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep; Veilleux et al. 2014; chapter 2).

Relaxed selection has been proposed to account for the loss of allelic trichromacy in some lemurs (Kawamura et al. 2012), with some suggestion that strepsirrhine primates may have reduced color vision acuity compared to haplorhines as a result of differences in their visual systems, such as lower cone densities and higher retinal summation (Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Kawamura et al. 2012). However, generally lower color vision acuity in strepsirrhines would not explain why allelic trichromacy originally evolved in this lineage and why it appears to be maintained in some day-active lemurs and not others, especially when such variation occurs within genera (although more subtle species- or population-level variation in lemur visual systems may play a role; e.g., Jacobs and Deegan 2003).

Another, albeit non-mutually exclusive, possibility, however, may be related to foraging ecology. For example, it has been suggested that fruits consumed (and dispersed) by lemurs (including some *Eulemur* species) in Madagascar are primarily "dull" in coloration (i.e., green and brown; Dew and Wright 1998; Birkinshaw 2001). Most adaptive hypotheses for trichromatic color vision in New World monkeys and catarrhines, however, suggest that foraging advantages are likely to occur when detecting food items (fruit or leaves) that reflect in longer wavelengths (i.e., yellow, orange, red; e.g., Mollon 1989; Dominy and Lucas 2001; Bunce 2011; but see Melin et al. 2014). If food items consumed by some lemur species/populations are not more conspicuous to trichromats than dichromats, then selection to maintain trichromatic color vision in a population may be relaxed.

Along similar lines, chromatic information may be less important to the foraging behavior of some lemurs. Rather, other cues, such as differences in luminance (Hiramatsu et al. 2008) or non-visual cues, such as olfactory information (Dominy et al. 2001; Hiramatsu et al. 2009; Melin et al. 2009), may play a larger role. The influence of the latter remains poorly

understood, and is beyond the scope of this study.² However, if some lemur species rely heavily on luminance vision, which may be useful for breaking camouflage under both high and low light levels (Livingstone and Hubel 1988; Morgan et al. 1992; Melin et al. 2007; Caine et al. 2010), there could be relaxed selection to maintain trichromatic color vision. At the same time, this foraging scenario could actually result in selection against trichromacy (Osorio et al. 1998; Osorio et al. 2004), given that chromatic information may actually corrupt luminance vision (Osorio et al. 1998), and could lead to loss of color vision variation through disruptive selection (Futuyma 1998).

The above scenarios suggest that color discrimination during foraging may be less important to some lemurs compared to other primates, indicating that variation in dichromacy (being either monomorphic for the M or L opsin) observed in lemurs would likely result from random allele loss. An alternative hypothesis is that, while loss of color vision variation may result from relaxed or disruptive selection, directional selection may also play a role in the distribution of M and L opsins observed in dichromatic lemurs. For example, the nocturnal genus *Avahi* has maintained dichromatic color vision (Veilleux et al. 2014), having potentially lost a color vision polymorphism (chapter 2), and appears to be monomorphic for the L opsin (Veilleux et al. 2014). When comparing the performance (using color modeling techniques) of different dichromatic phenotypes in detecting chromatic cues of *Avahi* food items (young leaves), dichromacy with the L opsin had superior performance compared to the M opsin, suggesting that the high frequency of the L opsin may be an adaptation to foraging on young leaves (Veilleux et al. 2014).

² Although several anatomical features suggest olfaction may play an important role in lemur foraging behavior (Martin 1990), experimental data indicate that lemurs do rely heavily on visual cues (Rushmore et al. 2012).

The overall goal of this study is to evaluate these various hypotheses related to foraging ecology for loss of allelic trichromacy and dichromatic color vision in the red-bellied lemur *(Eulemur rubriventer)* population in Ranomafana National Park (RNP), Madagascar. This population of *E. rubriventer* is monomorphic for the L opsin (chapter 2), which is unique among other *Eulemur* species/populations that are either polymorphic or monomorphic for the M opsin (Tan and Li 1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). This condition appears to represent loss of color vision variation from a polymorphic ancestor, but whether this represents variation at the population level or characterizes the species as a whole, is unknown (chapter 2). Importantly, this population may have experienced a recent genetic bottleneck, which provides a possible (not mutually exclusive) mechanism for loss of color vision variation and fixation of the L opsin (chapter 3), but alternative/additional adaptive explanations have yet to be explored.

This study uses reflectance spectra collected from food items consumed by red-bellied lemurs in RNP to address the following hypotheses:

Loss of a color vision polymorphism represents relaxed selection on the trichromatic phenotype during foraging. The expectation for this hypothesis is that the red-green chromaticities of dietary items viewed by a trichromatic phenotype will not be discriminable from those of a leaf background.

Fixation of the L opsin represents directional selection favoring the L allele over the M allele during foraging contexts. The expectation in support of this hypothesis is that the chromatic contrast of food items consumed by *E. rubriventer* will be greater for dichromats with the L opsin than dichromats with the M opsin.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

All methods were approved by and in compliance with institutional (Stony Brook IACUC: 2010/1803, 2011/1895) and national guidelines (Madagascar National Parks).

Study subjects and study site

Red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) are medium-sized, cathemeral lemurs that are endemic to Madagascar's eastern rainforests (Mittermeier et al. 2010). Previous research indicates they are highly frugivorous (\geq 70% of feeding time; Overdorff 1991; Durham 2003; Tecot 2008), with the majority of fruit feeding time comprising ripe fruit (Overdorff 1991; Durham 2003; Tecot 2008).

E. rubriventer live in small groups (2-6 individuals) that actively defend a home range (Overdorff 1991). Groups usually include an adult male-adult female pair and immature individuals (Overdorff 1991; Tecot 2008). Red-bellied lemurs are sexually dichromatic and exhibit individual variation in their pelage coloration/patterns. This variation allowed observers to identify individuals in this study.

Data were collected on the population of *E. rubriventer* in Ranomafana National Park (RNP), which is an area of 41,000 ha of montane rainforest in southeastern Madagascar (E47°18' - 47°37', S21°02' - 21°25'; Wright 1992). This study population has been shown to be monomorphic for the M/L opsin gene and exhibits only the L opsin allele with peak spectral sensitivity at 558 nm (chapter 2).

E. rubriventer food items

From the end of September 2012 through mid-May 2013, feeding/foraging data were collected on 3 groups of red-bellied lemurs from each of three localities within RNP (N = 9 groups; Table 4.1; Figure 4.1). During behavioral data collection, groups were followed from the time of group location through dusk until sunset when light levels precluded visual observation of animals. Sites were rotated monthly (every 10 days), with an attempt to follow each group 3 days/month (see Table 4.1 for N_{Days}).

During group follows, all occurrences (i.e., "bouts") of feeding/foraging were recorded. Bouts were defined as when at least one individual in the group entered a new tree to feed or forage or when feeding/foraging resumed in a tree after all individuals had stopped feeding for at least 10 minutes. During feeding/foraging bouts, the species of the food item consumed was recorded (using the local vernacular species names), along with the plant part consumed and the color of the plant part consumed when possible. Plant parts were defined as ripe and unripe fruit when visual color changes of the fruit allowed identification (i.e., the use of ripeness category in this study does not refer to quantified mechanical properties of food items). For some fruit, multiple color changes occur during ripening (e.g., green to yellow to red), in which case a category of "mid-ripe" was added *post hoc* based on the color of fruit consumed. For fruit that do not exhibit color changes during ripening (or color changes were unknown), items were defined broadly as "fruit". Additional plant parts included flower buds, flowers, leaf petioles, young leaves, mature leaves, galls, and mushrooms.

Reflectance data

Food items consumed by *E. rubriventer* were collected from known feeding trees when possible within 10 days of when a study group had been observed feeding. However, when necessary, food items were collected from trees of the same tree species within the site, but these trees had not been directly observed to be fed in by one of the study groups. Food items were collected directly from trees using an extendable tree pruner when possible. For many trees, however, the height of the tree precluded direct collection, and, in such cases, "fresh" samples (i.e., excluding any overripe or decaying fruit) were collected from the ground (Dominy 2004). Once collected, samples were placed into a cooler with ice packs and taken to the research station for spectral data collection within 14 hours of sample collection (Dominy and Lucas 2004).

Reflectance spectra of samples were measured using a USB2000+UV–VIS Miniature Fiber Optic Spectrometer (Ocean Optics, Dunedin, FL). All measurements were recorded using standard lighting conditions with a PX-2 Pulsed Xenon Light Source (Ocean Optics). Measurements were recorded relative to a diffuse reflectance standard (WS-1; Ocean Optics) using a reflection probe that was maintained at a fixed angle (45°) and distance (5 mm) from each sample using a probe holder (RPH-1; Ocean Optics). The spectrometer was frequently recalibrated during data collection to minimize drift. Depending on the size of the sample, multiple measurements were taken (1-5 measurements). In addition to food samples, mature leaves were collected from plant species when possible. One to three measurements were recorded for the upper and lower part of each leaf. All food items and leaves are represented by 1-8 individual samples, and mean reflectance was calculated for each item for data analysis.

Chromaticities of E. rubriventer food items

To address the question of whether trichromatic color vision would theoretically provide a foraging advantage, the chromaticities of food items as perceived by a trichromatic *Eulemur* were calculated. Previous research on New World monkeys and catarrhines suggests that theoretical trichromatic advantages exhibit a predictable pattern in which red-green chromaticities of food items are greater than the chromaticities of mature leaves but largely overlap in blue-yellow chromaticity and luminance (see Figure 4.2A; Hiramatsu et al. 2008; Sumner and Mollon 2000a; Regan et al. 2001). If red-green chromaticities are not discriminable from those of a leaf background (as predicted), the expectation is that red-green chromaticities of food items and mature leaves will largely overlap (Figure 4.2B).

Chromaticity was calculated using the quantum catch of cone photoreceptors for a trichromatic *Eulemur*: S = 413 nm, M = 543 nm, L = 558 nm (Tan and Li 1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Carvalho et al. 2012; Bradley et al. in prep). Calculations followed Hiramatsu et al. (2008) in which the quantum catch (*Q*) of each cone photoreceptor *i* (i.e., S, M, and L) was based on the following formula:

$$Q_i = \int_{400}^{700} R(\lambda) I(\lambda) S_i(\lambda) d(\lambda)$$

The quantum catch was calculated across 400 nm – 700 nm, which represents the visual spectrum of primates (following Hiramatsu et al. 2008; Valenta et al. 2013). In this formula, λ refers to wavelength, *R* is the reflectance spectrum of the item, *I* is the spectrum of the illumination, and *S* is the spectral sensitivity of the cone photoreceptor (Hiramatsu et al. 2008).

Analyses were based on two illumination spectra referred to as "day" and "dusk" (Figure 4.3). Both illuminations were used because red-bellied lemurs were invariably active and feeding during daylight and dusk (low sun angles: 10° to below the horizon; Endler 1993) conditions (R.

Jacobs, unpublished data). The illumination representing "day" was collected in RNP on April 29, 2013 under light shade and overcast conditions at 1040 hours. The illumination representing "dusk" was collected at near sunset (1720 hours) on the same day under overcast conditions. Illumination spectra were measured with down-welling light (probe directed upward) through a cosine corrector (CC-3-DA; Ocean Optics) directly attached to the USB2000+UV–VIS Miniature Fiber Optic Spectrometer. Spectral sensitivity functions followed Hiramatsu et al. (2008) but did not include effects of macular pigment on the pre-receptoral filter. Rather, functions were calculated using methods for lemurs following Valenta et al. (2013) and included only the effects of the lens.

For a trichromatic *Eulemur*, red-green chromaticity (which is unavailable to dichromatic lemurs) was calculated as a ratio of the quantum catch for L cones to L and M cones (i.e., L/(L+M)). Blue-yellow chromaticity was calculated as the ratio of quantum catch for S cones to L and M cones (i.e., S/(L+M)). Relative luminance was calculated by dividing the quantum catch of L and M cones (L+M) by a hypothetical white surface that reflects 100% of the given illumination. Chromaticities and luminance of mature leaves were compared to those of food items using non-parametric Mann-Whitney U tests performed in SPSS Version 23.0 (IBM Corp.).

Chromatic and luminance contrast

To determine whether the L opsin would provide a theoretical advantage over the M opsin during foraging (see Figure 4.4), relative chromatic and luminance contrasts for food items consumed were calculated for each dichromatic phenotype (558 nm - L opsin only and 543 nm - M opsin only) under both illumination conditions. In this case, the contrast was calculated

between the food item consumed and its respective mature leaf background (for upper and lower leaf backgrounds). In cases where data for mature leaves of the same species were unavailable, mean leaf background (using all mature leaves in the data set) was used in calculations.

The chromaticities of each food item and mature leaf background were calculated following methods outlined above with the following modifications for dichromatic lemurs. For dichromats with the L (558 nm) opsin, blue-yellow chromaticities were calculated as the relative quantum catch of S cones to L cones (S/L), and for dichromats with the M (543 nm) opsin, blue-yellow chromaticities were calculated as the relative quantum catch of S cones to M cones (S/M). Luminance was calculated as the relative quantum catch of L cones and M cones to that of a hypothetical white surface (as above) for dichromats with the L opsin and dichromats with the M opsin, respectively.

Blue-yellow chromatic contrast was then calculated as $\left|\ln\left(Q_{i_{M/L}}^{f}\right) - \ln\left(Q_{i_{M/L}}^{b}\right)\right| - \left|\ln\left(Q_{S}^{f}\right)\right|$. Luminance contrast was calculated as $\left|\ln\left(Q_{i_{M/L}}^{f}\right) - \ln\left(Q_{i_{M/L}}^{b}\right)\right|$. *Q* is the quantum catch of L or M cones (*i*_{M/L}) for each dichromatic phenotype and S cones (S) for each food item (*f*) and mature leaf background (*b*). All calculations followed Hiramatsu et al. (2008) and were performed in Matlab R2014b using code and methods generously provided by Drs. Amanda Melin and Chihiro Hiramatsu (Washington University, St. Louis; Kyushu University, Japan).

In order to determine if relative chromatic or luminance contrast is greater for dichromats with the L opsin compared to dichromats with the M opsin, Wilcoxon Signed-Rank Tests were used on full data sets for upper and lower leaf backgrounds for both illumination conditions. Given that previous research has identified ripe fruit as comprising the majority of fruit feeding time in *E. rubriventer*, tests were also performed on a reduced ripe-fruit only data set. Statistical

analyses were performed in SPSS Version 23.0 (IBM Corp.). All tests were two-tailed with significance set at p < 0.05.

RESULTS

E. rubriventer food items

A total of 2,924 foraging bouts on plant material (excluding soil and millipedes) were recorded during the study period. Table 4.2 lists all species and plant parts consumed, as well as the percentage of foraging bouts for each plant taxon. Overall, *E. rubriventer* fed on 115 plant taxa. Fruit feeding/foraging accounted for the majority of bouts (1,947; 66.59%), followed by flowers/flower buds (480; 16.42%), and leaves (399; 13.75%). For the fruit foraging bouts for which ripeness of food items consumed could be determined (N = 58 species), unripe fruit accounted for 56.40% of bouts.

Chromaticities of E. rubriventer food items

Reflectance data for 40 species, which includes 72 plant parts, consumed by red-bellied lemurs in RNP were included in chromaticity analyses (see Table 4.2). The 40 species represent 75.21% of foraging bouts. Figure 4.5 illustrates reflectance spectra for three plant species and six plant parts consumed. Chromaticity plots for a trichromatic *Eulemur* under "day" and "dusk" conditions are illustrated in Figure 4.6. Red-green (L/(L+M)) vs. blue-yellow (S/(L+M)) chromaticity plots reveal that most food items have greater red-green chromaticity compared to mature leaves under both illumination conditions, which is consistent with the pattern identified for a theoretical foraging advantage for trichromats (Figure 4.2A). Descriptive statistics are

provided in Table 4.3. Overall, mean red-green chromaticities of food items ("day" = 0.523, SE = 0.003; "dusk" = 0.527, SE = 0.003) was greater than upper ("day" = 0.497, SE = 0.000; "dusk" = 0.504, SE = 0.000) and lower leaves ("day" = 0.505, SE = 0.001; "dusk" = 0.510, SE = 0.001). Results of Mann-Whitney U Tests reveal that red-green chromaticities of food items ("day": Median = 0.515; "dusk": Median = 0.518) are significantly greater than mature leaves under both "day" (Median upper leaf = 0.497, Median lower leaf = 0.503) and "dusk" (Median upper leaf: 0.504, Median lower leaf = 0.508) illuminations ("day": upper leaf: U = 3, p < 0.001; lower leaf: U = 346, p < 0.001; "dusk": upper leaf: U = 50, p < 0.001; lower leaf: U = 444, p < 0.001).

Observations of chromaticity plots (Figure 4.6) suggest that many food items with greater red-green chromaticities are ripe fruit. To explore this further, a *post hoc* Mann-Whitney U Test was performed to determine if ripe fruit (N = 21) has significantly greater red-green chromaticity than all other food items (N = 61). Results indicate that the red-green chromaticity of ripe fruit is greater than that of other food items under both "day" (Median ripe fruit = 0.531; Median other food items = 0.510; U = 229.5, p < 0.001) and "dusk" (Median ripe fruit = 0.533; Median other food items = 0.515; U = 254, p < 0.001) conditions.

Luminance (L+M) vs. blue-yellow chromaticity plots indicate that most food items largely overlap in luminance as well as in blue-yellow chromaticity. A similar pattern of overlap in luminance and blue-yellow chromaticity for a trichromatic lemur is found in both dichromatic phenotypes (Figure 4.7). Despite the large amount of overlap apparent from the chromaticity plots, blue-yellow chromaticity is significantly greater for food items ("day": Median = 0.137; "dusk": Median = 0.151) compared to mature leaves under both "day" (Median upper leaf = 0.105, Median lower leaf = 0.101) and "dusk" (Median upper leaf: 0.111, Median lower leaf = 0.107) illuminations ("day": upper leaf: U = 659, p < 0.01; lower leaf: U = 731, p < 0.05; "dusk":

upper leaf: U = 623, p < 0.01; lower leaf: U = 692, p < 0.01). Luminance was also significantly greater for food items ("day": Median = 3.330; "dusk": Median = 3.286) compared to mature leaves under some conditions ("day": Median upper leaf = 2.919, Median lower leaf = 3.282, upper leaf: U = 226, p < 0.001; lower leaf: U = 838, p = 0.122; "dusk": Median upper leaf: 2.894, Median lower leaf = 3.248, upper leaf: U = 254, p < 0.001; lower leaf: U = 869, p = 0.189).

Chromatic and luminance contrast

Chromatic and luminance contrasts of food items for both dichromatic phenotypes are illustrated for upper and lower leaves in Figures 4.8 and 4.9, respectively. Compared to the expectation of greater chromatic contrasts for dichromats with the L opsin (Figure 4.4), chromatic contrasts appear to be greater for dichromats with the M opsin. Results of Wilcoxon Signed-Rank Tests confirm that chromatic contrasts are significantly greater for dichromats with the M opsin compared to dichromats with the L opsin under both "day" (N = 72; upper leaf: Z = -4.113, p < 0.001; lower leaf: Z = -5.572, p < 0.001; see Table 4.4 for descriptive statistics) and "dusk" conditions (N = 72; upper leaf: Z = -5.140, p < 0.001; lower leaf: Z = -6.033, p < 0.001). Results are similar when only ripe fruit contrasts are included in analyses (N = 21; "day": upper leaf: Z = -2.728, p < 0.01; lower leaf: Z = -3.215, p < 0.01; "dusk": upper leaf: Z = -3.111, p < 0.01; lower leaf: Z = -3.250, p < 0.01).

Luminance contrasts, on the other hand, are significantly greater for dichromats with the L opsin compared to dichromats with the M opsin under "day" (N = 72; upper leaf: Z = -6.296, p < 0.001; lower leaf: Z = -3.165, p < 0.01; see Table 4.5 for descriptive statistics) and "dusk" illumination (N = 72; upper leaf: Z = -6.178, p < 0.001; lower leaf: Z = -3.547, p < 0.001). Results hold under upper leaf conditions using a ripe fruit only data set (N = 21; "day": upper

leaf: Z = -2.972, p < 0.01; lower leaf: Z = -1.025, p = 0.305; "dusk": upper leaf: Z = -2.763, p < 0.01; lower leaf: Z = -1.547, p = 0.122).

DISCUSSION

Results of this study suggest that while *E. rubriventer* has likely lost the *Eulemur* ancestral condition for polymorphic trichromatic color vision, trichromacy (i.e., the ability to discriminate between green and red hues) would provide a theoretical advantage to foraging on many food items. Specifically, red-green chromaticities of many food items consumed by *E. rubriventer*, and in particular ripe fruit, are greater than those of upper and lower leaves, but largely overlap in luminance and dichromatic chromaticity. A similar pattern has been identified among food items consumed in polymorphic New World monkeys (Regan et al. 2001; Hiramatsu et al. 2008) and routinely trichromatic catarrhines and howling monkeys (Sumner and Mollon 2000a; Regan et al. 2001). This result does not support an ecological scenario in which food items consumed by *E. rubriventer* are largely "dull" in coloration and likely less conspicuous in red-green chromaticity, which could potentially result in relaxed selection to maintain polymorphic trichromacy in this taxon.

That said, despite the large overlap in luminance and dichromatic chromaticities, both red-green and blue-yellow chromaticities of food items were significantly greatly than mature leaves under both illumination conditions. Luminance of food items was also significantly greater than mature leaves under some conditions. Therefore, it appears that many food items consumed by *E. rubriventer* would be conspicuous to dichromats, which could result in relaxed selection on the trichromatic phenotype.

In order to assess whether fixation of the L opsin in the *E. rubriventer* population in RNP may result from directional selection favoring the L opsin over the M opsin, this study examined chromatic and luminance contrasts of food items from their leaf backgrounds. Results indicate that chromatic contrasts of food items (all food items, as well as ripe fruit only) are not greater for dichromats with the L opsin than dichromats with the M opsin. Rather, chromatic contrasts are significantly greater for dichromats with the M opsin. On the other hand, luminance contrasts are greater for dichromats with the L opsin compared to dichromats with the M opsin.

Given this result, it is possible that chromatic information is less important to E. *rubriventer* during foraging, and rather luminance may be a more important cue to E. *rubriventer*. This scenario could also lead to relaxed selection on polymorphic trichromacy or even selection against trichromacy (disruptive selection), as chromatic information has been shown to corrupt luminance vision (Osorio et al. 1998), which has been argued to account for dichromatic primates exhibiting greater foraging efficiency than trichromats on some camouflaged food items (Melin et al. 2007, 2010; Caine et al. 2010). At the same time, if luminance cues are important to E. *rubriventer* during foraging, there may have been directional selection favoring the L opsin, which results in greater luminance contrast compared to the M opsin. Therefore, dichromacy for the L opsin in E. *rubriventer* may be adaptive for foraging using luminance cues.

This latter scenario hypothesizes that *E. rubriventer* color vision may be the result of relaxed or disruptive selection on trichromacy combined with directional selection favoring the L opsin, but it is important to note that there may be alternative/additional explanations. First, random allele loss due to either relaxed or disruptive selection alone could account for fixation of the L opsin in *E. rubriventer*. Although luminance contrast is greater for the L opsin compared to

the M opsin, it remains unknown the extent to which luminance cues are important during *E*. *rubriventer* foraging. Studies examining the influence of chromatic and luminance cues on *E*. *rubriventer* foraging efficiency, similar to those conducted on New World monkeys (e.g., Hiramatsu et al. 2008, 2009; Melin et al. 2007, 2008), will be necessary to evaluate these alternative hypotheses.

It is also important to note that, although chromatic distances are overall greater for dichromacy with the M opsin, there are some food items (e.g., some *Ficus* fruit) that are more chromatically conspicuous (i.e, greater chromatic distances) to a dichromat with the L opsin compared to dichromats with the M opsin. This study does not consider "preference" of food items, which would require data on foraging behavior in relation to food availability. It is possible then that fixation of the L opsin represents directional selection to maximize chromatic cues of particular (i.e., "preferred") food items, rather than maximizing luminance cues overall, as has been hypothesized for another lemur species, *Avahi* (Veilleux et al. 2014). Future studies should take into account foraging preferences in *E. rubriventer* and other taxa with different color vision phenotypes to address this alternative explanation.

Finally, previous research has found that this population of *E. rubriventer* may have experienced a recent genetic bottleneck (chapter 3). A recent population crash could result in a greater influence of genetic drift and account for fixation of the L opsin rather than directional selection (Futuyma 1998). Along similar lines, population bottlenecks can also result in loss of advantageous alleles, such that polymorphic trichromacy may provide an advantage, but was lost through nonadaptive mechanisms (Futuyma 1998). To better understand color vision evolution in this taxon, it will be necessary to determine opsin allele frequencies in additional populations, as

it is presently unknown whether dichromacy for the L opsin is a characteristic of *E. rubriventer* as a whole or is specific to the population in RNP (chapter 2).

Although this study evaluates potential foraging hypotheses for loss of polymorphic trichromacy and fixation of the L opsin in one lemur taxon, it is important to keep in mind that multiple lemur species have polymorphic trichromatic color vision or are strictly dichromatic with the M opsin (Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). Interestingly, variation can be found within sites among sympatric lemurs, and RNP is no exception (Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). There are four species of day-active frugivorous lemurs in RNP: *Propithecus edwardsi*, *Varecia variegata, Eulemur rufifrons*, and *Eulemur rubriventer*. Polymorphic trichromacy has been documented in the former three taxa with variation in M and L allele frequencies across species (Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). All frugivorous species exhibit a large amount of overlap in food items consumed (Overdorff 1991; Wright et al. 2011; Razafindratsima et al. 2014), although some plant taxa may be consumed by only a single lemur species (Wright et al. 2011).

Accounting for color vision variation from an ecological perspective in light of the results of this study is difficult without simultaneous data on sympatric frugivorous lemurs, but it may very well be that different lemur species preferentially feed on plant taxa or plant parts that vary in their chromatic or luminance cues, which could result in different selective pressures to maintain polymorphic trichromacy. For example, red-green chromaticity may be particularly advantageous for detecting ripe fruit, and while previous research suggests that *E. rubriventer* primarily consumes ripe fruit, results of this study suggest unripe fruit accounts for more foraging bouts compared to ripe fruits when ripeness stage could be assessed. In one of the few

studies examining feeding behavior in sympatric *Eulemur* in RNP, Overdorff (1991) found that *E. rufifrons* spent more time feeding on ripe fruit compared to *E. rubriventer*. Such differences in feeding ecology might account for differences in color vision status observed between the two species.

Another factor that might account for variation in color vision capacities across sympatric species may be activity pattern. Propithecus and Varecia are generally considered to be diurnal (but see Rea et al. 2014 on Varecia cathemerality), while E. rubriventer and E. rufifrons are considered to be cathemeral. It is possible, given primary activity during the day, that the former two taxa rely more heavily on color vision compared to luminance vision, whereas E. rubriventer relies more heavily on luminance vision as a compromise between its diurnal and nocturnal activity. Such a general difference would not explain polymorphic trichromacy in E. rufifrons (and other polymorphic cathemeral *Eulemur*), but it is possible that these sympatric cathemeral species also exhibit variation in their nocturnal activity patterns. Overdorff (1996) suggests that *E. rufifrons* is actually more active at night compared to *E. rubriventer*, and the pattern of peak activity varied. That is, *E. rubriventer* exhibited a more crepuscular pattern (peak activity in late evening and early morning), while E. rufifrons was less active at these times with a peak in activity during the middle of the night (ca 2400 hours) that was not observed in E. rubriventer. However, the results from Overdorff (1996) were based on very small sample sizes and other variables (e.g., variation in moonlight during nocturnal follows) might account for these observed differences. Furthermore, chromatic and luminance contrasts under nocturnal light environments were not evaluated in the present study, making interpretations difficult at this time. That said, more detailed studies on cathemeral activity patterns that also take into account nocturnal light environments may provide additional insights into color vision variation in *Eulemur* and other cathemeral taxa.

In sum, this study has found that trichromatic color vision would be theoretically advantageous in detecting many food items consumed by *E. rubriventer*, but many food items may also be conspicuous to dichromats based on blue-yellow chromaticities and luminance. Furthermore, loss of color vision variation could be due to a greater reliance on luminance vision in this taxon. Given that luminance contrasts of food items are greater for the L opsin compared to the M opsin, there may have been directional selection favoring the L opsin, suggesting a potential adaptive role of dichromacy for food foraging in this taxon. Therefore, this study provides additional support that variation in primate color vision may result from different selective pressures related to foraging. Given *E. rubriventer*'s cathemeral activity pattern, one interesting avenue for future research would be to evaluate chromatic and luminance contrasts holds. Additional studies on foraging behavior in lemur species that vary in their color vision variation in this lineage.

REFERENCES

Allen G. 1879. The colour sense: Its origin and development. London: Trubner & Co.

Baden AL. 2011. Communal infant care in black-and-white ruffed lemurs (*Varecia variegata*). Stony Brook University, Ph.D. dissertation.

Birkinshaw C. 2001. Fruit characteristics of species dispersed by the black lemur (*Eulemur macaco*) in the Lokobe Forest, Madagascar. Biotropica 33:478-486.

Boissinot S, Tan Y, Shyue SK, Schneider H, Sampaio I, Neiswanger K, Hewett-Emmett D, Li WH. 1998. Origins and antiquity of X-linked triallelic color vision systems in New World monkeys. P Natl Acad Sci USA 95:13749-13754.

Bompas A, Kendall G, Sumner P. 2013. Spotting fruit versus picking fruit as the selective advantage of human colour vision. i-Perception 4:84-94.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Jacobs RL, Lawler R, Morelli, TL, Baden A, Lewis E, Wright P, Kappeler P, Pastorini J, Mundy NI. Variable color vision in wild lemurs indicates local adaptation. In preparation.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Lawler R, Morelli TL, Baden A, Kappeler PM, Louis EE, Pastorini J, Sauther M, Wright PC, Mundy NI. 2009. Eye of the beholder: Variable color vision in wild lemur populations. Am J Phys Anthropol 138:96-97.

Bunce JA. 2015. Incorporating ecology and social system into formal hypotheses to guide field studies of color vision in primates. Am J Primatol 77:516-526.

Bunce JA, Isbell LA, Grote MN, Jacobs GH. 2011. Color vision variation and foraging behavior in wild Neotropical titi monkeys (*Callicebus brunneus*): Possible mediating roles for spatial memory and reproductive status. Int J Primatol 32:1058-1075.

Caine NG, Mundy NI. 2000. Demonstration of a foraging advantage for trichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix geoffroyi*) dependent on food colour. P Roy Soc B 267:439-444.

Caine NG, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2010. A foraging advantage for dichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix geoffroyi*) at low light intensity. Biol Letters 6:36-38.

Carvalho LS, Davies WL, Robinson PR, Hunt DM. 2012. Spectral tuning and evolution of primate short-wavelength-sensitive visual pigments. P Roy Soc B 279:387-393.

Changizi MA, Zhang Q, Shimojo S. 2006. Bare skin, blood and the evolution of primate colour vision. Biol Letters 2:217-221.

Coss RG, Ramakrishnan U. 2000. Perceptual aspects of leopard recognition by wild bonnet macaques (*Macaca radiata*). Behaviour 137:315-335.

Dacey DM. 2000. Parallel pathways for spectral coding in primate retina. Annu Rev Neurosci 23:743-775.

Dew JL, Wright P. 1998. Frugivory and seed dispersal by four species of primates in Madagascar's eastern rain forest. Biotropica 30:425-437.

Dominy NJ. 2004. Fruits, fingers, and fermentation: The sensory cues available to foraging primates. Integr Comp Biol 44:295-303.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW. 2001. Ecological importance of trichromatic vision to primates. Nature 410:363-366.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW. 2004. Significance of color, calories, and climate to the visual ecology of catarrhines. Am J Primatol 62:189-207.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW, Osorio D, Yamashita N. 2001. The sensory ecology of primate food perception. Evol Anthropol 10:171-186.

Dulai KS, von Dornum M, Mollon JD, Hunt DM. 1999. The evolution of trichromatic color vision by opsin gene duplication in New World and Old World primates. Genome Res 9:629-638.

Durham DL. 2003. Variation in responses to forest disturbance and the risk of local extinction: A comparative study of wild *Eulemurs* at Ranomafana National Park, Madagascar. University of California, Davis, Ph.D. dissertation.

Endler JA. 1993. The color of light in forests and its implications. Ecol Monogr 63:1-27.

Fernandez AA, Morris MR. 2007. Sexual selection and trichromatic color vision in primates: Statistical support for the preexisting-bias hypothesis. Am Nat 170:10-20.

Freitag FB, Pessoa DMA. 2012. Effect of luminosity on color discrimination of dichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix jacchus*). J Opt Soc Am A 29:A216-A222.

Futuyma DJ. 1998. Evolutionary biology, third edition. Sunderland, MA: Sinauer Associates, Inc.

Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Vorobyev M, Kawamura S. 2009. Interplay of olfaction and vision in fruit foraging of spider monkeys. Anim Behav 77:1421-1426.

Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Vorobyev M, Matsumoto Y, Kawamura S. 2008. Importance of achromatic contrast in short-range fruit foraging in primates. Plos One 3:e3356.

Hiwatashi T, Okabe Y, Tsutsui T, Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Oota H, Schaffner CM, Aureli F, Fedigan LM, Innan H, Kawamura S. 2010. An explicit signature of balancing selection for color vision variation in New World monkeys. Mol Biol Evol 27:453-464.

Jacobs GH. 1981. Comparative color vision. New York: Academic Press.

Jacobs GH. 1993. The distribution and nature of color vision among the mammals. Biol Rev 68:413-471.

Jacobs GH. 1998. A perspective on color vision in platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 38:3307-3313.

Jacobs GH. 2007. New World monkeys and color. Int J Primatol 28:729-759.

Jacobs GH. 2008. Primate color vision: A comparative perspective. Visual Neurosci 25:619-633.

Jacobs GH. 2009. Evolution of colour vision in mammals. Philos T R Soc B 364:2957-2967.

Jacobs GH. 2013. Losses of functional opsin genes, short-wavelength cone photopigments, and color vision: A significant trend in the evolution of mammalian vision. Visual Neurosci 30:39-53.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 1993. Photopigments underlying color vision in ringtail lemurs (*Lemur catta*) and brown lemurs (*Eulemur fulvus*). Am J Primatol 30:243-256.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 1999. Uniformity of colour vision in Old World monkeys. P Roy Soc B 266:2023-2028.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003. Diurnality and cone photopigment polymorphism in strepsirrhines: Examination of linkage in *Lemur catta*. Am J Phys Anthropol 122:66-72.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J. 1987. Inheritance of color vision in a New World monkey (*Saimiri sciureus*). P Natl Acad Sci USA 84:2545-2549.

Jacobs GH, Williams GA. 2001. The prevalence of defective color vision in Old World monkeys and apes. Color Res Appl 26:S123-S127.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1993a. Genetic basis of polymorphism in the color vision of platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 33:269-274.

Jacobs GH, Neitz M, Neitz J. 1996a. Mutations in S-cone pigment genes and the absence of colour vision in two species of nocturnal primate. P Roy Soc B 263:705-710.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Neitz M, Neitz J. 1996b. Presence of routine trichromatic color vision in New World monkeys. Invest Ophth Vis Sci 37:1589-1589.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Neitz J, Crognale MA, Neitz M. 1993b. Photopigments and color vision in the nocturnal monkey, *Aotus*. Vision Res 33:1773-1783.

Janson CH. 1983. Adaptation of fruit morphology to dispersal agents in a Neotropical forest Science 219:187-189.

Kainz PM, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1998. Recent evolution of uniform trichromacy in a New World monkey. Vision Res 21:3315-3320.

Kamilar JM, Heesy CP, Bradley BJ. 2013. Did trichromatic color vision and red hair color coevolve in primates? Am J Primatol 75:740-75.

Kawamura S, Hiramatsu C, Schaffner CM, Melin AD, Aureli F, Fedigan LM. 2012. Polymorphic color vision in primates: Evolutionary considerations In: Hirai H, Imai H, Go Y, editors. Post-genome biology of primates. Tokyo: Springer. p 93-120.

Kelber A, Roth LSV. 2006. Nocturnal colour vision - not as rare as we might think. J Exp Biol 209:781-788.

Kelber A, Vorobyev M, Osorio D. 2003. Animal colour vision - behavioural tests and physiological concepts. Biol Rev 78:81-118.

Leonhardt SD, Tung J, Camden JB, Leal M, Drea CM. 2009. Seeing red: Behavioral evidence of trichromatic color vision in strepsirrhine primates. Behav Ecol 20:1-12.

Livingstone M, Hubel D. 1988. Segregation of form, color, movement, and depth: Anatomy, physiology, and perception. Science 240:740-749.

Lucas PW, Darvell BW, Lee PKD, Yuen TDB, Choong MF. 1998. Colour cues for leaf food selection by long-tailed macaques (*Macaca fascicularis*) with a new suggestion for the evolution of trichromatic colour vision. Folia Primatol 69:139-152.

Lucas PW, Dominy NJ, Riba-Hernández P, Stoner KE, Yamashita N, Loria-Calderon E, Petersen-Pereira W, Rojas-Duran Y, Salas-Pena R, Solis-Madrigal S, Osorio D, Darvell BW. 2003. Evolution and function of routine trichromatic vision in primates. Evolution 57:2636-2643.

Martin RD. 1990. Primate origins and evolution: A phylogenetic reconstruction. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Kawamura S. 2008. Polymorphic color vision in white-faced capuchins (*Cebus capucinus*): Is there foraging niche divergence among phenotypes? Behav Ecol Sociobiol 62:659-670.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Young HC, Kawamura S. 2010. Can color vision variation explain sex differences in invertebrate foraging by capuchin monkeys? Curr Zool 56:300-312.

Melin AD, Kline DW, Hickey CM, Fedigan LM. 2013a. Food search through the eyes of a monkey: A functional substitution approach for assessing the ecology of primate color vision. Vision Res 86:87-96.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Sendall CL, Kawamura S. 2007. Effects of colour vision phenotype on insect capture by a free-ranging population of white-faced capuchins, *Cebus capucinus*. Anim Behav 73:205-214.

Melin AD, Matsushita Y, Moritz GL, Dominy NJ, Kawamura S. 2013b. Inferred L/M cone opsin polymorphism of ancestral tarsiers sheds dim light on the origin of anthropoid primates. P Roy Soc B 280:1759.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Hiwatashi T, Parr N, Kawamura S. 2009. Fig foraging by dichromatic and trichromatic *Cebus capucinus* in a tropical dry forest. Int J Primatol 30:753-775.

Melin AD, Hiramatsu C, Parr NA, Matsushita Y, Kawamura S, Fedigan LM. 2014. The behavioral ecology of color vision: Considering fruit conspicuity, detection distance and dietary importance. Int J Primatol 35:258-287.

Mittermeier RA, Louis EE, Richardson M, Schwitzer C, Langrand O, Rylands AB, Hawkins F, Rajaobelina S, Ratsimbazafy J, Rasoloarison R, Roos C, Kappeler PM, Mackinnon J. 2010. Lemurs of Madagascar, third edition. Arlington, VA: Conservation International.

Mollon JD. 1989. "Tho' She Kneel'd in That Place Where They Grew ..." the uses and origins of primate color vision. J Exp Biol 146:21-38.

Mollon JD, Bowmaker JK, Jacobs GH. 1984. Variations of color vision in a New World primate can be explained by polymorphism of retinal photopigments. P Roy Soc B 222:373-399.

Morgan MJ, Adam A, Mollon JD. 1992. Dichromats detect color-camouflaged objects that are not detected by trichromats. P Roy Soc B 248:291-295.

Nathans J. 1999. The evolution and physiology of human color vision: Insights from molecular genetic studies of visual pigments. Neuron 24:299-312.

Nathans J, Thomas D, Hogness DS. 1986. Molecular genetics of human color vision: The genes encoding blue, green, and red pigments. Science 232:193-202.

Neitz M, Neitz J, Jacobs GH. 1991. Spectral tuning of pigments underlying red-green color vision. Science 252:971-974.

Osorio D, Vorobyev M. 1996. Colour vision as an adaptation to frugivory in primates. P Roy Soc B 263:593-599.

Osorio D, Ruderman DL, Cronin TW. 1998. Estimation of errors in luminance signals encoded by primate retina resulting from sampling of natural images with red and green cones. J Opt Soc Am A 15:16-22.

Osorio D, Smith AC, Vorobyev M, Buchanan-Smith HM. 2004. Detection of fruit and the selection of primate visual pigments for color vision. Am Nat 164:696-708.

Overdorff DJ. 1991. Ecological correlates to social structure in two prosimian primates: *Eulemur fulvus rufous* and *Eulemur rubriventer* in Madagascar. Duke University, Ph.D. dissertation.

Overdorff DJ. 1996. Ecological correlates to activity and habitat use of two prosimian primates: *Eulemur rubriventer* and *Eulemur fulvus rufus* in Madagascar. Am J Primatol 40:327-342.

Pàrraga CA, Troscianko T, Tolhurst DJ. 2002. Spatiochromatic properties of natural images and human vision. Curr Biol 12:483-487.

Pessoa DMA, Maia R, Ajuz R, De Moraes P, Spyrides MHC, Pessoa VF. 2014. The adaptive value of primate color vision for predator detection. Am J Primatol 76:721-729.

Razafindratsima OH, Jones TA, Dunham AE. 2014. Patterns of movement and seed dispersal by three lemur species. Am J Primatol 76:84-96.

Rea MS, Figueiro MG, Jones GE, Glander KE. 2014. Daily activity and light exposure levels for five species of lemurs at the Duke Lemur Center. Am J Phys Anthropol 153:68-77.

Regan BC, Julliot C, Simmen B, Vienot F, Charles-Dominique P, Mollon JD. 2001. Fruits, foliage and the evolution of primate colour vision. Philos T R Soc B 356:229-283.

Riba-Hernández P, Stoner KE, Osorio D. 2004. Effect of polymorphic colour vision for fruit detection in the spider monkey *Ateles geoffroyi*, and its implications for the maintenance of polymorphic colour vision in platyrrhine monkeys. J Exp Biol 207:2465-2470.

Rushmore J, Leonhardt SD, Drea CM. 2012. Sight or scent: Lemur sensory reliance in detecting food quality varies with feeding ecology. Plos One 7:e41558.

Smith AC, Buchanan-Smith HM, Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. The effect of colour vision status on the detection and selection of fruits by tamarins (*Saguinus* spp.). J Exp Biol 206:3159-3165.

Sumner P, Mollon JD. 2000a. Catarrhine photopigments are optimized for detecting targets against a foliage background. J Exp Biol 203:1963-1986.

Sumner P, Mollon JD. 2000b. Chromaticity as a signal of ripeness in fruits taken by primates. J Exp Biol 203:1987-2000.

Surridge AK, Mundy NI. 2002. Trans-specific evolution of opsin alleles and the maintenance of trichromatic colour vision in callitrichine primates. Mol Ecol 11:2157-2169.

Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. Evolution and selection of trichromatic vision in primates. Trends Ecol Evol 18:198-205.

Tan Y, Li WH. 1999. Vision - Trichromatic vision in prosimians. Nature 402:36-36.

Tan Y, Yoder AD, Yamashita N, Li WH. 2005. Evidence from opsin genes rejects nocturnality in ancestral primates. P Natl Acad Sci USA 102:14712-14716.

Tecot SR. 2008. Seasonality and predictability: The hormonal and behavioral responses of the red-bellied lemur, *Eulemur rubriventer*, in southeastern Madagascar. University of Texas at Austin, Ph.D. dissertation.

Valenta K, Burke RJ, Styler SA, Jackson DA, Melin AD, Lehman SM. 2013. Colour and odour drive fruit selection and seed dispersal by mouse lemurs. Sci Rep 3:2424.

Veilleux CC, Bolnick DA. 2009. Opsin gene polymorphism predicts trichromacy in a cathemeral lemur. Am J Primatol 71:86-90.

Veilleux CC, Jacobs RL, Cummings ME, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2014. Opsin genes and visual ecology in a nocturnal folivorous lemur. Int J Primatol 35:88-107.

Vogel ER, Neitz M, Dominy NJ. 2007. Effect of color vision phenotype on the foraging of wild white-faced capuchins, *Cebus capucinus*. Behav Ecol 18:292-297.

Williams AJ, Hunt DM, Bowmaker JK, Mollon JD. 1992. The polymorphic photopigments of the marmoset: Spectral tuning and genetic basis. Embo J 11:2039-2045.

Wright PC. 1989. The nocturnal primate niche in the New World. J Hum Evol 18:635-658.

Wright PC. 1992. Primate ecology, rainforest conservation, and economic development: Building a national park in Madagascar. Evol Anthropol 1:25-33.

Wright PC, Tecot SR, Erhart EM, Baden AL, King SJ, Grassi C. 2011. Frugivory in four sympatric lemurs: Implications for the future of Madagascar's forests. Am J Primatol 73:585-602.

Figure 4.1 Study sites for behavioral data collection within RNP. This figure was modified with permission from Baden (2011).



Figure 4.2 Illustration of hypothetical chromaticity and luminance plots for **A**) a theoretical trichromatic foraging advantage, and **B**) the expectation if trichromatic color vision does not provide a theoretical foraging advantage. Note that red-green chromaticities of food (i.e., "Fruit": red circles) are greater than those of mature leaves (grey triangles) in **A** but overlap in **B**. Blue-yellow chromaticities and luminance of food and mature leaves largely overlap under both conditions.






Figure 4.4 Illustration of hypothetical chromatic and luminance contrasts for the prediction that chromatic contrasts of food items (i.e., "Fruit" illustrated here) will be greater for dichromats with the L opsin compared to dichromats with the M opsin.



Figure 4.5 Example reflectance spectra, representing mean reflectance for each plant part, for three plant species and six plant parts consumed by *E. rubriventer* in RNP. (Photo credits: Guava: Natalee Phelps; Tsirika and Natojabo: Joseph Falinomenjanahary)



Figure 4.6 Chromaticity and luminance plots under "day" and "dusk" illumination for 72 plant parts from 40 plant species consumed by *E. rubriventer* in RNP. Mean value is plotted for each plant part. Left: Red-green (L/(L+M)) chromaticity vs. blue-yellow (S/(L+M)) chromaticity plots; Right: Luminance (L+M) vs. blue-yellow (S/(L+M)) chromaticity plots.





L+M

L/(L+M)

159

Figure 4.7 Chromaticity vs. luminance plots under "day" and "dusk" illumination for 72 plant parts from 40 plant species consumed by *E. rubriventer* in RNP. Mean value is plotted for each plant part. Luminance (L or M) vs. blue-yellow (S/(L or M)) plots are given for each dichromatic phenotype. Top: Dichromatic with the L opsin; Bottom: Dichromatic with the M opsin.



Figure 4.8 Chromatic (blue-yellow) and luminance contrasts under "day" and "dusk" illumination for 72 plant parts from 40 plant species consumed by *E. rubriventer* in RNP. Mean value is plotted for each plant part and contrasts were calculated using the upper side of mature leaves as background. Plots are given for each dichromatic phenotype. Left: Dichromatic with the L opsin; Right: Dichromatic with the M opsin. Top: Contrasts under "day" illumination; Bottom: Contrasts under "dusk" illumination.









Figure 4.9 Chromatic (blue-yellow) and luminance contrasts under "day" and "dusk" illumination for 72 plant parts from 40 plant species consumed by *E. rubriventer* in RNP. Mean value is plotted for each plant part and contrasts were calculated using the lower side of mature leaves as background. Plots are given for each dichromatic phenotype. Left: Dichromatic with the L opsin; Right: Dichromatic with the M opsin. Top: Contrasts under "day" illumination; Bottom: Contrasts under "dusk" illumination.





Group	Locality	NAdult	NAdult	NImmature	NImmature	NInfants	$N_{ m Total}$	NDays
		Males	Females	Males	Females		Individuals	
TK3	Talatakely	1 (1)*	1	1	1	0	4-2	18
TK4	Talatakely	1	1	0	2	0	4	14
TK5	Talatakely	1	1	0	1	0	3	20
VT3	Vatoharanana	1	1	0	0	1	3	16
VT5	Vatoharanana	1	1	1	1	0	4	12
VT7	Vatoharanana	1	1	1	1	0	4	14
VL1	Valohoaka	1	1	1	2	0	5	15
VL5	Valohoaka	1	1	0	1	0	3	18
VL9	Valohoaka	1	1	1	2	0	5	22
		10	9	5	11	1	36	149

Table 4.1 Red-bellied lemur study groups, compositions, and number of days followed during behavioral data collection.

* Between September and October 31, 2012, TK3 included 4 individuals as listed in the table. The original male was evicted (reported by a tourist guide who witnessed the event) from the group at the end of October and a new male was present during group follows in November. During December follows to the end of the study in May 2013, the group only included one adult male and one adult female. The immature male and female were no longer in the group.

Table 4.2 List of plant species and plant parts foraged and fed on by *E. rubriventer* between September 2012 and May 2013 at three sites in RNP. Table includes the percentage of foraging bouts accounted for by each plant taxon overall (% All) and for each site (TK = Talatakely, VL = Valohoaka, VT = Vatoharanana). Plant parts/species included in color modeling analyses are highlighted in grey. Ripeness of fruit is identified in bold if it was consumed in >50% of fruit foraging bouts when both unripe and ripe were consumed. Plant parts identified with "?" were present during a bout, but had not been directly observed to be consumed. (FR = Fruit, RFR = Ripe Fruit, MR = Mid-Ripe Fruit, UFR = Unripe Fruit, BD = Flower Bud, FL = Flower, YL = Young Leaf, ML = Mature Leaf)

Family	Genus	Species	Vernacular	Plant part	% TK	% VL	% VT	% All	Spectral Data
Acanthaceae	Ruellia	Sp	Velatra	ML, YL	1.809	1.928	2.030	1.915	
Anacadiaceae	Abrahamia	Sp	Sandramy	FR, YL	0.201	0.526	1.523	0.684	FR
	Abrahamia	Sp	Sandramy fotsy	FR	0.000	0.263	0.000	0.103	
	Abrahamia	Sp	Sandramy mena	FR	0.000	0.526	0.127	0.239	
Annonaceae	Ambavia	capuronii	Ramiavotoloho	FR	0.000	0.351	1.269	0.479	
Aphloiaceae	Aphloia	theiformis	Fandramanana	RFR, UFR	2.010	0.175	0.000	0.752	RFR, UFR
Apocynaceae	Carissa	Sp	Fantsy	RFR, UFR	0.603	0.351	1.396	0.718	
	Plectaneia	stenophilla	Vahiakondro	UFR, ML, YL	1.106	0.438	0.381	0.650	
	Landolphia	sp	Vahiherotra	FR, ML, YL	1.910	1.315	0.381	1.265	
Arecaceae	Dypsis	nodifera	Sira	UFR	2.714	0.701	0.508	1.334	UFR
Asteraceae	Vernonia	tanala	Maranitratoraka	ML, YL	0.101	0.175	0.635	0.274	
Bignoniaceae	Colea	lantziana	Disohasaka	UFR	0.101	0.000	0.000	0.034	
Burseraceae	Canarium	madagascariensis	Ramy	FR	0.302	0.351	1.142	0.547	FR RFR, MR,
Clusiaceae	Haroungana	madagascariensis	Harongana	RFR, MR, UFR	0.101	0.438	0.508	0.342	UFR, ML
	Symphonia	sp	Kimba sp. 2 (small leaves)	ML, YL	0.000	0.088	0.127	0.068	
	Symphonia	sp	Kimba sp. 3	FL	0.000	0.000	0.127	0.034	
	Symphonia	gymnoclada	Kimba	FL, BD	0.000	1.490	1.396	0.958	FL, BD, ML FL, BD,
	Mammea	bongo	Natojabo	FL, BD, FR	0.000	11.656	15.863	8.824	FR, ML
	Mammea	angustifolia	Natovoraka	FR	0.201	0.000	0.381	0.171	FR
	Garcinia	mangoriensis	Tsikimbakimba	UFR	0.000	0.000	0.127	0.034	

	Garcinia Garcinia	aphanophlebia	Voamalambotaholahy	UFR	0.000	0.088	0.127	0.068	
	(Rheedia)	megaphylla	Voasavora	FL	0.000	0.000	0.381	0.103	
Cucurbitaceae	Raphidocystis	Sp	Vahimbarongy	ML, YL	0.503	1.315	1.142	0.992	YL, ML
	Ampelosicyos	humblotii	Voatakaboka	FR, ML	0.804	0.088	0.000	0.308	
Cunoniaceae	Weinmannia	humblotii	Sisitra	FL	0.000	0.175	0.127	0.103	
Dichapetalaceae	Dichapetalum	chlorinum	Vahindavenona	RFR, UFR	0.201	0.789	0.000	0.376	
Ebenaceae	Diospyros	gricilipes	Hazomainty	RFR?, UFR, FL	0.201	0.175	0.127	0.171	
Erythroxylaceae	Erythroxylum	sphaerathum	Malambovony	ML	0.000	0.000	0.127	0.034	
Euphorbiaceae	Antidesma	petiolare	Tsirivodrivotra	RFR, UFR	0.101	0.613	0.635	0.445	
	Drypetes	madagascariensis	Tsivalandrano	FR	0.101	0.263	0.127	0.171	
Fabaceae	Strongylodon	craveniae	Vahimberana	FL, YL	1.106	9.553	0.381	4.207	FL
	Albizia	guimmifera	Volomborona	FR	0.000	0.088	0.000	0.034	
Gentianaceae	Anthocleista	amplexicolis	Dendemy	FR, FL ¹	0.905	0.351	0.761	0.650	FR
Lauraceae	Potameia	chartacea	Sary	UFR	0.000	0.000	0.127	0.034	
	Cryptocarya	sp	Tavolo	UFR, Gall	0.201	0.438	0.254	0.308	UFR
	Cryptocarya	acuminate	Tavolo malady	RFR, UFR	1.206	0.175	0.508	0.616	
	Cryptocarya	ovalifolia	Tavolo manitra	FR, FL, YL	0.000	0.613	0.888	0.479	
	Cryptocarya	thouvenotii	Tavolo pina	FL, Gall	0.000	0.000	0.508	0.137	
	Cryptocarya	ovalifolia	Tavolo rano	RFR, UFR?	2.010	0.000	0.000	0.684	RFR, UFR
	Ocotea	sp	Varongy	UFR	0.101	0.263	0.000	0.137	
	Ocotea	racemose	Varongy fotsy	BD?	0.000	0.000	0.127	0.034	
	Ocotea	sp	Varongy mainty	UFR	0.000	0.000	0.127	0.034	
	Ocotea	sp	Varongy vazaha	UFR, BD?	0.000	0.175	0.000	0.068	
Laurentaceae	Bakerella	clavata	Tongolahy	FR, FL, YL, ML	1.608	0.701	1.777	1.300	
Malvaceae	Grewia	apetala	Hafipotsy	FR	1.005	1.665	1.015	1.265	FR, ML
	Dombeya	sp	Hafitra	FL	0.000	0.000	0.127	0.034	
	Grewia	bredifolia	Hafitrataikalalao	FR	0.201	2.892	0.000	1.197	FR, ML
Melastomataceae	Medinilla	sp	Kalamasimbaraka	RFR, YL, ML	0.402	0.000	0.635	0.308	
Memecylaceae	Memecylon	roseum	Tomenjy	RFR?, UFR	0.000	0.175	0.127	0.103	

Mendonciaceae	Mendocia	SD.	Vahiyoraka sp 1	RFR, UFR, YL, ML	1 709	3 067	3 934	2,839	RFR ML
Wiendonoracouc	Mendocia	sp	Vahivoraka sp. 2	FR	0.101	0.088	0.000	0.068	
Monimiaceae	Tambourissa	thouvenotii	Ambora	ML	0.201	0.175	0.000	0.137	
	Tambourissa	purpurea	Amboralahy	YL, ML	0.101	0.088	0.127	0.103	
Moraceae	Ficus	lutea	Amontana	FR	0.704	0.000	0.000	0.239	FR
	Streblus	mauritianus	Apaly	BD	0.000	0.088	0.000	0.034	
	Ficus	pachyclada	Apana	RFR , MR, UFR, YL	1.508	4.645	7.995	4.480	RFR, MR, UFR, ML
	Treculia	africana	Avoha	FR	0.000	0.088	0.635	0.205	
	Ficus	politoria	Famakilela	RFR, UFR, ML	1.307	1.840	1.396	1.539	RFR,UFR, ML
	Streblus	dimepate	Mahanoro	RFR?, UFR	0.402	0.000	0.000	0.137	
	Ficus	rubra	Nonoka	FR ²	1.206	8.940	12.690	7.319	RFR, UFR, ML
	Ficus	rubra	Vahinonoka	RFR	0.201	0.175	0.000	0.137	
	Ficus	tilifolia	Voara	RFR, UFR	3.819	0.876	0.127	1.676	RFR RFR LIFR
	Ficus	tilifolia	Voara be	RFR, UFR	0.603	0.351	0.635	0.513	ML RER LIER
	Ficus	tilifolia	Voara tenany	RFR, UFR	0.905	0.526	0.254	0.581	ML DED LIED
	Ficus	botryoides	Voararano	Gall	2.714	0.701	1.269	1.539	YL, ML
Myrsinaceae	Oncostemum	nervosum	Kalafambakaka	RFR , ML, YL, BD, FL	5.327	2.980	2.919	3.762	FL, YL, ML
	Oncostemum	spp	Kalafana Unspecified ³	RFR, UFR , BD, FL, YL, ML	2.613	3.856	1.396	2.770	
	Oncostemum	botryoides	Kalafana Big	UFR, FL, BD, YL, Petiole, ML RFR, UFR , BD,	0.101	3.944	2.411	2.223	BD, FL, Petiole, ML RFR, UFR,
	Oncostemum	leprosum	Kalafana Small	YL, ML	2.111	1.928	1.015	1.744	ML, YL
	Embellia	sp	Kalamasina	UFR, BD, YL?, ML	0.201	0.175	0.635	0.308	
Myrtaceae	Psidium	cattleianum	Guava	RFR, UFR UFR_FL_BD	21.407	0.000	0.000	7.285	RFR, UFR, ML
	Syzygium	danguyanum	Rotra	YL	0.402	0.613	0.761	0.581	UFR, ML
	Eugenia	louvelii	Voabe	RFR	0.101	0.000	0.000	0.034	

	Syzygium	jambos	Zamborozano	FL	0.101	0.000	0.000	0.034	
Oleaceae	Noronhia	grandifolia	Solaitra fotsy	UFR	0.000	0.000	0.127	0.034	
Pandanaceae	Pandanus	leptopodus	Tsirika	RFR, UFR, FL	8.442	0.263	0.000	2.975	UFR, FL, ML
	Pandanus	sp	Vakoana	RFR	0.201	0.000	0.127	0.103	
Passifloraceae	Passiflora	edulis	Kilelaka	RFR, U FR	0.000	0.000	1.015	0.274	
	Adenia	sp	Vahimavo	FR, YL, ML	1.106	0.438	0.888	0.787	
Rhamnaceae	Gouania	mauritiana	Vahimpisorona	FR, FL	1.106	0.351	0.635	0.684	
Rubiaceae	Mussaenda	arcuate	Anambahy	RFR, UFR, ML	2.010	0.263	0.127	0.821	UFR, ML
	Gaertnera	phyllostachya	Bararata	UFR	0.603	0.000	0.000	0.205	
	Psychotria	mandrarensis	Fanorafa	RFR, UFR	0.603	0.438	2.030	0.923	
	Canthium	spp	Fatsikahitra Unspecified ³	FR, UFR, FL	1.608	3.330	2.792	2.599	
	Canthium	sp	Fatsikahitra sp. 1	FR	2.915	0.964	1.396	1.744	FR, ML
	Canthium?	sp?	Fatsikahitra sp. 2	FR	0.000	0.000	0.761	0.205	
	Canthium?	sp?	Fatsikahitra sp. 3	FR	0.201	0.000	0.000	0.068	
	Canthium?	sp?	Fatsikahitra sp. 4	FR	0.000	0.088	0.000	0.034	
	Canthium?	sp?	Fatsikahitra sp. 5	FR	0.000	0.000	0.761	0.205	
	Canthium?	sp?	Fatsikahitra sp. 6	FR	0.302	0.175	0.127	0.205	
	Canthium?	sp?	Fatsikahitra sp. 7	RFR, UFR	0.101	0.000	0.888	0.274	RFR, UFR
	Canthium?	sp?	Fatsikahitra sp. 8	RFR, UFR	0.402	0.175	0.127	0.239	
	Canthium?	sp?	Fatsikahitra sp. 9	FR	0.302	0.088	0.888	0.376	
	Canthium?	sp?	Fatsikahitra sp. 10	FR	0.101	0.000	0.000	0.034	
	Psychotria	sp	Fohaninasity	RFR , MR, UFR	1.608	0.000	0.635	0.718	RFR, MR, UFR, ML
	Danais	rhamnifolia	Vahitamboro	RFR, UFR	0.503	0.088	0.127	0.239	
	Gyrostipula	foveolata	Valotra	FR	0.201	0.438	0.127	0.274	
	Breonia	sp	Voakringy	FR	0.000	0.000	0.254	0.068	
Rutaceae	Toddalia	asiatica	Anakatsimba	RFR, UFR	0.101	0.613	0.000	0.274	RFR, UFR, ML
Salicaceae	Ludia	scolopioides	Faritraty	RFR, UFR?	0.101	0.263	0.000	0.137	RFR, UFR RFR, UFR
Sapindaceae	Allophylus	cobe	Dikana	RFR, UFR	0.101	2.191	1.015	1.163	ML

	Tina	striata	Lanary	RFR?, UFR, FL	0.000	0.263	1.396	0.479	
	Plagioscyphus	louvelii	Lanary mainty	FR	0.402	0.088	0.000	0.171	
Sapotaceae	Sideroxylon	betsimisarakum	Nato sp.	UFR, FL	0.000	0.088	0.381	0.137	
	Chrysophyllum	boivinianum	Rahiaka	FR	0.603	0.964	1.650	1.026	FR, ML RFR, UFR,
Smilacaceae	Smilax	craussiana	Roindambo	RFR, UFR , YL	0.704	0.351	0.127	0.410	ML
Violaceae	Sauvagesia	erecta	Hazotana	RFR, UFR?	1.106	0.701	0.000	0.650	
	Sauvagesia	sp	Hazotana small	RFR	0.201	0.000	0.000	0.068	
Vitaceae	Cissus	pileata	Vahirano	RFR, UFR	4.020	9.904	4.442	6.430	RFR, UFR, ML
Unknown			Mushroom	Mushroom	0.603	0.613	0.761	0.650	
Unknown			Vahi sp. 1	FR	0.000	0.175	0.000	0.068	
Unknown			Vahi sp. 2	FR	0.101	0.000	0.000	0.034	
Unknown			Vahi sp. 3	ML	0.000	0.088	0.000	0.034	
Unknown			Voamasoandro	FR	0.000	0.000	0.127	0.034	
Unknown			Zahatsifady	FR	0.000	0.088	0.000	0.034	

¹Dendemy flowers were observed to be tasted (placed into the mouth) but not consumed.

²During behavioral data collection, ripeness of fruit consumed could not be accurately determined for this species. However, when collected ripe fruit could be distinguished from unripe fruit based on differences in size and color.

³During the study, the terms "Fatsikahitra" and "Kalafana" were used to describe multiple plant taxa. Once this was noted, distinctions were made. Therefore, prior to the distinctions, these terms may include multiple taxa. However, "Fatsikahitra Unspecified" is likely overrepresented by Fatsikahitra sp. 1, Fatsikahitra sp. 7, and Fatsikahitra sp. 8. "Kalafana Unspecified" is likely overrepresented by Kalafana Small.

Table 4.3 Descriptive statistics of chromaticities and luminance of food items and mature leaves (upper and lower leaves) for a trichromatic *Eulemur*. Data are presented for both illumination conditions.

	N Mean SD SE 25 th % Mdn 7 Food 72 0.523 0.024 0.003 0.506 0.515 0 Upper 29 0.497 0.002 0.000 0.496 0.497 0 Leaves 29 0.505 0.007 0.001 0.502 0.503 0 Food 72 0.527 0.023 0.003 0.511 0.518 0							Blue	e-Yellow	Chroma	ticity		Luminance						
								Day											
	N	Mean	SD	SE	25 th %	Mdn	75 th %	Mean	SD	SE	25 th %	Mdn	75 th %	Mean	SD	SE	25 th %	Mdn	75 th %
Food	72	0.523	0.024	0.003	0.506	0.515	0.533	0.157	0.090	0.011	0.089	0.137	0.199	3.321	0.280	0.033	3.127	3.330	3.515
items																			
Upper	29	0.497	0.002	0.000	0.496	0.497	0.498	0.103	0.049	0.009	0.063	0.105	0.133	2.920	0.108	0.020	2.837	2.919	2.980
leaves																			
Lower	29	0.505	0.007	0.001	0.502	0.503	0.507	0.109	0.040	0.007	0.083	0.101	0.145	3.249	0.174	0.032	3.114	3.282	3.392
Leaves																			
										Dusk	I								
Food	72	0.527	0.023	0.003	0.511	0.518	0.536	0.171	0.096	0.011	0.099	0.151	0.221	3.280	0.294	0.035	3.094	3.286	3.472
items																			
Upper	29	0.504	0.001	0.000	0.503	0.504	0.505	0.109	0.051	0.010	0.067	0.111	0.140	2.891	0.106	0.018	2.807	2.894	2.968
leaves																			
Lower	29	0.510	0.006	0.001	0.507	0.508	0.512	0.115	0.043	0.008	0.088	0.107	0.152	3.215	0.176	0.033	3.077	3.248	3.360
Leaves																			

Table 4.4 Descriptive statistics of chromatic contrasts of food items against their leaf backgrounds (upper and lower leaves) for the two dichromatic phenotypes for *Eulemur*. Data are presented for both illumination conditions and for the data set including all food items as well as the reduced ripe fruit only data set

Background			Dichro	mat L Ops	in				Dichron	nat M Op	sin	
	Mean	SD	SE	25 th %	Median	75 th %	Mean	SD	SE	25 th %	Median	75 th %
]	Day					
					A	All Food I	tems (N	= 72)				
Upper leaves	0.079	0.069	0.008	0.027	0.058	0.117	0.092	0.082	0.010	0.028	0.069	0.125
Lower Leaves	0.069	0.067	0.008	0.020	0.045	0.096	0.081	0.079	0.009	0.028	0.058	0.104
						Ripe Fr	uit (<i>N</i> =2	21)				
Upper leaves	0.087	0.067	0.015	0.039	0.060	0.128	0.108	0.079	0.017	0.049	0.103	0.147
Lower leaves	0.082	0.077	0.017	0.031	0.051	0.099	0.102	0.087	0.019	0.041	0.078	0.145
						D	Dusk					
					A	All Food I	tems (N=	= 72)				
Upper leaves	0.086	0.075	0.009	0.029	0.073	0.120	0.102	0.091	0.011	0.031	0.074	0.137
Lower Leaves	0.076	0.072	0.008	0.025	0.055	0.105	0.090	0.087	0.010	0.032	0.063	0.121
						Ripe Fr	uit (<i>N</i> =2	21)				
Upper leaves	0.097	0.070	0.015	0.046	0.082	0.127	0.123	0.083	0.018	0.057	0.123	0.169
Lower leaves	0.092	0.079	0.017	0.036	0.064	0.126	0.116	0.090	0.020	0.045	0.092	0.162

Table 4.5 Descriptive statistics of luminance contrasts of food items against their leaf backgrounds (upper and lower leaves) for the two dichromatic phenotypes for *Eulemur*. Data are presented for both illumination conditions and for the data set including all food items as well as the reduced ripe fruit only data set

Background			Dichron	nat L Ops	in				Dichro	mat M Op	M Opsin				
	Mean	SD	SE	25 th %	Median	75 th %	Mean	SD	SE	25 th %	Median	75 th %			
]	Day								
					A	All Food I	tems (N=	= 72)							
Upper leaves	0.188	0.191	0.022	0.050	0.143	0.253	0.170	0.182	0.022	0.044	0.127	0.229			
Lower Leaves	0.140	0.162	0.019	0.039	0.098	0.194	0.132	0.154	0.018	0.033	0.101	0.184			
	Ripe Fruit (N=21)														
Upper leaves	0.204	0.280	0.061	0.016	0.123	0.251	0.185	0.273	0.060	0.019	0.083	0.219			
Lower leaves	0.182	0.240	0.052	0.039	0.097	0.216	0.174	0.234	0.051	0.046	0.108	0.215			
						Ľ	lusk								
					I	All Food I	tems (N=	= 72)							
Upper leaves	0.169	0.179	0.021	0.044	0.124	0.225	0.153	0.170	0.020	0.036	0.113	0.208			
Lower Leaves	0.129	0.153	0.018	0.034	0.092	0.177	0.121	0.145	0.017	0.033	0.090	0.169			
						Ripe Fr	uit (<i>N</i> =2	:1)							
Upper leaves	0.185	0.269	0.059	0.012	0.099	0.219	0.169	0.261	0.057	0.027	0.058	0.189			
Lower leaves	0.170	0.232	0.051	0.036	0.103	0.204	0.162	0.226	0.049	0.038	0.101	0.193			

Chapter 5

Color vision in *Eulemur rubriventer* and its implications for understanding color vision evolution in lemurs

The overall goal of this dissertation was to identify potential mechanisms underlying color vision evolution in lemurs. In so doing, this dissertation used molecular methods to characterize color vision in a population of red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) in Ranomafana National Park (RNP), southeastern Madagascar, and then explored potential nonadaptive and adaptive explanations to account for the type of color vision observed in this population (chapters 2-4).

Results of this dissertation indicate that the color vision of *E. rubriventer* in RNP is unique among other species/populations of *Eulemur*, for which data are available (Tan and Li 1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep; chapter 2). Specifically, red-bellied lemurs in RNP (N = 87 individuals) exhibit a single M/L opsin gene variant (based on sequence variation at site 285 located in exon 5), indicating they are strictly dichromatic. All individuals yielded amino acid threonine at site 285, which suggests the peak spectral sensitivity of the M/L opsin in this population is 558 nm (identified as the long-wavelength or L opsin; chapter 2). Dichromacy with the L opsin contrasts with other *Eulemur* species/populations, which appear to be either dichromatic with the mediumwavelength or M opsin (peak spectral sensitivity at 543 nm), or polymorphic, having both M and L opsins present within a population (Tan and Li 1999; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep).

Populations that are polymorphic for the M/L opsin are identified as having polymorphic trichromatic color vision (e.g., Mollon et al. 1984; Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Jacobs et al. 1993; Tan and Li 1999). That is, allelic variation of the X-linked M/L opsin gene provides some females with the potential for trichromatic color vision, while all males and other females are dichromatic (e.g., Mollon et al. 1984; Jacobs and Neitz 1987; Jacobs et al. 1993; Tan and Li 1999). This condition is also found among most New World monkeys (e.g., see Jacobs 2007 and Kawamura et al. 2012 for reviews; de Lima et al. 2015) and has long been thought to be adaptive (e.g., Mollon et al. 1984; Surridge and Mundy 2002; Surridge et al. 2003). Results of this dissertation suggest that polymorphic color vision was likely the ancestral *Eulemur* condition, and *E. rubriventer* in RNP likely lost the polymorphism (chapter 2), begging the question of why a potentially advantageous trait would be lost from a population.

This dissertation provides two possible, non-mutually exclusive, explanations for loss of color vision variation and fixation of the L opsin in *E. rubriventer*. First, chapter 3 explored the potential for a recent genetic bottleneck in the population of red-bellied lemurs in RNP. Past and ongoing threats to lemurs in Madagascar, such as habitat loss and hunting (e.g., Harper et al. 2007; Schwitzer et al. 2014), have led to large-scale population declines, and genetic bottlenecks have been reported for a number of lemur species (e.g., Fredsted et al. 2007; Olivieri et al. 2008; Craul et al. 2009; Brenneman et al. 2012; Parga et al. 2012; Holmes et al. 2013). Genetic bottlenecks provide a potential nonadaptive mechanism through which genetic variation can be lost, as the impact of genetic drift increases in small populations and can even result in loss of advantageous alleles (Futuyma 1998).

173

Using genotypes for 7 variable microsatellite loci from 55 adult red-bellied lemurs, this study found mixed support for a genetic bottleneck in the RNP population. Specifically, results indicate that this population exhibits significant heterozygosity excess, which is potentially indicative of a genetic bottleneck, but does not exhibit significantly low *M* ratios (i.e., ratio of number of alleles to range in allele size), which is not indicative of a genetic bottleneck. Given mixed results, the potential for a genetic bottleneck cannot be rejected, suggesting that polymorphic trichromatic color vision may have been lost through nonadaptive mechanisms in the population of *E. rubriventer* in RNP. Under this scenario, fixation of the L opsin would likely represent random allele loss due to genetic drift.

Chapter 4 explored potential adaptive explanations for dichromatic color vision in redbellied lemurs. In particular, this study focused on foraging hypotheses that could result in relaxed or potentially even disruptive selection on polymorphic trichromacy and/or directional selection favoring the L opsin in red-bellied lemurs.

Trichromatic color vision has long been thought to be adaptive to foraging on many food items, particularly red food items, such as ripe fruit and young leaves (e.g., Mollon 1989; Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Dominy and Lucas 2001; Bunce 2011; but see Melin et al. 2014). Using a color modeling approach, chapter 4 explored the possibility that food items consumed by *E. rubriventer* are primarily "dull" in coloration (e.g., green and brown), as had been suggested for many lemur species (Dew and Wright 1998; Birkinshaw 2001). If trichromacy offers little advantage in detecting many food items, this could result in relaxed selection to maintain polymorphic trichromatic color vision. The results indicate that trichromatic color vision would offer a potential advantage in detecting many food items food items consumed by *E. rubriventer*,

particularly many ripe fruits, but many food items are also chromatically conspicuous to dichromats.

This study also found that dichromatic color vision with the L opsin may be adaptive for foraging using luminance cues. Specifically, when color and luminance contrasts were compared between the two dichromatic phenotypes (L opsin vs. M opsin), luminance contrasts were significantly greater for dichromats with the L opsin. This result is interesting, as it has been suggested that chromatic information can actually interfere with luminance vision (Osorio et al. 1998). Accordingly, if *E. rubriventer* relies heavily on luminance cues during foraging, there may have been relaxed selection to maintain polymorphic trichromacy (or even selection against trichromatic color vision), which would lead to loss of color vision variation. At the same time, fixation of the L opsin may be adaptive for maximizing luminance contrast and may have been driven to fixation through directional selection, suggesting a potential adaptive explanation for color vision in *E. rubriventer*.

In sum, this dissertation has explored color vision evolution in red-bellied lemurs in RNP and has identified potential adaptive and nonadaptive mechanisms to explain loss of polymorphic trichromacy and fixation of the L opsin in this population. Ultimately, by using *E. rubriventer* as a case study, this research provides multiple scenarios for understanding color vision evolution in lemurs, but in the end, it has generated more questions than answers. Therefore, this dissertation concludes with suggestions for future research.

Understanding color vision evolution in lemurs

Comparative analyses. The red-bellied lemur population in RNP represents one datum within a lineage that exhibits a large amount of variation in color vision capacities (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). Although color vision has been characterized for multiple lemurs (see chapter 2), they represent less than a third of the potential lemur species currently identified (Mittermeier et al. 2010). Furthermore, many samples represent single populations or captive individuals (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). These factors are highly relevant, because color vision variation observed in lemurs occurs across and within families, genera, and species (Tan and Li 1999; Jacobs et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Tan et al. 2002; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. 2002; Jacobs and Deegan 2003; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Leonhardt et al. 2009; Veilleux and Bolnick 2009; Bradley et al. in prep). Moving forward, it will be important to characterize color vision in additional taxa from natural populations, as many remaining questions may be better addressed using a broad comparative framework.

For example, in chapter 2, this study used ancestral state estimations to evaluate color vision evolution in lemurs and demonstrated that polymorphic trichromacy was likely the ancestral condition for the genus *Eulemur*. Results also indicate that polymorphic trichromacy may have arisen earlier in lemurs, which, overall, suggests multiple losses of polymorphic trichromacy. This latter result remains more equivocal and further analysis will benefit from a larger sample size. As it stands, an early evolution of polymorphic trichromacy in lemurs would suggest this trait may have evolved under conditions seemingly less compatible with trichromatic

color vision (i.e., nocturnality; Santini et al. 2015). That said, multiple factors have been identified as potential important evolutionary pressures on primate color vision that include activity pattern, but also diet and habitat, among others (e.g., Mollon 1989; Jacobs et al. 1996; Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Melin et al. 2013; Veilleux et al. 2013). Examining the evolutionary histories of these traits across lemurs and how they relate to the evolutionary history of color vision may help identify broad patterns associated with the variety of color vision capacities observed today and potentially require reevaluation of long-held hypotheses for color vision evolution in primates (e.g., Melin et al. 2013).

At the same time, this dissertation has identified a potential caveat in comparative analyses. Previous research on lemur color vision has found that different populations of the same species can vary in their color vision capacities (Bradley et al. 2009; Bradley et al. in prep), and the evolutionary mechanisms acting on these populations have and will continue to vary. At present, this dissertation has identified *E. rubriventer* as dichromatic and monomorphic for the L opsin, but this is based on M/L opsin allele frequencies from a single population (chapter 2). Furthermore, results from chapter 3 suggest that this population may have experienced a recent genetic bottleneck. Therefore, it is possible that loss of polymorphic trichromacy and fixation of the L opsin is the result of genetic drift rather than adaptive processes. To further clarify the roles of nonadaptive and adaptive mechanisms in this taxon, as well as other lemur species, it will be necessary to characterize color vision in multiple populations and consider their different evolutionary histories that might impact observed genetic variation.

Although nonadaptive mechanisms may play a role in color vision evolution, this dissertation does not downplay the potential role of adaptive processes. In accordance with the long-standing hypothesis that color vision variation represents adaptations to foraging (e.g.,

Mollon et al. 1984; Mollon 1989; Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Dominy and Lucas 2001; Melin et al. 2007; Veilleux et al. 2014), chapter 4 found that dichromatic color vision in *E. rubriventer* may be adaptive for foraging using luminance cues. A reliance on luminance vision during foraging could lead to relaxed selection or disruptive selection on polymorphic trichromacy and ultimately result in loss of allelic variation. Consequently, monomorphism for the L opsin may still result from random allele loss due to either relaxed or disruptive selection, but chapter 4 also found that luminance contrasts are significantly greater for the L opsin compared to the M opsin. This suggests that there may have been directional selection favoring the L opsin for foraging using luminance vision.

Here again, disentangling the roles of selection and drift could benefit from comparative analyses. For example, dichromatic color vision with the L opsin is found in other lemur taxa, such as *Avahi, Hapalemur*, and *Microcebus* (Tan and Li 1999; Tan et al. 2005; Bradley et al. 2009; Veilleux et al. 2014; Bradley et al. in prep). It has been suggested that color vision in *Avahi* may be adaptive for foraging using chromatic cues, given chromatic contrasts were greater for the L opsin compared to the M opsin for many food items consumed by *Avahi* (Veilleux et al. 2014). However, luminance contrasts were also greater for the L opsin (Veilleux et al. 2014), and similar studies have yet to be published on species that are dichromatic with the M opsin for comparison. Quantifying foraging cues for other taxa with different color vision phenotypes may help clarify potential adaptive roles of color vision across lemurs.

Experimental studies. Ultimately, there are limitations to what the above avenues for future research can tell us about color vision evolution in lemurs, because, in the end, such

studies can only provide patterns of association. Given these limitations, it will be important to address many color vision questions in experimental settings.

First and foremost, it is important to acknowledge that color vision is fundamentally a behavioral phenomenon. This dissertation and many studies of primate color vision rely on the assumption that color vision genotype reflects color vision phenotype. That is to say that primates identified genetically as monochromatic, dichromatic, and trichromatic can actually make (or not make) the chromatic discriminations implied from these characterizations. Although many controlled experimental studies suggest this assumption is warranted, most studies demonstrating the link between genotype and phenotype have been conducted on haplorhine primates (e.g., Macaca: Devalois et al. 1974; Bowmaker et al. 1980; Saimiri: Jacobs 1984; Jacobs and Blakeslee 1984; Saguinus: Jacobs et al. 1987). Research on lemurs remains limited and in one early study of *Lemur catta*, it was found that dichromats actually made chromatic discriminations suggestive of trichromatic color vision (Blakeslee and Jacobs 1985). This result was attributed to the potential contribution of rod signals to color vision (Jacobs and Deegan 1993), which is an area of research that is not well-understood. However, if rods regularly contribute to color vision in some lemurs, it may very well be that polymorphic trichromacy provides no additional advantages in these taxa, which could result in relaxed selection without sacrificing potential advantages of trichromatic color vision.

Along similar lines, in the only experimental study examining the influence of trichromatic color vision on foraging behavior in lemurs, results were equivocal (Leonhardt et al. 2009). Trichromatic red ruffed lemurs (*Varecia rubra*) retrieved red food faster than green food against a green background, but a similar pattern was not found in the single trichromatic sifaka (*Propithecus coquereli*) tested, and dichromatic collared brown lemurs (*Eulemur collaris*) were

179

the most efficient foragers overall (Leonhardt et al. 2009). Additional experimental studies that evaluate color vision behavior in lemurs will be important to verify the genotype-phenotype link that has been demonstrated in many New World monkeys and catarrhines.

Color vision research will also benefit from a greater understanding of sensory cues used during fitness-related tasks. For example, while foraging hypotheses are commonly invoked to explain color vision variation (e.g., Mollon et al. 1984; Mollon 1989; Osorio and Vorobyev 1996; Dominy and Lucas 2001; Melin et al. 2007; Veilleux et al. 2014), the sensory cues used during foraging are likely complex and are not well-understood in primates, lemurs being no exception (e.g., Dominy et al. 2001). For example, in haplorhines, foraging advantages (i.e., increased foraging efficiency) using color cues have been found in trichromatic individuals (Caine and Mundy 2000; Smith et al. 2003), but in wild primate populations, there is only limited support for the influence of chromatic cues on foraging behavior (Hiramatsu et al. 2009; Melin et al. 2009) and some support for the potential importance of achromatic cues (Melin et al. 2007; Hiramatsu et al. 2008, 2009). However, studies in wild populations may be confounded by additional factors, such as olfactory cues, which have also been shown to be important to foraging primates (Hiramatsu et al. 2009). Similar studies examining the influence of sensory cues on foraging efficiency in wild lemur populations have yet to be published.

Experimental research on lemurs, however, suggests that visual cues (including chromatic cues) may be important during foraging, but olfactory cues may also be important to some lemurs (Siemers et al. 2007; Pipe et al. 2008; Rushmore et al. 2012; Valenta et al. 2013). Furthermore, variation in reliance on particular sensory cues may be related to variation in species' foraging ecologies (Rushmore et al. 2012). Chapter 4 of this dissertation suggests that luminance cues may be more important to *E. rubriventer* than are chromatic cues during

180

foraging, but ultimately, this must be tested in controlled experimental settings to determine if this taxon can and does make foraging decisions based on luminance cues. Analyses that also examine how multiple cues interact (e.g., chromatic, luminance, and olfactory cues) will be informative for identifying specific foraging conditions that might favor different color vision capacities under natural conditions.

Molecular studies. Additional molecular analyses will provide further insight into the evolutionary history of color vision in lemurs. For example, as stated above, chapter 2 evaluated the evolutionary history of polymorphic trichromacy across lemurs, but ancestral state estimations were based on the assumption that M opsins and L opsins identified across taxa are homologous. Results, though equivocal, suggested that polymorphic trichromacy may have a single early origin in lemurs, and although such a result would represent a more parsimonious scenario than multiple origins, it is possible that polymorphic trichromacy arose independently in different lineages. To further differentiate between these hypotheses, it will be important to look more broadly at sequence variation across intron and exon regions of the M/L opsin gene. For example, Melin et al. (2013) used sequence variation of the M/L opsin gene to infer the ancestral color vision state of crown tarsiers. The color vision capacities of three tarsier species have been identified as dichromatic, but species vary in the spectral sensitivities of their M/L opsins (Melin et al. 2013). That is, similar to many lemurs, the L opsin appears to be fixed in some species (*Tarsier tarsier*, *T. syrichta*), while the M opsin appears to be fixed in another (*T. bancanus*; Melin et al. 2013). Phylogenetic trees based on variation in M/L opsin intron regions and synonymous sites of M/L opsin exons from each species were in accordance with currently accepted phylogenetic relationships of tarsiers, while non-synonymous sites of exons grouped the L opsin of more distantly related *T. tarsier* with that of *T. syrichta*, suggesting polymorphic trichromacy was the ancestral condition of crown tarsiers (Melin et al. 2013). Similar studies in lemurs may help identify whether the M and L opsin distribution across taxa represents a single origin of polymorphic trichromacy or independent evolutionary events.

Molecular studies of New World primates have also identified signatures of balancing selection to maintain polymorphic trichromatic color vision in some species (Hiwatashi et al 2010; Kawamura et al. 2012). Such studies compared sequence variation of M/L opsin genes to sequence variation of neutral references and identified signatures of positive selection on M/L opsin genes in some species (Hiwatashi et al 2010; Kawamura et al. 2012). Similar studies across lemur populations would help evaluate whether or not M/L opsin variation is under positive selection, providing further insight into the potential roles of adaptive and nonadaptive mechanisms in the evolution of color vision in lemurs.

Finally, and relevant to the discussion above regarding comparative analyses, it is important to recognize that the diversity of lemurs present today does not represent the full range of diversity present just a couple thousand years ago. At least 17 species of lemur have recently gone extinct (Goodman and Jungers 2014). These taxa appear to be largely diurnal but exhibit variation in their behavioral ecologies (e.g., diet; Godfrey et al. 2006). Advances in molecular techniques have made it possible to obtain genomic information from subfossil remains (e.g., Kistler et al. 2015), which may ultimately allow characterization of color vision capacity in extinct taxa. Including subfossil lemurs in a comparative framework would provide a more complete picture of association patterns between color vision and potential selective pressures, such as diet and activity pattern, across lemurs.

182

References

Birkinshaw C. 2001. Fruit characteristics of species dispersed by the black lemur (*Eulemur macaco*) in the Lokobe Forest, Madagascar. Biotropica 33:478-486.

Blakeslee B, Jacobs GH. 1985. Color vision in the ring-tailed lemur (*Lemur catta*). Brain Behav Evolut 26:154-166.

Bowmaker JK, Dartnall HJA, Mollon JD. 1980. Microspectrophotometric demonstration of classes of photoreceptor in an Old World primate, *Macaca fascicularis*. J Physiol 298:131-143.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Jacobs RL, Lawler R, Morelli, TL, Baden A, Lewis E, Wright P, Kappeler P, Pastorini J, Mundy NI. Variable color vision in wild lemurs indicates local adaptation. In preparation.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Lawler R, Morelli TL, Baden A, Kappeler PM, Louis EE, Pastorini J, Sauther M, Wright PC, Mundy NI. 2009. Eye of the beholder: Variable color vision in wild lemur populations. Am J Phys Anthropol 138:96-97.

Brenneman RA, Johnson SE, Bailey CA, Ingraldi C, Delmore KE, Wyman TM, Andriamaharoa HE, Ralainasolo FB, Ratsimbazafy JH, Louis EE. 2012. Population genetics and abundance of the Endangered grey-headed lemur *Eulemur cinereiceps* in south-east Madagascar: Assessing risks for fragmented and continuous populations. Oryx 46:298-307.

Bunce JA, Isbell LA, Grote MN, Jacobs GH. 2011. Color vision variation and foraging behavior in wild Neotropical titi monkeys (*Callicebus brunneus*): Possible mediating roles for spatial memory and reproductive status. Int J Primatol 32:1058-1075.

Caine NG, Mundy NI. 2000. Demonstration of a foraging advantage for trichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix geoffroyi*) dependent on food colour. P Roy Soc B 267:439-444.

Craul M, Chikhi L, Sousa V, Olivieri GL, Rabesandratana A, Zimmermann E, Radespiel U. 2009. Influence of forest fragmentation on an endangered large-bodied lemur in northwestern Madagascar. Biol Conserv 142:2862-2871.

de Lima EM, Pessoa DMA, Sena L, de Melo AGC, de Castro PHG, Oliveira-Mendes AC, Schneider MPC, Pessoa VF. 2015. Polymorphic color vision in captive Uta Hick's cuxiús, or bearded sakis (*Chiropotes utahickae*). Am J Primatol 77:66-75.

Devalois RL, Morgan HC, Polson MC, Mead WR, Hull EM. 1974. Psychophysical studies of monkey vision.1. Macaque luminosity and color vision tests. Vision Res 14:53-67.

Dew JL, Wright P. 1998. Frugivory and seed dispersal by four species of primates in Madagascar's eastern rain forest. Biotropica 30:425-437.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW. 2001. Ecological importance of trichromatic vision to primates. Nature 410:363-366.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW, Osorio D, Yamashita N. 2001. The sensory ecology of primate food perception. Evol Anthropol 10:171-186.

Fredsted T, Schierup MH, Groeneveld LF, Kappeler PM. 2007. Genetic structure, lack of sexbiased dispersal and behavioral flexibility in the pair-living fat-tailed dwarf lemur, *Cheirogaleus medius*. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 61:943-954.

Futuyma DJ. 1998. Evolutionary biology, third edition. Sunderland, MA: Sinauer Associates, Inc.

Godfrey LR, Jungers, WL, Schwartz GT. 2006. Ecology and extinction of Madagascar's subfossil lemurs. In: Gould L, Sauther M, editors. Lemurs: Ecology and adaptation. New York: Springer, p 41-64.

Goodman SM, Jungers WL. 2014. Extinct Madagascar: Picturing the island's past. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.

Harper GJ, Steininger MK, Tucker CJ, Juhn D, Hawkins F. 2007. Fifty years of deforestation and forest fragmentation in Madagascar. Environ Conserv 34:325-333.

Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Vorobyev M, Kawamura S. 2009. Interplay of olfaction and vision in fruit foraging of spider monkeys. Anim Behav 77:1421-1426.

Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Vorobyev M, Matsumoto Y, Kawamura S. 2008. Importance of achromatic contrast in short-range fruit foraging in primates. Plos One 3:e3356.

Hiwatashi T, Okabe Y, Tsutsui T, Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Oota H, Schaffner CM, Aureli F, Fedigan LM, Innan H, Kawamura S. 2010. An explicit signature of balancing selection for color vision variation in New World monkeys. Mol Biol Evol 27:453-464.

Holmes SM, Baden AL, Brenneman RA, Engberg SE, Louis EE, Jr., Johnson SE. 2013. Patch size and isolation influence genetic patterns in black-and-white ruffed lemur (*Varecia variegata*) populations. Conserv Genet 14:615-624.

Jacobs GH. 1984. Within-species variations in visual capacity among squirrel monkeys (*Saimir sciureus*) color vision. Vision Res 24:1267-1277.

Jacobs GH. 2007. New World monkeys and color. Int J Primatol 28:729-759.

Jacobs GH, Blakeslee B. 1984. Individual variations in color vision among squirrel monkeys (*Saimiri sciureus*) of different geographical origins. J Comp Psychol 98:347-357.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 1993. Photopigments underlying color vision in ringtail lemurs (*Lemur catta*) and brown lemurs (*Eulemur fulvus*). Am J Primatol 30:243-256.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003a. Cone pigment variations in four genera of New World monkeys. Vision Res 43:227-236.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003b. Diurnality and cone photopigment polymorphism in strepsirrhines: Examination of linkage in *Lemur catta*. Am J Phys Anthropol 122:66-72.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003c. Photopigment polymorphism in prosimians and the origins of primate trichromacy. In: Mollon JD, Pokorny J, Knoblauch K, editors. Normal and defective colour vision. Oxford: Oxford University Press. p 14-20.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J. 1987. Inheritance of color vision in a New World monkey (*Saimiri sciureus*). P Natl Acad Sci USA 84:2545-2549.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J, Crognale M. 1987. Color-vision polymorphism and its photopigment basis in a callitrichid monkey (*Saguinus fuscicollis*). Vision Res 27:2089-2100.

Jacobs GH, Neitz M, Neitz J. 1996. Mutations in S-cone pigment genes and the absence of colour vision in two species of nocturnal primate. P Roy Soc B 263:705-710.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Tan Y, Li WH. 2002. Opsin gene and photopigment polymorphism in a prosimian primate. Vision Res 42:11-18.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1993. Genetic basis of polymorphism in the color vision of platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 33:269-274.

Kawamura S, Hiramatsu C, Schaffner CM, Melin AD, Aureli F, Fedigan LM. 2012. Polymorphic color vision in primates: Evolutionary considerations In: Hirai H, Imai H, Go Y, editors. Post-genome biology of primates. Tokyo: Springer. p 93-120.

Kistler L, Ratan A, Godfrey LR, Crowley BE, Hughes CE, Lei R, Cui Y, Wood ML, Muldoon KM, Andriamialison H, McGraw JJ, Tomsho LP, Schuster SC, Miller W, Louis EE, Yoder AD, Malhi RS, Perry GH. 2015. Comparative and population mitogenomic analyses of Madagascar's extinct, giant 'subfossil' lemurs. J Hum Evol 79:45-54.

Leonhardt SD, Tung J, Camden JB, Leal M, Drea CM. 2009. Seeing red: Behavioral evidence of trichromatic color vision in strepsirrhine primates. Behav Ecol 20:1-12.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Sendall CL, Kawamura S. 2007. Effects of colour vision phenotype on insect capture by a free-ranging population of white-faced capuchins, *Cebus capucinus*. Anim Behav 73:205-214.

Melin AD, Matsushita Y, Moritz GL, Dominy NJ, Kawamura S. 2013. Inferred L/M cone opsin polymorphism of ancestral tarsiers sheds dim light on the origin of anthropoid primates. P Roy Soc B 280:1759.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Hiwatashi T, Parr N, Kawamura S. 2009. Fig foraging by dichromatic and trichromatic *Cebus capucinus* in a tropical dry forest. Int J Primatol 30:753-775.

Melin AD, Hiramatsu C, Parr NA, Matsushita Y, Kawamura S, Fedigan LM. 2014. The behavioral ecology of color vision: Considering fruit conspicuity, detection distance and dietary importance. Int J Primatol 35:258-287.

Mittermeier RA, Louis EE, Richardson M, Schwitzer C, Langrand O, Rylands AB, Hawkins F, Rajaobelina S, Ratsimbazafy J, Rasoloarison R, Roos C, Kappeler PM, Mackinnon J. 2010. Lemurs of Madagascar, third edition. Arlington, VA: Conservation International.

Mollon JD. 1989. "Tho' She Kneel'd in That Place Where They Grew ..." the uses and origins of primate color vision. J Exp Biol 146:21-38.

Mollon JD, Bowmaker JK, Jacobs GH. 1984. Variations of color vision in a New World primate can be explained by polymorphism of retinal photopigments. P Roy Soc B 222:373-399.

Olivieri GL, Sousa V, Chikhi L, Radespiel U. 2008. From genetic diversity and structure to conservation: Genetic signature of recent population declines in three mouse lemur species (*Microcebus* spp.). Biol Conserv 141:1257-1271.

Osorio D, Vorobyev M. 1996. Colour vision as an adaptation to frugivory in primates. P Roy Soc B 263:593-599.

Osorio D, Ruderman DL, Cronin TW. 1998. Estimation of errors in luminance signals encoded by primate retina resulting from sampling of natural images with red and green cones. J Opt Soc Am A 15:16-22.

Parga JA, Sauther ML, Cuozzo FP, Jacky IAY, Lawler RR. 2012. Evaluating ring-tailed lemurs *(Lemur catta)* from southwestern Madagascar for a genetic population bottleneck. Am J Phys Anthropol 147:21-29.

Piep M, Radespiel U, Zimmermann E, Schmidt S, Siemers BM. 2008. The sensory basis of prey detection in captive-born grey mouse lemurs, *Microcebus murinus*. Anim Behav 75:871-878.

Rushmore J, Leonhardt SD, Drea CM. 2012. Sight or scent: Lemur sensory reliance in detecting food quality varies with feeding ecology. Plos One 7:e41558.

Santini L, Rojas D, Donati G. 2015. Evolving through day and night: Origin and diversification of activity pattern in modern primates. Behav Ecol 26:789-796.

Schwitzer C, Mittermeier RA, Johnson SE, Donati G, Irwin M, Peacock H, Ratsimbazafy J, Razafindramanana J, Louis EE, Jr., Chikhi L, Colquhoun IC, Tinsman J, Dolch R, LaFleur M, Nash S, Patel E, Randrianambinina B, Rasolofoharivelo T, Wright PC. 2014. Averting lemur extinctions amid Madagascar's political crisis. Science 343:842-843.

Siemers BM, Goerlitz HR, Robsomanitrandrasana E, Piep M, Ramanamanjato JB, Rakotondravony D, Ramilijaona O, Ganzhorn JU. 2007. Sensory basis of food detection in wild *Microcebus murinus*. Int J Primatol 28:291-304.

Smith AC, Buchanan-Smith HM, Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. The effect of colour vision status on the detection and selection of fruits by tamarins (*Saguinus* spp.). J Exp Biol 206:3159-3165.

Surridge AK, Mundy NI. 2002. Trans-specific evolution of opsin alleles and the maintenance of trichromatic colour vision in callitrichine primates. Mol Ecol 11:2157-2169.

Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. Evolution and selection of trichromatic vision in primates. Trends Ecol Evol 18:198-205.

Tan Y, Li WH. 1999. Vision - Trichromatic vision in prosimians. Nature 402:36-36.

Tan Y, Yoder AD, Yamashita N, Li WH. 2005. Evidence from opsin genes rejects nocturnality in ancestral primates. P Natl Acad Sci USA 102:14712-14716.

Valenta K, Burke RJ, Styler SA, Jackson DA, Melin AD, Lehman SM. 2013. Colour and odour drive fruit selection and seed dispersal by mouse lemurs. Sci Rep 3:2424.

Veilleux CC, Bolnick DA. 2009. Opsin gene polymorphism predicts trichromacy in a cathemeral lemur. Am J Primatol 71:86-90.

Veilleux CC, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2013. Nocturnal light environments influence color vision and signatures of selection on the OPN1SW opsin gene in nocturnal lemurs. Mol Biol Evol 30:1420-1437.

Veilleux CC, Jacobs RL, Cummings ME, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2014. Opsin genes and visual ecology in a nocturnal folivorous lemur. Int J Primatol 35:88-107.

References

Alasaad S, Soriguer RC, Chelomina G, Sushitsky YP, Fickel J. 2011. Siberian tiger's recent population bottleneck in the Russian Far East revealed by microsatellite markers. Mamm Biol 76:722-726.

Allen G. 1879. The colour sense: Its origin and development. London: Trubner & Co.

Andriaholinirina N, Baden A, Blanco M, Chikhi L, Cooke A, Davies N, Dolch R, Donati G, Ganzhorn J, Golden C, Groeneveld LF, Hapke A, Irwin M, Johnson S, Kappeler P, King T, Lewis R, Louis EE, Markolf M, Mass V, Mittermeier RA, Nichols R, Patel E, Rabarivola CJ, Raharivololona B, Rajaobelina S, Rakotoarisoa G, Rakotomanga B, Rakotonanahary J, Rakotondrainibe H, Rakotondratsimba G, Rakotondratsimba M, Rakotonirina L, Ralainasolo FB, Ralison J, Ramahaleo T, Ranaivoarisoa JF, Randrianahaleo SI, Randrianambinina B, Randrianarimanana L, Randrianasolo H, Randriatahina G, Rasamimananana H, Rasolofoharivelo T, Rasoloharijaona S, Ratelolahy F, Ratsimbazafy J, Ratsimbazafy N, Razafindraibe H, Razafindramanana J, Rowe N, Salmona J, Seiler M, Volampeno S, Wright P, Youssouf J, Zaonarivelo J, Zaramody A. 2014. *Eulemur rubriventer*. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2015.2. <<u>www.iucnredlist.org</u>>.

Andriantompohavana R, Morelli TL, Behncke SM, Engberg SE, Brenneman RA, Louis EE, Jr. 2007. Characterization of 20 microsatellite marker loci in the red-bellied brown lemur (*Eulemur rubriventer*). Mol Ecol Notes 7:1162-1165.

Baden AL. 2011. Communal infant care in black-and-white ruffed lemurs (*Varecia variegata*) Stony Brook University, Ph.D. dissertation.

Birkinshaw C. 2001. Fruit characteristics of species dispersed by the black lemur (*Eulemur macaco*) in the Lokobe Forest, Madagascar. Biotropica 33:478-486.

Blakeslee B, Jacobs GH. 1985. Color vision in the ring-tailed lemur (*Lemur catta*). Brain Behav Evolut 26:154-166.

Boissinot S, Tan Y, Shyue SK, Schneider H, Sampaio I, Neiswanger K, Hewett-Emmett D, Li WH. 1998. Origins and antiquity of X-linked triallelic color vision systems in New World monkeys. P Natl Acad Sci USA 95:13749-13754.

Bompas A, Kendall G, Sumner P. 2013. Spotting fruit versus picking fruit as the selective advantage of human colour vision. i-Perception 4:84-94.

Bowmaker JK, Dartnall HJA, Mollon JD. 1980. Microspectrophotometric demonstration of classes of photoreceptor in an Old World primate, *Macaca fascicularis*. J Physiol 298:131-143.

Bowmaker JK, Astell S, Hunt DM, Mollon JD. 1991. Photosensitive and photostable pigments in the retinae of Old World Monkeys. J Exp Biol 156:1-19.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Jacobs RL, Lawler R, Morelli, TL, Baden A, Lewis E, Wright P, Kappeler P, Pastorini J, Mundy NI. Variable color vision in wild lemurs indicates local adaptation. In preparation.

Bradley BJ, MacFie T, Lawler R, Morelli TL, Baden A, Kappeler PM, Louis EE, Pastorini J, Sauther M, Wright PC, Mundy NI. 2009. Eye of the beholder: Variable color vision in wild lemur populations. Am J Phys Anthropol 138:96-97.

Brenneman RA, Johnson SE, Bailey CA, Ingraldi C, Delmore KE, Wyman TM, Andriamaharoa HE, Ralainasolo FB, Ratsimbazafy JH, Louis EE. 2012. Population genetics and abundance of the Endangered grey-headed lemur *Eulemur cinereiceps* in south-east Madagascar: Assessing risks for fragmented and continuous populations. Oryx 46:298-307.

Broquet T, Angelone S, Jaquiery J, Joly P, Lena J-P, Lengagne T, Plenet S, Luquet E, Perrin N. 2010. Genetic bottlenecks driven by population disconnection. Conserv Biol 24:1596-1605.

Bunce JA. 2015. Incorporating ecology and social system into formal hypotheses to guide field studies of color vision in primates. Am J Primatol 77:516-526.

Bunce JA, Isbell LA, Grote MN, Jacobs GH. 2011. Color vision variation and foraging behavior in wild Neotropical titi monkeys (*Callicebus brunneus*): Possible mediating roles for spatial memory and reproductive status. Int J Primatol 32:1058-1075.

Burnham KP, Anderson DR. 2002. Model selection and multimodel inference: A practical information-theoretic approach, 2nd edition. New York: Springer.

Busch JD, Waser PM, DeWoody JA. 2007. Recent demographic bottlenecks are not accompanied by a genetic signature in banner-tailed kangaroo rats (*Dipodomys spectabilis*). Mol Ecol 16:2450-2462.

Caine NG, Mundy NI. 2000. Demonstration of a foraging advantage for trichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix geoffroyi*) dependent on food colour. P Roy Soc B 267:439-444.

Caine NG, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2010. A foraging advantage for dichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix geoffroyi*) at low light intensity. Biol Letters 6:36-38.

Caine NG, Surridge AK, Mundy NI. 2003. Dichromatic and trichromatic *Callithrix geoffroyi* differ in relative foraging ability for red-green color-camouflaged and non-camouflaged food. Int J Primatol 24:1163-1175.

Carvalho LS, Davies WL, Robinson PR, Hunt DM. 2012. Spectral tuning and evolution of primate short-wavelength-sensitive visual pigments. P Roy Soc B 279:387-393.

Changizi MA, Zhang Q, Shimojo S. 2006. Bare skin, blood and the evolution of primate colour vision. Biol Letters 2:217-221.

Chesser RK. 1991. Gene diversity and female philopatry. Genetics 127:437-447.

Chikhi L, Sousa VC, Luisi P, Goossens B, Beaumont MA. 2010. The confounding effects of population structure, genetic diversity and the sampling scheme on the detection and quantification of population size changes. Genetics 186:983-995.

Cornuet JM, Luikart G. 1996. Description and power analysis of two tests for detecting recent population bottlenecks from allele frequency data. Genetics 144:2001-2014.

Coss RG, Ramakrishnan U. 2000. Perceptual aspects of leopard recognition by wild bonnet macaques (*Macaca radiata*). Behaviour 137:315-335.

Craul M, Chikhi L, Sousa V, Olivieri GL, Rabesandratana A, Zimmermann E, Radespiel U. 2009. Influence of forest fragmentation on an endangered large-bodied lemur in northwestern Madagascar. Biol Conserv 142:2862-2871.

Crowley BE. 2010. A refined chronology of prehistoric Madagascar and the demise of the megafauna. Quaternary Sci Rev 29:2591-2603.

Dacey DM. 2000. Parallel pathways for spectral coding in primate retina. Annu Rev Neurosci 23:743-775.

Darwin CR. 1859. On the origin of species by means of natural selection, or the preservation of favoured races in the struggle for life. New York: Modern Library.

de Lima EM, Pessoa DMA, Sena L, de Melo AGC, de Castro PHG, Oliveira-Mendes AC, Schneider MPC, Pessoa VF. 2015. Polymorphic color vision in captive Uta Hick's cuxiús, or bearded sakis (*Chiropotes utahickae*). Am J Primatol 77:66-75.

Delpero M, Masters JC, Cervella P, Crovella S, Ardito G, Rumpler Y. 2001. Phylogenetic relationships among the Malagasy lemuriforms (Primates: Strepsirrhini) as indicated by mitochondrial sequence data from the 12S rRNA gene. Zool J Linn Soc - Lond 133:83-103.

Devalois RL, Morgan HC, Polson MC, Mead WR, Hull EM. 1974. Psychophysical studies of monkey vision.1. Macaque luminosity and color vision tests. Vision Res 14:53-67.

Dew JL, Wright P. 1998. Frugivory and seed dispersal by four species of primates in Madagascar's eastern rain forest. Biotropica 30:425-437.

Dewar RE. 2003. Relationship between human ecological pressure and the vertebrate extinctions. In: Goodman SM, Benstead JP, editors. The natural history of Madagascar. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. p 119-122.

Di Rienzo A, Peterson AC, Garza JC, Valdes AM, Slatkin M, Freimer NB. 1994. Mutational processes of simple-sequence repeat loci in human populations. P Natl Acad Sci USA 91:3166-3170.

Dobson FS. 1982. Competition for mates and predominant juvenile male dispersal in mammals Anim Behav 30:1183-1192.

Dominy NJ. 2004. Fruits, fingers, and fermentation: The sensory cues available to foraging primates. Integr Comp Biol 44:295-303.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW. 2001. Ecological importance of trichromatic vision to primates. Nature 410:363-366.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW. 2004. Significance of color, calories, and climate to the visual ecology of catarrhines. Am J Primatol 62:189-207.

Dominy NJ, Lucas PW, Osorio D, Yamashita N. 2001. The sensory ecology of primate food perception. Evol Anthropol 10:171-186.

Donati G, Borgognini-Tarli SM. 2006. From darkness to daylight: Cathemeral activity in primates. J Anthropol Sci 84:7-32.

Dulai KS, von Dornum M, Mollon JD, Hunt DM. 1999. The evolution of trichromatic color vision by opsin gene duplication in New World and Old World primates. Genome Res 9:629-638.

Durham DL. 2003. Variation in responses to forest disturbance and the risk of local extinction: A comparative study of wild *Eulemurs* at Ranomafana National Park, Madagascar. University of California, Davis, Ph.D. dissertation.

Endler JA. 1993. The color of light in forests and its implications. Ecol Monogr 63:1-27.

Favre L, Balloux F, Goudet J, Perrin N. 1997. Female-biased dispersal in the monogamous mammal *Crocidura russula*: Evidence from field data and microsatellite patterns. P Roy Soc B 264:127-132.

Fedigan LM, Melin AD, Addicott JF, Kawamura S. 2014. The heterozygote superiority hypothesis for polymorphic color vision is not supported by long-term fitness data from wild Neotropical monkeys. Plos One 9:e84872.

Fernandez AA, Morris MR. 2007. Sexual selection and trichromatic color vision in primates: Statistical support for the preexisting-bias hypothesis. Am Nat 170:10-20.

Fernandez-Duque E. 2009. Natal dispersal in monogamous owl monkeys (*Aotus azarai*) of the Argentinean Chaco. Behaviour 146:583-606.

Frankham R. 2007. Effective population size/adult population size ratios in wildlife: A review (Reprinted from Genet Res, Camb, 66:95-107, 1995). Genet Res 89:491-503.
Fredsted T, Schierup MH, Groeneveld LF, Kappeler PM. 2007. Genetic structure, lack of sexbiased dispersal and behavioral flexibility in the pair-living fat-tailed dwarf lemur, *Cheirogaleus medius*. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 61:943-954.

Freitag FB, Pessoa DMA. 2012. Effect of luminosity on color discrimination of dichromatic marmosets (*Callithrix jacchus*). J Opt Soc Am A 29:A216-A222.

Funk WC, Forsman ED, Johnson M, Mullins TD, Haig SM. 2010. Evidence for recent population bottlenecks in northern spotted owls (*Strix occidentalis caurina*). Conserv Genet 11:1013-1021.

Futuyma DJ. 1998. Evolutionary biology, third edition. Sunderland, MA: Sinauer Associates, Inc.

Galov A, Kocijan I, Lauc G, Gomercic MD, Gomercic T, Arbanasic H, Satovic Z, Seol B, Vukovic S, Gomercic H. 2011. High genetic diversity and possible evidence of a recent bottleneck in Adriatic bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*). Mamm Biol 76:339-344.

Garza JC, Williamson EG. 2001. Detection of reduction in population size using data from microsatellite loci. Mol Ecol 10:305-318.

Godfrey LR, Jungers, WL, Schwartz GT. 2006. Ecology and extinction of Madagascar's subfossil lemurs. In: Gould L, Sauther M, editors. Lemurs: Ecology and adaptation. New York: Springer, p 41-64.

Godfrey LR, Jungers WL, Simons EL, Chatrath PS, Rakotosamimanana B. 1999. Past and present distributions of lemurs in Madagascar. In: Rakotosamimanana B, Rasamimanana H, Ganzhorn JU, Goodman SM, editors. New directions in lemur studies. New York: Kluwer, Academic, Plenum Press. p 19-53.

Goodman SM, Jungers WL. 2014. Extinct Madagascar: Picturing the island's past. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.

Goudet J, Perrin N, Waser P. 2002. Tests for sex-biased dispersal using bi-parentally inherited genetic markers. Mol Ecol 11:1103-1114.

Gould SJ, Lewontin RC. 1979. The spandrels of San Marco and the panglossian paradigm: A critique of the adaptationist programme. P Roy Soc B 205:581-198.

Green GM, Sussman RW. 1990. Deforestation history of the eastern rain forests of Madagascar from satellite images. Science 248:212-215.

Harper GJ, Steininger MK, Tucker CJ, Juhn D, Hawkins F. 2007. Fifty years of deforestation and forest fragmentation in Madagascar. Environ Conserv 34:325-333.

Harrison XA, York JE, Young AJ. 2014. Population genetic structure and direct observations reveal sex-reversed patterns of dispersal in a cooperative bird. Mol Ecol 23:5740-5755.

Hartl DL, Clark AG. 1997. Principles of population genetics, third edition. Sunderland, MA: Sinauer Associates, Inc.

Heesy CP. 2008. Ecomorphology of orbit orientation and the adaptive significance of binocular vision in primates and other mammals. Brain Behav Evolut 71:54-67.

Heesy CP, Ross CF. 2001. Evolution of activity patterns and chromatic vision in primates: Morphometrics, genetics and cladistics. J Hum Evol 40:111-149.

Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Vorobyev M, Kawamura S. 2009. Interplay of olfaction and vision in fruit foraging of spider monkeys. Anim Behav 77:1421-1426.

Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Vorobyev M, Matsumoto Y, Kawamura S. 2008. Importance of achromatic contrast in short-range fruit foraging in primates. Plos One 3:e3356.

Hiwatashi T, Okabe Y, Tsutsui T, Hiramatsu C, Melin AD, Oota H, Schaffner CM, Aureli F, Fedigan LM, Innan H, Kawamura S. 2010. An explicit signature of balancing selection for color vision variation in New World monkeys. Mol Biol Evol 27:453-464.

Holmes SM, Baden AL, Brenneman RA, Engberg SE, Louis EE, Jr., Johnson SE. 2013. Patch size and isolation influence genetic patterns in black-and-white ruffed lemur (*Varecia variegata*) populations. Conserv Genet 14:615-624.

Horvath JE, Weisrock DW, Embry SL, Fiorentino I, Balhoff JP, Kappeler P, Wray GA, Willard HF, Yoder AD. 2008. Development and application of a phylogenomic toolkit: Resolving the evolutionary history of Madagascar's lemurs. Genome Res 18:489-499.

Hundertmark KJ, Van Daele LJ. 2010. Founder effect and bottleneck signatures in an introduced, insular population of elk. Conserv Genet 11:139-147.

Hunt DM, Dulai KS, Cowing JA, Julliot C, Mollon JD, Bowmaker JK, Li WH, Hewett-Emmett D. 1998. Molecular evolution of trichromacy in primates. Vision Res 38:3299-3306.

Ibbotson RE, Hunt DM, Bowmaker JK, Mollon JD. 1992. Sequence divergence and copy number of the middle- and long-wave photopigment genes in Old World monkeys. P Roy Soc B 247:145-154.

Irwin MT, Johnson SE, Wright PC. 2005. The state of lemur conservation in south-eastern Madagascar: Population and habitat assessments for diurnal and cathemeral lemurs using surveys, satellite imagery and GIS. Oryx 39:204-218.

Jacobs GH. 1981. Comparative color vision. New York: Academic Press.

Jacobs GH. 1984. Within-species variations in visual capacity among squirrel monkeys (*Saimir sciureus*) color vision. Vision Res 24:1267-1277.

Jacobs GH. 1993. The distribution and nature of color vision among the mammals. Biol Rev 68:413-471.

Jacobs GH. 1998. A perspective on color vision in platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 38:3307-3313.

Jacobs GH. 2007. New World monkeys and color. Int J Primatol 28:729-759.

Jacobs GH. 2008. Primate color vision: A comparative perspective. Visual Neurosci 25:619-633.

Jacobs GH. 2009. Evolution of colour vision in mammals. Philos T R Soc B 364:2957-2967.

Jacobs GH. 2013. Losses of functional opsin genes, short-wavelength cone photopigments, and color vision: A significant trend in the evolution of mammalian vision. Visual Neurosci 30:39-53.

Jacobs GH, Blakeslee B. 1984. Individual variations in color vision among squirrel monkeys (*Saimiri sciureus*) of different geographical origins. J Comp Psychol 98:347-357.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 1993. Photopigments underlying color vision in ringtail lemurs (*Lemur catta*) and brown lemurs (*Eulemur fulvus*). Am J Primatol 30:243-256.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 1999. Uniformity of colour vision in Old World monkeys. P Roy Soc B 266:2023-2028.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003a. Cone pigment variations in four genera of New World monkeys. Vision Res 43:227-236.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003b. Diurnality and cone photopigment polymorphism in strepsirrhines: Examination of linkage in *Lemur catta*. Am J Phys Anthropol 122:66-72.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2003c. Photopigment polymorphism in prosimians and the origins of primate trichromacy. In: Mollon JD, Pokorny J, Knoblauch K, editors. Normal and defective colour vision. Oxford: Oxford University Press. p 14-20.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF. 2005. Polymorphic New World monkeys with more than three M/L cone types. J Opt Soc Am A 22:2072-2080.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J. 1987. Inheritance of color vision in a New World monkey (*Saimiri sciureus*). P Natl Acad Sci USA 84:2545-2549.

Jacobs GH, Williams GA. 2001. The prevalence of defective color vision in Old World monkeys and apes. Color Res Appl 26:S123-S127.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J, Crognale M. 1987. Color-vision polymorphism and its photopigment basis in a callitrichid monkey (*Saguinus fuscicollis*). Vision Res 27:2089-2100.

Jacobs GH, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1993a. Genetic basis of polymorphism in the color vision of platyrrhine monkeys. Vision Res 33:269-274.

Jacobs GH, Neitz M, Neitz J. 1996a. Mutations in S-cone pigment genes and the absence of colour vision in two species of nocturnal primate. P Roy Soc B 263:705-710.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Neitz M, Neitz J. 1996b. Presence of routine trichromatic color vision in New World monkeys. Invest Ophth Vis Sci 37:1589-1589.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Tan Y, Li WH. 2002. Opsin gene and photopigment polymorphism in a prosimian primate. Vision Res 42:11-18.

Jacobs GH, Neitz M, Deegan JF, Neitz J. 1996c. Trichromatic colour vision in New World monkeys. Nature 382:156-158.

Jacobs GH, Deegan JF, Neitz J, Crognale MA, Neitz M. 1993b. Photopigments and color vision in the nocturnal monkey, *Aotus*. Vision Res 33:1773-1783.

Janson CH. 1983. Adaptation of fruit morphology to dispersal agents in a Neotropical forest Science 219:187-189.

Kaas JH. 2005. The evolution of visual cortex in primates. In: Kremers J, editor. The primate visual system: A comparative approach. West Sussex, England: John Wiley & Sons Ltd. p 267-283.

Kainz PM, Neitz J, Neitz M. 1998. Recent evolution of uniform trichromacy in a New World monkey. Vision Res 21:3315-3320.

Kalinowski ST, Taper ML, Marshall TC. 2007. Revising how the computer program CERVUS accommodates genotyping error increases success in paternity assignment. Mol Ecol 16:1099-1106.

Kamilar JM, Heesy CP, Bradley BJ. 2013. Did trichromatic color vision and red hair color coevolve in primates? Am J Primatol 75:740-75.

Kawamura S, Kubotera N. 2004. Ancestral loss of short wave-sensitive cone visual pigment in lorisiform prosimians, contrasting with its strict conservation in other prosimians. J Mol Evol 58:314-321.

Kawamura S, Hiramatsu C, Schaffner CM, Melin AD, Aureli F, Fedigan LM. 2012. Polymorphic color vision in primates: Evolutionary considerations In: Hirai H, Imai H, Go Y, editors. Post-genome biology of primates. Tokyo: Springer. p 93-120.

Kay RF, Kirk EC. 2000. Osteological evidence for the evolution of activity pattern and visual acuity in primates. Am J Phys Anthropol 113:235-262.

Kelber A, Roth LSV. 2006. Nocturnal colour vision - not as rare as we might think. J Exp Biol 209:781-788.

Kelber A, Vorobyev M, Osorio D. 2003. Animal colour vision - behavioural tests and physiological concepts. Biol Rev 78:81-118.

Kirk EC. 2006. Eye morphology in cathemeral lemurids and other mammals. Folia Primatol 77: 27-49.

Kirk EC, Kay RF. 2004. The evolution of high visual acuity in the Anthropoidea. In: Ross CF, Kay RF, editors. Anthropoid origins: New visions. New York: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers. p 539-602.

Kistler L, Ratan A, Godfrey LR, Crowley BE, Hughes CE, Lei R, Cui Y, Wood ML, Muldoon KM, Andriamialison H, McGraw JJ, Tomsho LP, Schuster SC, Miller W, Louis EE, Yoder AD, Malhi RS, Perry GH. 2015. Comparative and population mitogenomic analyses of Madagascar's extinct, giant 'subfossil' lemurs. J Hum Evol 79:45-54.

Koenig A, Borries C. 2012. Hominoid dispersal patterns and human evolution. Evol Anthropol 21:108-112.

Kuo CH, Janzen FJ. 2004. Genetic effects of a persistent bottleneck on a natural population of ornate box turtles (*Terrapene ornata*). Conserv Genet 5:425-437.

Lawler RR. 2008. Testing for a historical population bottleneck in wild Verreaux's sifaka (*Propithecus verreauxi verreauxi*) using microsatellite data. Am J Primatol 70:990-994.

Lawler RR. 2011. Historical demography of a wild lemur population (*Propithecus verreauxi*) in southwest Madagascar. Popul Ecol 53:229-240.

Leonhardt SD, Tung J, Camden JB, Leal M, Drea CM. 2009. Seeing red: Behavioral evidence of trichromatic color vision in strepsirrhine primates. Behav Ecol 20:1-12.

Livingstone M, Hubel D. 1988. Segregation of form, color, movement, and depth: Anatomy, physiology, and perception. Science 240:740-749.

Lucas PW, Darvell BW, Lee PKD, Yuen TDB, Choong MF. 1998. Colour cues for leaf food selection by long-tailed macaques (*Macaca fascicularis*) with a new suggestion for the evolution of trichromatic colour vision. Folia Primatol 69:139-152.

Lucas PW, Dominy NJ, Riba-Hernández P, Stoner KE, Yamashita N, Loria-Calderon E, Petersen-Pereira W, Rojas-Duran Y, Salas-Pena R, Solis-Madrigal S, Osorio D, Darvell BW. 2003. Evolution and function of routine trichromatic vision in primates. Evolution 57:2636-2643.

Luikart G, Cornuet JM. 1998. Empirical evaluation of a test for identifying recently bottlenecked populations from allele frequency data. Conserv Biol 12:228-237.

Markolf M, Kappeler PM. 2013. Phylogeographic analysis of the true lemurs (genus *Eulemur*) underlines the role of river catchments for the evolution of micro-endemism in Madagascar. Front Zool 10:1-16.

Marshall JCJ, Kingsbury BA, Minchella DJ. 2009. Microsatellite variation, population structure, and bottlenecks in the threatened copperbelly water snake. Conserv Genet 10:465-476.

Marshall TC, Slate J, Kruuk LEB, Pemberton JM. 1998. Statistical confidence for likelihoodbased paternity inference in natural populations. Mol Ecol 7:639-655.

Martin RD. 1990. Primate origins and evolution: A phylogenetic reconstruction. London: Chapman and Hall.

Masters JC, Silvestro D, Genin F, DelPero M. 2013. Seeing the wood through the trees: The current state of higher systematics in the Strepsirhini. Folia Primatol 84:201-219.

Matsushita Y, Oota H, Welker BJ, Pavelka MS, Kawamura S. 2014. Color vision variation as evidenced by hybrid L/M opsin genes in wild populations of trichromatic *Alouatta* New World monkeys. Int J Primatol 35:71-87.

Meirmans PG, Van Tienderen PH. 2004. GENOTYPE and GENODIVE: Two programs for the analysis of genetic diversity of asexual organisms. Mol Ecol Notes 4:792-794.

Melin AD, Danosi CF, McCracken GF, Dominy NJ. 2014. Dichromatic vision in a fruit bat with diurnal proclivities: The Samoan flying fox (*Pteropus samoensis*). J Comp Physiol A 200:1015-1022.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Kawamura S. 2008. Polymorphic color vision in white-faced capuchins (*Cebus capucinus*): Is there foraging niche divergence among phenotypes? Behav Ecol Sociobiol 62:659-670.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Young HC, Kawamura S. 2010. Can color vision variation explain sex differences in invertebrate foraging by capuchin monkeys? Curr Zool 56:300-312.

Melin AD, Kline DW, Hickey CM, Fedigan LM. 2013a. Food search through the eyes of a monkey: A functional substitution approach for assessing the ecology of primate color vision. Vision Res 86:87-96.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Sendall CL, Kawamura S. 2007. Effects of colour vision phenotype on insect capture by a free-ranging population of white-faced capuchins, *Cebus capucinus*. Anim Behav 73:205-214.

Melin AD, Matsushita Y, Moritz GL, Dominy NJ, Kawamura S. 2013. Inferred L/M cone opsin polymorphism of ancestral tarsiers sheds dim light on the origin of anthropoid primates. P Roy Soc B 280:1759.

Melin AD, Fedigan LM, Hiramatsu C, Hiwatashi T, Parr N, Kawamura S. 2009. Fig foraging by dichromatic and trichromatic *Cebus capucinus* in a tropical dry forest. Int J Primatol 30:753-775.

Melin AD, Hiramatsu C, Parr NA, Matsushita Y, Kawamura S, Fedigan LM. 2014. The behavioral ecology of color vision: Considering fruit conspicuity, detection distance and dietary importance. Int J Primatol 35:258-287.

Merenlender AM. 1993. The effects of sociality on the demography and genetic structure of *Lemur fulvus rufus* (polygamous) and *Lemur rubriventer* (monogamous) and the conservation implications. The University of Rochester, Ph.D. dissertation.

Mittermeier RA, Louis EE, Richardson M, Schwitzer C, Langrand O, Rylands AB, Hawkins F, Rajaobelina S, Ratsimbazafy J, Rasoloarison R, Roos C, Kappeler PM, Mackinnon J. 2010. Lemurs of Madagascar, third edition. Arlington, VA: Conservation International.

Mollon JD. 1989. "Tho' She Kneel'd in That Place Where They Grew ..." the uses and origins of primate color vision. J Exp Biol 146:21-38.

Mollon JD, Bowmaker JK, Jacobs GH. 1984. Variations of color vision in a New World primate can be explained by polymorphism of retinal photopigments. P Roy Soc B 222:373-399.

Morgan MJ, Adam A, Mollon JD. 1992. Dichromates detect color-camouflaged objects that are not detected by trichromates. P Roy Soc B 248:291-295.

Morin PA, Chambers KE, Boesch C, Vigilant L. 2001. Quantitative polymerase chain reaction analysis of DNA from noninvasive samples for accurate microsatellite genotyping of wild chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes verus*). Mol Ecol 10:1835-1844.

Nathans J. 1999. The evolution and physiology of human color vision: Insights from molecular genetic studies of visual pigments. Neuron 24:299-312.

Nathans J, Thomas D, Hogness DS. 1986. Molecular genetics of human color vision: The genes encoding blue, green, and red pigments. Science 232:193-202.

Nei M, Maruyama T, Chakraborty R. 1975. Bottleneck effect and genetic variability in populations. Evolution 29:1-10.

Neitz M, Neitz J, Jacobs GH. 1991. Spectral tuning of pigments underlying red-green color vision. Science 252:971-974.

Nsubuga AM, Robbins MM, Roeder AD, Morin PA, Boesch C, Vigilant L. 2004. Factors affecting the amount of genomic DNA extracted from ape faeces and the identification of an improved sample storage method. Mol Ecol 13:2089-2094.

Olivieri GL, Sousa V, Chikhi L, Radespiel U. 2008. From genetic diversity and structure to conservation: Genetic signature of recent population declines in three mouse lemur species (*Microcebus* spp.). Biol Conserv 141:1257-1271.

Osorio D, Vorobyev M. 1996. Colour vision as an adaptation to frugivory in primates. P Roy Soc B 263:593-599.

Osorio D, Ruderman DL, Cronin TW. 1998. Estimation of errors in luminance signals encoded by primate retina resulting from sampling of natural images with red and green cones. J Opt Soc Am A 15:16-22.

Osorio D, Smith AC, Vorobyev M, Buchanan-Smith HM. 2004. Detection of fruit and the selection of primate visual pigments for color vision. Am Nat 164:696-708.

Ostner J, Kappeler PM. 1999. Central males instead of multiple pairs in redfronted lemurs, *Eulemur fulvus rufus* (Primates, Lemuridae)? Anim Behav 58:1069-1078.

Overdorff DJ. 1991. Ecological correlates to social structure in two prosimian primates: *Eulemur fulvus rufous* and *Eulemur rubriventer* in Madagascar. Duke University, Ph.D. dissertation.

Overdorff DJ. 1993. Ecological and reproductive correlates to range use in red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*) and rufous lemurs (*Eulemur fulvus rufus*). Lemur social systems and their ecological basis. In: Kappeler PM, Ganzhorn JU, editors. New York: Plenum Press. p 167-178.

Overdorff DJ. 1996. Ecological correlates to activity and habitat use of two prosimian primates: *Eulemur rubriventer* and *Eulemur fulvus rufus* in Madagascar. Am J Primatol 40:327-342.

Overdoff DJ, Tecot SR. 2006. Social pair-bonding and resource defense in wild red-bellied lemurs (*Eulemur rubriventer*). In: Gould L, Sauther ML, editors. Lemurs: Ecology and adaptation. New York: Springer. p 235-254.

Pacifici M, Santini L, Di Marco M, Baisero D, Francucci L, Marasini GG, Visconti P, Rondinini C. 2013. Generation length for mammals. Nat Conserv 5:87-94.

Paetkau D, Calvert W, Stirling I, Strobeck C. 1995. Microsatellite analysis of population structure in Canadian polar bears. Mol Ecol 4:347-354.

Pagel M. 1994. Detecting correlated evolution on phylogenies: A general method for the comparative analysis of discrete characters. P Roy Soc B 255:37-45.

Pagel M. 1999. The maximum likelihood approach to reconstructing ancestral character states of discrete characters on phylogenies. Syst Biol 48:612-622.

Paradis E, Claude J, Strimmer K. 2004. APE: Analyses of phylogenetics and evolution in R language. Bioinformatics 20:289-290.

Parga JA, Sauther ML, Cuozzo FP, Jacky IAY, Lawler RR. 2012. Evaluating ring-tailed lemurs *(Lemur catta)* from southwestern Madagascar for a genetic population bottleneck. Am J Phys Anthropol 147:21-29.

Pàrraga CA, Troscianko T, Tolhurst DJ. 2002. Spatiochromatic properties of natural images and human vision. Curr Biol 12:483-487.

Pastorini J, Forstner MRJ, Martin RD. 2001. Phylogenetic history of sifakas (*Propithecus* : Lemuriformes) derived from mtDNA sequences. Am J Primatol 53:1-17.

Peery MZ, Kirby R, Reid BN, Stoelting R, Doucet-Beer E, Robinson S, Vasquez-Carrillo C, Pauli JN, Palsboll PJ. 2012. Reliability of genetic bottleneck tests for detecting recent population declines. Mol Ecol 21:3403-3418.

Peichl L, Rakotondraparany F, Kappeler P. 2001. Photoreceptor types and distributions in nocturnal and diurnal Malagasy primates. Invest Ophth Vis Sci 42:S48.

Perez VR, Godfrey LR, Nowak-Kemp M, Burney DA, Ratsimbazafy J, Vasey N. 2005. Evidence of early butchery of giant lemurs in Madagascar. J Hum Evol 49:722-742.

Perrin N, Mazalov V. 2000. Local competition, inbreeding, and the evolution of sex-biased dispersal. Am Nat 155:116-127.

Pessoa DMA, Maia R, Ajuz R, De Moraes P, Spyrides MHC, Pessoa VF. 2014. The adaptive value of primate color vision for predator detection. Am J Primatol 76:721-729.

Piep M, Radespiel U, Zimmermann E, Schmidt S, Siemers BM. 2008. The sensory basis of prey detection in captive-born grey mouse lemurs, *Microcebus murinus*. Anim Behav 75:871-878.

Piry S, Luikart G, Cornuet JM. 1999. BOTTLENECK: A computer program for detecting recent reductions in the effective population size using allele frequency data. J Hered 90:502-503.

Pope LC, Estoup A, Moritz C. 2000. Phylogeography and population structure of an ecotonal marsupial, *Bettongia tropica*, determined using mtDNA and microsatellites. Mol Ecol 9:2041-2053.

Pupko T, Pe'er I, Shamir R, Graur D. 2000. A fast algorithm for joint reconstruction of ancestral amino acid sequences. Mol Biol Evol 17:890-896.

Quéméré E, Amelot X, Pierson J, Crouau-Roy B, Chikhi L. 2012. Genetic data suggest a natural prehuman origin of open habitats in northern Madagascar and question the deforestation narrative in this region. P Natl Acad Sci USA 109:13028-13033.

R Core Team (2014). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL http://www.R-project.org/.

Raymond M, Rousset F. 1995. GENEPOP (version 1.2): Population genetics software for exact tests and ecumenicism. J Hered 86:248-249.

Razafindratsima OH, Jones TA, Dunham AE. 2014. Patterns of movement and seed dispersal by three lemur species. Am J Primatol 76:84-96.

Rea MS, Figueiro MG, Jones GE, Glander KE. 2014. Daily activity and light exposure levels for five species of lemurs at the Duke Lemur Center. Am J Phys Anthropol 153:68-77.

Regan BC, Julliot C, Simmen B, Vienot F, Charles-Dominique P, Mollon JD. 2001. Fruits, foliage and the evolution of primate colour vision. Philos T R Soc B 356:229-283.

Riba-Hernández P, Stoner KE, Osorio D. 2004. Effect of polymorphic colour vision for fruit detection in the spider monkey *Ateles geoffroyi*, and its implications for the maintenance of polymorphic colour vision in platyrrhine monkeys. J Exp Biol 207:2465-2470.

Rohen JW, Castenholtz A. 1967. Über die Zentralisation der Retina bei Primaten. Folia Primatol 5:92-147.

Roos C, Schmitz J, Zischler H. 2004. Primate jumping genes elucidate strepsirrhine phylogeny. P Natl Acad Sci USA 101:10650-10654.

Rousset F. 2008. GENEPOP ' 007: A complete re-implementation of the GENEPOP software for Windows and Linux. Mol Ecol Resour 8:103-106.

Rushmore J, Leonhardt SD, Drea CM. 2012. Sight or scent: Lemur sensory reliance in detecting food quality varies with feeding ecology. Plos One 7:e41558.

Saito A, Mikami A, Kawamura S, Ueno Y, Hiramatsu C, Widayati KA, Suryobroto B, Teramoto M, Mori Y, Nagano K, Fujita K, Kuroshima H, Hasegawa T. 2005. Advantage of dichromats over trichromats in discrimination of color-camouflaged stimuli in nonhuman primates. Am J Primatol 67:425-436.

Santini L, Rojas D, Donati G. 2015. Evolving through day and night: Origin and diversification of activity pattern in modern primates. Behav Ecol 26:789-796.

Schluter D, Price T, Mooers AØ, Ludwig D. 1997. Likelihood of ancestor states in adaptive radiation. Evolution 51:1699-1711.

Schwitzer C, Mittermeier RA, Johnson SE, Donati G, Irwin M, Peacock H, Ratsimbazafy J, Razafindramanana J, Louis EE, Jr., Chikhi L, Colquhoun IC, Tinsman J, Dolch R, LaFleur M, Nash S, Patel E, Randrianambinina B, Rasolofoharivelo T, Wright PC. 2014. Averting lemur extinctions amid Madagascar's political crisis. Science 343:842-843.

Shyue SK, Hewettemmett D, Sperling HG, Hunt DM, Bowmaker JK, Mollon JD, Li WH. 1995. Adaptive evolution of color vision genes in higher primates. Science 269:1265-1267.

Siemers BM, Goerlitz HR, Robsomanitrandrasana E, Piep M, Ramanamanjato JB, Rakotondravony D, Ramilijaona O, Ganzhorn JU. 2007. Sensory basis of food detection in wild *Microcebus murinus*. Int J Primatol 28:291-304.

Smith AC, Buchanan-Smith HM, Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. The effect of colour vision status on the detection and selection of fruits by tamarins (*Saguinus* spp.). J Exp Biol 206:3159-3165.

Smith AC, Surridge AK, Prescott MJ, Osorio D, Mundy NI, Buchanan-Smith HM. 2012. Effect of colour vision status on insect prey capture efficiency of captive and wild tamarins (*Saguinus* spp.). Anim Behav 83:479-486.

Spear SF, Peterson CR, Matocq MD, Storfer A. 2006. Molecular evidence for historical and recent population size reductions of tiger salamanders (*Ambystoma tigrinum*) in Yellowstone National Park. Conserv Genet 7:605-611.

Springer MS, Meredith RW, Gatesy J, Emerling CA, Park J, Rabosky DL, Stadler T, Steiner C, Ryder OA, Janecka JE, Fisher CA, Murphy WJ. 2012. Macroevolutionary dynamics and historical biogeography of primate diversification inferred from a species supermatrix. Plos One 7:e49521.

Storz JF, Beaumont MA. 2002. Testing for genetic evidence of population expansion and contraction: An empirical analysis of microsatellite DNA variation using a hierarchical Bayesian model. Evolution 56:154-166.

Sumner P, Mollon JD. 2000a. Catarrhine photopigments are optimized for detecting targets against a foliage background. J Exp Biol 203:1963-1986.

Sumner P, Mollon JD. 2000b. Chromaticity as a signal of ripeness in fruits taken by primates. J Exp Biol 203:1987-2000.

Surridge AK, Mundy NI. 2002. Trans-specific evolution of opsin alleles and the maintenance of trichromatic colour vision in callitrichine primates. Mol Ecol 11:2157-2169.

Surridge AK, Osorio D, Mundy NI. 2003. Evolution and selection of trichromatic vision in primates. Trends Ecol Evol 18:198-205.

Taberlet P, Griffin S, Goossens B, Questiau S, Manceau V, Escaravage N, Waits LP, Bouvet J. 1996. Reliable genotyping of samples with very low DNA quantities using PCR. Nucleic Acids Res 24:3189-3194.

Tan Y, Li WH. 1999. Vision - Trichromatic vision in prosimians. Nature 402:36-36.

Tan Y, Yoder AD, Yamashita N, Li WH. 2005. Evidence from opsin genes rejects nocturnality in ancestral primates. P Natl Acad Sci USA 102:14712-14716.

Tattersall I. 1987. Cathemeral activity in primates - a definition. Folia Primatol 49:200-202.

Tecot SR. 2008. Seasonality and predictability: The hormonal and behavioral responses of the red-bellied lemur, *Eulemur rubriventer*, in southeastern Madagascar. University of Texas at Austin, Ph.D. dissertation.

Valenta K, Burke RJ, Styler SA, Jackson DA, Melin AD, Lehman SM. 2013. Colour and odour drive fruit selection and seed dispersal by mouse lemurs. Sci Rep 3:2424.

van Oosterhout C, Hutchinson WF, Wills DPM, Shipley P. 2004. MICRO-CHECKER: Software for identifying and correcting genotyping errors in microsatellite data. Mol Ecol Notes 4:535-538.

van Schaik CP, Kappeler PM. 1996. The social systems of gregarious lemurs: Lack of convergence with anthropoids due to evolutionary disequilibrium? Ethology 102:915-941.

Veilleux CC, Bolnick DA. 2009. Opsin gene polymorphism predicts trichromacy in a cathemeral lemur. Am J Primatol 71:86-90.

Veilleux CC, Cummings ME. 2012. Nocturnal light environments and species ecology: Implications for nocturnal color vision in forests. J Exp Biol 215:4085-4096.

Veilleux CC, Kirk EC. 2009. Visual acuity in the cathemeral strepsirrhine *Eulemur macaco flavifrons*. Am J Primatol 71:343-352.

Veilleux CC, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2013. Nocturnal light environments influence color vision and signatures of selection on the OPN1SW opsin gene in nocturnal lemurs. Mol Biol Evol 30:1420-1437.

Veilleux CC, Jacobs RL, Cummings ME, Louis EE, Bolnick DA. 2014. Opsin genes and visual ecology in a nocturnal folivorous lemur. Int J Primatol 35:88-107.

Villesen P, Fredsted T. 2006. Fast and non-invasive PCR sexing of primates: Apes, Old World monkeys, New World monkeys and strepsirrhines. BMC Ecol 6:8.

Vogel ER, Neitz M, Dominy NJ. 2007. Effect of color vision phenotype on the foraging of wild white-faced capuchins, *Cebus capucinus*. Behav Ecol 18:292-297.

Wakeley J. 1999. Nonequilibrium migration in human history. Genetics 153:1863-1871.

Walls GL. 1942. The vertebrate eye and its adaptive radiation. Bloomfield Hills, MI: Cranbrook.

Wang DY, Oakley T, Mower J, Shimmin LC, Yim S, Honeycutt RL, Tsao H, Li WH. 2004. Molecular evolution of bat color vision genes. Mol Biol Evol 21:295-302.

Weber JL, Wong C. 1993. Mutation of human short tandem repeats. Hum Mol Genet 2:1123-1128.

Weir BS, Cockerham CC. 1984. Estimating *F*-statistics for the analysis of population structure. Evolution 38:1358-1370.

Wikler KC, Rakic P. 1990. Distribution of photoreceptor subtypes in the retina of diurnal and nocturnal primates. J Neurosci 10:3390-3401.

Williams AJ, Hunt DM, Bowmaker JK, Mollon JD. 1992. The polymorphic photopigments of the marmoset: Spectral tuning and genetic basis. Embo J 11:2039-2045.

Williamson-Natesan EG. 2005. Comparison of methods for detecting bottlenecks from microsatellite loci. Conserv Genet 6:551-

Wright PC. 1989. The nocturnal primate niche in the New World. J Hum Evol 18:635-658.

Wright PC. 1992. Primate ecology, rainforest conservation, and economic development: Building a national park in Madagascar. Evol Anthropol 1:25-33.

Wright PC, Tecot SR, Erhart EM, Baden AL, King SJ, Grassi C. 2011. Frugivory in four sympatric lemurs: Implications for the future of Madagascar's forests. Am J Primatol 73:585-602.

Wright PC, Erhart EM, Tecot SR, Baden AL, Arrigo-Nelson S, Morelli TL, Deppe A, Blanco M, Atsalis S, Johnson SE, Ratelolahy F, Tan CLM, Zohdy S. 2012. Long-term lemur research at Centre ValBio, Ranomafana National Park, Madagascar. In: Kappeler PM, Watts DP, editors. Long-term field studies of primates. Berlin Heidelberg: Springer. p 67-100.

Yamada ES, Marshak DW, Silveira LCL, Casagrande VA. 1998. Morphology of P and M retinal ganglion cells of the bush baby. Vision Res 38:3345-3352.

Yamashita N, Stoner KE, Riba-Hernandez P, Dominy NJ, Lucas PW. 2005. Light levels used during feeding by primate species with different color vision phenotypes. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 58:618-629.

Appendix 1. SEA phylogeny used in maximum likelihood analyses of ancestral color vision phenotype in strepsirrhines. Nodes are labeled in blue boxes. The table below the phylogeny includes the relative proportions for each color vision state (1 = monomorphic for the M opsin, 2 = polymorphic, 3 = monomorphic for the L opsin) at each node for the ordered equal rates (ER) and better-fit ordered all-rates different (ARD) model. The state with the highest relative proportion is highlighted in gray.



	Color vision state											
	Ordered ER					Ordered ARD						
	L. ca	L. catta coded as 1 L. catta coded as 2			L. catta coded as 1			L. catta coded as 2				
Node	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3
40	0.510	0.326	0.165	0.583	0.314	0.102	0.000	0.464	0.535	0.000	0.521	0.479
41	0.804	0.175	0.021	0.879	0.115	0.006	0.858	0.113	0.030	0.868	0.110	0.022
42	0.957	0.043	0.001	0.978	0.022	0.000	0.962	0.036	0.002	0.966	0.033	0.001
43	0.973	0.027	0.000	0.987	0.013	0.000	0.963	0.036	0.001	0.967	0.032	0.001
44	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	0.998	0.002	0.000	0.998	0.002	0.000
45	0.996	0.004	0.000	0.998	0.002	0.000	0.981	0.019	0.000	0.984	0.016	0.000
46	0.818	0.164	0.018	0.890	0.105	0.005	0.856	0.118	0.026	0.869	0.112	0.019
47	0.894	0.101	0.005	0.940	0.058	0.001	0.913	0.077	0.010	0.919	0.073	0.008
48	0.984	0.015	0.000	0.992	0.008	0.000	0.967	0.032	0.000	0.971	0.029	0.000
49	0.474	0.340	0.187	0.539	0.343	0.118	0.000	0.364	0.636	0.000	0.436	0.564
50	0.229	0.474	0.297	0.201	0.589	0.210	0.000	0.118	0.882	0.000	0.207	0.793
51	0.115	0.503	0.382	0.062	0.597	0.340	0.000	0.140	0.860	0.000	0.199	0.801
52	0.000	0.999	0.001	0.000	0.999	0.000	0.000	0.998	0.002	0.000	0.998	0.002
53	0.091	0.492	0.417	0.040	0.562	0.397	0.000	0.137	0.863	0.000	0.181	0.819
54	0.033	0.336	0.631	0.001	0.244	0.755	0.000	0.152	0.848	0.000	0.091	0.909
55	0.002	0.114	0.884	0.000	0.061	0.939	0.000	0.038	0.962	0.000	0.023	0.977
56	0.000	0.013	0.987	0.000	0.005	0.995	0.000	0.004	0.996	0.000	0.003	0.997
57	0.056	0.679	0.265	0.031	0.704	0.265	0.000	0.499	0.501	0.000	0.543	0.457
58	0.109	0.876	0.015	0.072	0.917	0.011	0.000	0.946	0.054	0.000	0.950	0.050
59	0.251	0.746	0.002	0.216	0.783	0.001	0.000	0.986	0.014	0.000	0.986	0.014
60	0.285	0.715	0.000	0.244	0.756	0.000	0.000	0.999	0.001	0.000	0.999	0.001
61	0.227	0.480	0.293	0.199	0.596	0.206	0.000	0.126	0.874	0.000	0.217	0.783
62	0.264	0.472	0.265	0.242	0.571	0.187	0.000	0.229	0.771	0.000	0.320	0.680
63	0.233	0.468	0.299	0.217	0.544	0.239	0.000	0.293	0.707	0.000	0.372	0.628
64	0.023	0.230	0.747	0.014	0.220	0.766	0.000	0.080	0.920	0.000	0.113	0.887
65	0.951	0.049	0.001	0.963	0.036	0.000	0.944	0.055	0.002	0.953	0.046	0.001
66	0.065	0.546	0.389	0.043	0.664	0.292	0.000	0.193	0.807	0.000	0.273	0.727
67	0.025	0.536	0.439	0.014	0.639	0.347	0.000	0.194	0.806	0.000	0.262	0.738
68	0.000	0.028	0.972	0.000	0.025	0.975	0.000	0.011	0.989	0.000	0.014	0.986
69	0.000	0.001	0.999	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000
70	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000
71	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000
72	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0,000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000
73	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000
74	0.006	0.962	0.031	0.003	0.979	0.018	0.000	0.914	0.086	0.000	0.926	0.074
75	0.001	0.998	0.001	0.000	0.999	0.001	0.000	0.995	0.005	0.000	0.996	0.004
76	0.000	0.999	0.001	0.000	1 000	0.000	0.000	0.997	0.003	0.000	0.997	0.003
77	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	0.999	0.001	0.000	0.999	0.001

Appendix 2. SMK phylogeny used in maximum likelihood analyses of ancestral color vision phenotype in strepsirrhines. Nodes are labeled in blue boxes. The table below the phylogeny includes the relative proportions for each color vision state (1 = monomorphic for the M opsin, 2 = polymorphic, 3 = monomorphic for the L opsin) at each node for the ordered equal rates (ER) and better-fit ordered all-rates different (ARD) model. The state with the highest relative proportion is highlighted in gray.



	Color vision state											
	Ordered ER					Ordered ARD						
	L. catta coded as 1			L. catta coded as 2			L. catta coded as 1			L. catta coded as 2		
Node	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3	1	2	3
40	0.508	0.324	0.168	0.600	0.308	0.092	0.000	0.496	0.504	0.000	0.535	0.465
41	0.792	0.184	0.024	0.883	0.111	0.006	0.872	0.098	0.030	0.880	0.097	0.023
42	0.952	0.047	0.001	0.979	0.021	0.000	0.966	0.032	0.002	0.969	0.030	0.002
43	0.970	0.030	0.000	0.988	0.012	0.000	0.966	0.033	0.001	0.970	0.030	0.001
44	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	0.998	0.002	0.000	0.998	0.002	0.000
45	0.996	0.004	0.000	0.998	0.002	0.000	0.983	0.017	0.000	0.985	0.015	0.000
46	0.806	0.173	0.021	0.894	0.101	0.005	0.872	0.101	0.027	0.882	0.098	0.020
47	0.886	0.109	0.006	0.942	0.057	0.001	0.921	0.067	0.012	0.926	0.064	0.009
48	0.983	0.017	0.000	0.992	0.007	0.000	0.970	0.029	0.001	0.973	0.027	0.000
49	0.476	0.336	0.188	0.558	0.337	0.105	0.000	0.403	0.597	0.000	0.457	0.543
50	0.257	0.467	0.277	0.224	0.610	0.167	0.000	0.184	0.816	0.000	0.264	0.736
51	0.150	0.536	0.314	0.078	0.684	0.238	0.000	0.223	0.777	0.000	0.278	0.722
52	0.000	0.999	0.001	0.000	0.999	0.000	0.000	0.998	0.002	0.000	0.998	0.002
53	0.125	0.546	0.329	0.053	0.676	0.271	0.000	0.237	0.763	0.000	0.276	0.724
54	0.041	0.365	0.594	0.001	0.287	0.712	0.000	0.216	0.784	0.000	0.122	0.878
55	0.002	0.129	0.868	0.000	0.071	0.929	0.000	0.074	0.926	0.000	0.040	0.960
56	0.000	0.015	0.985	0.000	0.006	0.994	0.000	0.011	0.989	0.000	0.006	0.994
57	0.087	0.889	0.023	0.045	0.943	0.013	0.000	0.907	0.093	0.000	0.920	0.080
58	0.121	0.868	0.011	0.072	0.922	0.006	0.000	0.951	0.049	0.000	0.956	0.044
59	0.083	0.892	0.025	0.050	0.934	0.016	0.000	0.929	0.071	0.000	0.934	0.066
60	0.131	0.869	0.000	0.087	0.913	0.000	0.000	0.998	0.002	0.000	0.998	0.002
61	0.253	0.472	0.276	0.220	0.614	0.165	0.000	0.194	0.806	0.000	0.274	0.726
62	0.287	0.461	0.252	0.263	0.582	0.155	0.000	0.302	0.698	0.000	0.376	0.624
63	0.249	0.461	0.290	0.233	0.554	0.213	0.000	0.373	0.627	0.000	0.432	0.568
64	0.026	0.238	0.736	0.015	0.227	0.758	0.000	0.134	0.866	0.000	0.160	0.840
65	0.950	0.050	0.001	0.965	0.035	0.000	0.954	0.045	0.001	0.959	0.040	0.001
66	0.073	0.539	0.388	0.046	0.684	0.269	0.000	0.236	0.764	0.000	0.304	0.696
67	0.029	0.531	0.441	0.014	0.659	0.327	0.000	0.239	0.761	0.000	0.294	0.706
68	0.000	0.029	0.971	0.000	0.025	0.975	0.000	0.020	0.980	0.000	0.022	0.978
69	0.000	0.001	0.999	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.001	0.999	0.000	0.001	0.999
70	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000
71	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000
72	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000
73	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000
74	0.007	0.960	0.033	0.003	0.980	0.017	0.000	0.904	0.096	0.000	0.918	0.082
75	0.001	0.998	0.001	0.000	0.999	0.001	0.000	0.994	0.006	0.000	0.995	0.005
76	0.000	0.999	0.001	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	0.996	0.004	0.000	0.996	0.004
77	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	0.999	0.001	0.000	0.999	0.001

Appendix 3. SEA phylogeny used in maximum likelihood analyses of ancestral color vision phenotype in strepsirrhines. Two populations of *P. verreauxi* and *L. catta* are include in the phylogeny to examine the influence of population-level variation in color vision status on ancestral state estimations. Nodes are labeled in blue boxes. The table below the phylogeny includes the relative proportions for each color vision state (1 = monomorphic for the M opsin, 2 = polymorphic, 3 = monomorphic for the L opsin) at each node for the ordered equal rates (ER) and better-fit ordered all-rates different (ARD) model. The state with the highest relative proportion is highlighted in gray.



	Color vision state								
	0	rdered E	R	Ordered ARD					
Node	1	2	3	1	2	3			
42	0.397	0.334	0.269	0.000	0.342	0.658			
43	0.634	0.274	0.092	0.829	0.130	0.042			
44	0.885	0.109	0.006	0.955	0.043	0.002			
45	0.921	0.077	0.002	0.954	0.045	0.001			
46	0.999	0.001	0.000	0.997	0.003	0.000			
47	0.988	0.012	0.000	0.976	0.024	0.000			
48	0.647	0.267	0.086	0.819	0.142	0.038			
49	0.770	0.199	0.031	0.895	0.093	0.012			
50	0.956	0.043	0.001	0.961	0.039	0.000			
51	0.373	0.336	0.291	0.000	0.229	0.771			
52	0.236	0.361	0.403	0.000	0.025	0.975			
53	0.156	0.372	0.471	0.000	0.043	0.957			
54	0.001	0.997	0.001	0.000	0.998	0.002			
55	0.131	0.370	0.500	0.000	0.036	0.964			
56	0.027	0.259	0.714	0.000	0.033	0.967			
57	0.577	0.423	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000			
58	0.003	0.113	0.884	0.000	0.005	0.995			
59	0.000	0.019	0.981	0.000	0.001	0.999			
60	0.103	0.619	0.278	0.000	0.352	0.648			
61	0.180	0.793	0.026	0.000	0.934	0.066			
62	0.320	0.674	0.006	0.000	0.981	0.019			
63	0.361	0.639	0.001	0.000	0.998	0.002			
64	0.236	0.365	0.399	0.000	0.028	0.972			
65	0.266	0.373	0.361	0.000	0.103	0.897			
66	0.244	0.390	0.366	0.000	0.150	0.850			
67	0.045	0.250	0.704	0.000	0.023	0.977			
68	0.920	0.077	0.002	0.919	0.079	0.002			
69	0.105	0.405	0.489	0.000	0.091	0.909			
70	0.056	0.411	0.533	0.000	0.094	0.906			
71	0.000	0.040	0.960	0.000	0.003	0.997			
72	0.000	0.002	0.998	0.000	0.000	1.000			
73	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000			
74	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000			
75	0.000	0.001	0.999	0.000	0.000	1.000			
76	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000			
77	0.025	0.908	0.067	0.000	0.908	0.092			
78	0.003	0.993	0.004	0.000	0.995	0.005			
79	0.014	0.984	0.003	0.000	0.996	0.004			
80	0.003	0.996	0.001	0.000	0.999	0.001			
81	0.123	0.877	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000			

Appendix 4. SMK phylogeny used in maximum likelihood analyses of ancestral color vision phenotype in strepsirrhines. Two populations of *P. verreauxi* and *L. catta* are include in the phylogeny to examine the influence of population-level variation in color vision status on ancestral state estimations. Nodes are labeled in blue boxes. The table below the phylogeny includes the relative proportions for each color vision state (1 = monomorphic for the M opsin, 2 = polymorphic, 3 = monomorphic for the L opsin) at each node for the ordered equal rates (ER) and better-fit ordered all-rates different (ARD) model. The state with the highest relative proportion is highlighted in gray.



	Color vision state							
	0	rdered F	R	Ordered ARD				
Node	1	2	3	1	2	3		
42	0.400	0.333	0.266	0.000	0.442	0.558		
43	0.635	0.273	0.091	0.864	0.100	0.036		
44	0.886	0.108	0.006	0.962	0.035	0.003		
45	0.921	0.076	0.002	0.963	0.036	0.001		
46	0.999	0.001	0.000	0.998	0.002	0.000		
47	0.988	0.012	0.000	0.981	0.019	0.000		
48	0.649	0.266	0.085	0.861	0.107	0.032		
49	0.771	0.198	0.031	0.915	0.071	0.014		
50	0.957	0.043	0.001	0.967	0.032	0.001		
51	0.378	0.335	0.287	0.000	0.332	0.668		
52	0.247	0.364	0.389	0.000	0.092	0.908		
53	0.172	0.392	0.436	0.000	0.125	0.875		
54	0.001	0.998	0.001	0.000	0.998	0.002		
55	0.145	0.401	0.454	0.000	0.134	0.866		
56	0.012	0.227	0.761	0.000	0.075	0.925		
57	0.188	0.812	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000		
58	0.001	0.094	0.905	0.000	0.023	0.977		
59	0.000	0.016	0.984	0.000	0.004	0.996		
60	0.142	0.808	0.051	0.000	0.895	0.105		
61	0.183	0.793	0.025	0.000	0.945	0.055		
62	0.129	0.829	0.042	0.000	0.924	0.076		
63	0.191	0.808	0.001	0.000	0.998	0.002		
64	0.246	0.368	0.387	0.000	0.100	0.900		
65	0.275	0.374	0.351	0.000	0.203	0.797		
66	0.250	0.391	0.359	0.000	0.277	0.723		
67	0.046	0.252	0.702	0.000	0.081	0.919		
68	0.921	0.077	0.002	0.944	0.055	0.002		
69	0.108	0.408	0.484	0.000	0.156	0.844		
70	0.057	0.414	0.529	0.000	0.167	0.833		
71	0.000	0.040	0.960	0.000	0.012	0.988		
72	0.000	0.002	0.998	0.000	0.001	0.999		
73	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000		
74	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000		
75	0.000	0.001	0.999	0.000	0.000	1.000		
76	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000	0.000	1.000		
77	0.025	0.908	0.066	0.000	0.897	0.103		
78	0.003	0.993	0.004	0.000	0.994	0.006		
79	0.013	0.984	0.003	0.000	0.996	0.004		
80	0.013	0.984	0.001	0.000	0.999	0.001		
81	0.123	0.877	0.000	0.000	1.000	0.000		